ТΠ

Aus dem Institut für Pharmakologie und Toxikologie der Technischen Universität München Fakultät für Medizin Direktor: Prof. Dr. Dr. Stefan Engelhardt

MicroRNAs and platelet function in cardiovascular disease

Lukas H. Bender

Vollständiger Abdruck der von der Fakultät für Medizin der Technischen Universität München zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades eines Doktors der Medizin genehmigten Dissertation.

Vorsitzender:

Prof. Dr. Jürgen Schlegel

Prüfende der Dissertation:	1. Prof. Dr. Dr. Stefan Engelhardt
	2. apl. Prof. Dr. Christian Kupatt-Jeremias

Die Dissertation wurde am 16.08.2019 bei der Technischen Universität München eingereicht und durch die Fakultät für Medizin am 13.05.2020 angenommen.



Aus dem Institut für Pharmakologie und Toxikologie der Technischen Universität München Fakultät für Medizin Direktor: Prof. Dr. Dr. Stefan Engelhardt

MicroRNAs and platelet function in cardiovascular disease

Lukas H. Bender

Table of contents

Summary	VIII
List of abbreviations	X
List of tables	XIII
List of figures	XIII

1	Introduction	1
	1.1 Cardiovascular diseases	1
	1.2 Introduction to and pathogenesis of atherosclerosis	1
	1.3 Acute coronary syndrome	3
	1.4 Stroke	4
	1.5 Platelets and platelet function	5
	1.6 Platelet inhibition	6
	1.6.1 Acetylsalicylic acid	7
	1.6.2 Clopidogrel	8
	1.6.3 Prasugrel	9
	1.6.4 Ticagrelor	9
	1.6.5 Other CVD therapeutics	9
	1.7 New challenges	0
	1.8 Small non-coding RNAs	0
	1.8.1 History	1
	1.8.2 MicroRNA biogenesis1	1
	1.8.2.1 Nomenclature of microRNAs1	3
	1.8.3 MicroRNA function	4
	1.8.4 Circulating microRNAs1	5
	1.8.4.1 Circulating microRNAs and platelets1	5
	1.8.4.2 Circulating microRNAs in stroke patients	6
	1.9 Aim of this work	7

2	Materials	1	8

3	8 Methods	26
	3.1 Next-generation sequencing	
	3.2 RNA isolation	27
	3.3 Reverse transcription (RT)	
	3.4 Preamplification (PreAmp)	
	3.5 Polymerase chain reaction	
	3.6 Custom-made microRNA screening panels	
	3.7 Comparative CT method	
	3.8 Platelet function tests	
	3.8.1 Light transmittance aggregometry	
	3.8.2 VerifyNow P2Y ₁₂ assay	
	3.8.3 Vasodilator stimulated phosphoprotein phosphorylation	
	3.9 Spike-in experiment	
	3.9.1 Isolation of platelets	
	3.9.2 PRP and PPP	
	3.10 ELISA	
	3.11 SNP genotyping	
	3.12 Bruneck population study	
	3.13 Sheffield ACS patients	
	3.14 Healthy volunteers taking antiplatelet agents	
	3.15 Radial injury cohort	
	3.16 Thrombolysis cohort	
4	Results	41
	4.1 Next-generation sequencing	
	4.1.1 Exclusion of contamination	

4.	.1.2	NGS reveals YRNA fragments	.42
4.	.1.3	The 25 most abundant small ncRNAs in NGS	43
4.2	Con	ifirmation of YRNA fragments by RT-qPCR	46
4.3	RT-	qPCR measurements of miR-126-5p and miR-223-5p	47
4.4	Ant	iplatelet therapy affects microRNA concentration	48
4.5	5p s	strands of miR-126 and miR-223	51
4.6	Mic	roRNAs and platelet function tests	53
4.	.6.1	Platelet spike-in experiment	55

4	.6.2 Platelet activation markers	. 56
4.7	Genetic influence on miR-126	. 59
4.8	Radial injury experiment	. 62
4.9	Effects of thrombolysis on circulating microRNAs	. 64

5	D	Discussion6	7
	5.1	Overview	7
	5.2	Platelet contribution to small ncRNAs in plasma	7
	5.3	ACS patients and effects of antiplatelet agents	9
	5.4	The rs4636297 SNP affects expression of miR-126	2
	5.5	Radial injury7	3
	5.6	Thrombolysis7	5
	5.7	Normalisation problems	8
	5.8	Clinical relevance	9
	5	8.1 Antiplatelet therapy	0
	5	.8.2 Platelet function tests	1
	5	8.3 Technical challenges for small ncRNAs as biomarkers	3
		5.8.3.1 The biomarker potential of miR-223	4
		5.8.3.2 The biomarker potential of miR-126	7
	5	8.4 MicroRNAs as therapeutics	8
6	C	Conclusion90	0
7	R	Seferences	1
8	P	ublications	5
9	A	cknowledgements110	6
10	0	Curriculum vitae	7

Summary

Small non-coding RNAs (ncRNAs) have generated an increasing interest as potential novel biomarkers that are predictive of cardiovascular events such as myocardial infarction and stroke. One class of these RNA molecules are microribonucleic acids (miRNA), which have a length of 18-25 nucleotides and are also present in platelets. Upon activation, platelets release miRNA-containing microvesicles into circulation, where they can be collected and easily quantified. Differences in circulating miRNA profiles were noticed in several physiological and pathological conditions. Antiplatelet therapy is a medical standard of care for treating patients with a history of acute coronary syndrome (ACS). The effects of several antiplatelet agents on circulating miRNAs are currently unclear.

In this work, next-generation sequencing was used to identify the distribution of small ncRNAs in circulation. Platelet function was assessed with three different platelet function tests. These results were correlated with expression of miRNAs and YRNAs in 125 patients with a history of ACS under administration of different schemes of antiplatelet therapy. Moreover, selected YRNA fragments and miRNAs as well as markers that reflect platelet activation and the distribution of a specific single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) were measured in samples of the Bruneck cohort (n=669). Additionally, miRNA expression was measured in stroke patients pre and post thrombolysis as well as in healthy volunteers in a radial injury experiment.

The work at hand shows an existing correlation between platelet function and miRNA and YRNA expression in circulation. Furthermore, a strong dependency of small ncRNAs, including YRNAs, miR-126 and miR-223 on platelets has been shown, which is influenced by antiplatelet therapy. These small ncRNAs also correlated with plasma levels of platelet activation proteins. Furthermore, alterations of several miRNAs were shown upon thrombolysis therapy and as a result of endothelial denudation. Moreover, it has been shown that the rs4636297 SNP genotype has an impact on endogenous expression of miR-126 and, further, on plasma concentrations of platelet activation proteins.

Zusammenfassung

In den vergangenen Jahren hat die Bedeutung von nicht-kodierenden RNA-Molekülen (ncRNAs) für große Aufmerksamkeit in der Wissenschaftswelt gesorgt. Auch im Zusammenhang mit Herz-Kreislauferkrankungen scheinen microRNAs (miRNAs) eine Schlüsselrolle zu spielen. Es handelt sich dabei um kurze Moleküle von 18-25 nt Länge, die auch zahlreich in Thrombozyten vorhanden sind und beispielsweise bei der Thrombozytenaktivierung freigesetzt werden. Diese im Blut zirkulierenden Moleküle können mittels quantitativer Echtzeit-Polymerase-Kettenreaktion gemessen werden. Weitgehend unklar ist der Zusammenhang zwischen solchen miRNAs im Blutkreislauf und ihren Einfluss auf die Wirksamkeit von Thrombozytenaggregationshemmern.

Mittels moderner Sequencing-Methoden wurde analysiert, welche ncRNA-Moleküle in Blutplasmaproben nachweisbar sind. Des Weiteren wurde die Plättchenfunktion mit verschiedenen Testmethoden erhoben und auf Korrelationen zur miRNA-Expression in 125 Patienten nach akutem Koronarsyndrom unter unterschiedlicher Medikation analysiert. In 669 Blutproben der Bruneck Studie wurden zudem Zusammenhänge zwischen ausgewählten YRNAs bzw. miRNAs und Thrombozytenproteinen sowie der Häufigkeit eines speziellen Einzelnukleotid-Polymorphismus untersucht. Des Weiteren wurden die Modulationen in der miRNA Expression vor und nach Lysetherapie mit Alteplase in Blutproben von Schlaganfallpatienten untersucht; gleichfalls wurden Veränderungen infolge experimentell zugefügter Endothelverletzungen in gesunden, freiwilligen Probanden untersucht.

In der vorliegenden Arbeit konnte gezeigt werden, dass eine Korrelation zwischen der Thrombozytenfunktion und zirkulierenden miRNA- bzw. YRNA-Molekülen existiert. Ebenso konnte eine Wechselwirkung zwischen Blutplättchen und verschiedenen kleinen ncRNAs – unter anderem YRNAs, miR-126 und miR-223 – gezeigt werden, die außerdem durch Antiplättchentherapie beeinflusst wird. Einige der untersuchten YRNA- und miRNA-Moleküle zeigten darüber hinaus eine Korrelation mit ausgewählten Thrombozytenproteinen. Zudem wurden durch Trombolyse oder experimentell verursachte Endothelverletzung ausgelöste Veränderungen in der miRNA Expression im Blutkreislauf aufgezeigt. Schließlich konnte ein Effekt des untersuchten Einzelnukleotid-Polymorphismus rs4636297 auf die Expression von miR-126 und verschiedenen Thrombozytenproteinen nachgewiesen werden.

List of abbreviations

ACS	Acute coronary syndrome
ADP	Adenosine diphosphate
ASA	Acetylsalicylic acid
BD	Bis in die (lat.), twice a day
CAD	Coronary artery disease
CVD	Cardiovascular disease
cDNA	Complementary deoxyribonucleic acid
Cel/ C. elegans	Caenorhabditis elegans
СТ	Cycle threshold
DLK1	Notch 1 inhibitor delta-like 1 homolog
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
EC	Endothelial cell
ECG	Electrocardiogram
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
g	Gram
gn	Earth's gravitational acceleration, 9.80665 m/ s^2
GP IIb/ IIIa	Glycoprotein IIb/ IIIa
h	Hour
HDL	High-density lipoprotein

LDL	Low-density lipoprotein
LTA	Light transmittance aggregometry
μL	Microlitre
mL	Millilitre
mRNA	Messenger ribonucleic acid
miRNA	Microribonucleic acid
MI	Myocardial infarction
min	Minute
n	Number
ncRNA	Non-coding ribonucleic acid
NGS	Next-generation sequencing
nM	Nanomolar
nm	Nanometre
nt	Nucleotide
OD	Once daily
р	P-value
PCA	Principal component analysis
PCI	Percutaneous coronary intervention
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PF4	Platelet factor 4

РРВР	Pro-platelet basic protein
PPP	Platelet-poor plasma
PreAmp	Preamplification
pre-miRNA	Precursor microribonucleic acid
PRI	Platelet reactivity index
pri-miRNA	Primary microribonucleic acid
PRP	Platelet-rich plasma
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
RT	Reverse transcription
rtPA	Recombinant tissue plasminogen activator
RT-qPCR	Real-time quantitative polymerase chain reaction
SD	Standard deviation
SELP	P-selectin
SNP	Single nucleotide polymorphism
T2DM	Diabetes mellitus type 2
tRNA	Transfer ribonucleic acid
UTR	Untranslated region
VASP	Vasodilator-stimulated phosphoprotein phosphorylation
WHO	World Health Organization

List of tables

Table 1	Antiplatelet agents	7
Table 2	Characteristics of stroke patients	
Table 3	RT-qPCR confirmation of leukocyte depletion	
Table 4	Small ncRNAs detected by NGS	
Table 5	Platelet function tests	
Table 6	Genotype and allele distribution for the rs4636297 SNP	59
Table 7	MiR-126 dependency on the rs4636297 SNP	61

List of figures

Figure 1	Atherosclerosis progress and clinical symptoms
Figure 2	Platelet receptors
Figure 3	MiRNA biogenesis
Figure 4	MiRNA analysis workflow
Figure 5	Workflow of the platelet spike-in experiment
Figure 6	Next-generation sequencing41
Figure 7	NGS reveals YRNA fragments
Figure 8	NGS analysis45
Figure 9	RT-qPCR assessing YRNA fragments
Figure 10	RT-qPCR screening with primer pool B47
Figure 11	PCA healthy volunteers
Figure 12	PCA ACS patients
Figure 13	Distribution of miR-126-5p & miR-223-5p in platelets, serum & plasma.51
Figure 14	MiR-126 and miR-223 in response to antiplatelet agents
Figure 15	Pearson correlation forest plot
Figure 16	Platelet spike-in experiment in PPP 55
Figure 17	Platelet spike-in experiment and dependency of small ncRNA levels 56
Figure 18	Correlation of plasma miRNAs and YRNA fragments57
Figure 19	Correlation of small ncRNAs and markers of platelet activation57
Figure 20	Dependency of small ncRNAs on platelets
Figure 21	The rs4636297 SNP cleavage site and effect on miR-12660
Figure 22	Genetic impact of the rs4636297SNP on platelet activation proteins 61
Figure 23	Radial injury experiment
Figure 24	MiRNA screening after thrombolysis
Figure 25	Temporal miRNA alterations in stroke patients upon thrombolysis
Figure 26	MiRNA changes upon thrombolysis
Figure 27	Effects of thrombolysis78

Some of the tables and figures stem from other publications. For each case it is noted in the corresponding subtile whether the table or figure has been used in its original form ("originated from") or whether it has been modified for this thesis ("adapted from").

1 Introduction

1.1 Cardiovascular diseases

Disorders and diseases of the cardiovascular system are the leading cause of death and in its various manifestations the most frequent reasons for medical consultations (Lozano et al. 2012). In 2016, 17.9 million people died from cardiovascular disease (CVD), out of these approximately 15 million people died due to heart attack or stroke.¹ Therefore, it is essential to improve prevention, diagnosis and treatment of CVD. CVDs involve pathological conditions in the heart and blood vessels and include hypertension, heart failure, carditis, stroke, coronary artery disease (CAD), cardiomyopathy, arrhythmia, (ischaemic) heart disease, aortic aneurysm, peripheral artery disease, angina pectoris, myocardial infarction, arrhythmia, rheumatic fever, renal artery stenosis, heart valve problems and sudden cardiac death. CVDs occur in diverse forms in clinical practice but, in most cases, atherosclerosis is the primary cause.

1.2 Introduction to and pathogenesis of atherosclerosis

Atherosclerosis is a chronic inflammatory process, which occurs in medium- and large-sized arteries and is accompanied by a loss of vessel elasticity. Lipid deposits lead to a narrowing of the vessel lumen. Atherosclerosis preferentially occurs at sites with non-laminar blood flow such as arterial trees or vessel branching points. An occlusion by a platelet thrombus can further attenuate blood flow and induce tissue ischaemia (Gistera and Hansson 2017).

Atherogenesis often starts in childhood already. Individuals suffering from metabolic syndrome – which is characterised by central adiposity, elevated fasting glucose, hypertension, increased triglycerides and low high-density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol – are at high risk of developing atherosclerosis. The cholesterol accumulation predominantly occurs in the intima and triggers chronic inflammation. Disturbances in blood flow, mainly at predilection sites like vessel branching points, promote changes in local haemostasis and immunothrombosis

¹ URL: "https://www.who.int/en/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/cardiovascular-diseases-(cvds)", visited 02.09.2017, 10.35 CET.

processes (Gistera and Hansson 2017, Fiedler et al. 2018). Leukocytes, such as monocytes and T-lymphocytes, are attracted to endothelial cells (EC) covering the predilection site. The former differentiate into macrophages while the latter release cytokines, proteases, growth factors and chemokines. When macrophages endocytose excessive low-density lipoprotein (LDL) particles via scavenger receptors, they undergo cell death and form the necrotic core of atheromas. Thus, plaques consist of an inner lipid core covered by a fibrous cap (Steinberg et al. 1989, Hansson and Hermansson 2011). Concomitantly, injuries to the intima disrupt endothelial integrity. The exposure of collagen and other thrombogenic molecules induce platelet aggregation (Gistera and Hansson 2017). The perilous consequence of advanced atherosclerosis is plaque rupture, triggering thrombosis at its origin or embolisation, if the thrombus is dislodged and occludes blood vessels distant from its origin for example in brain arteries leading to cerebral infarction. Often, clinical symptoms of CVDs first manifest at the stage of acute life-threatening events. There are several factors increasing individual risk, which can be subdivided into nonmodifiable – such as sex, age and genetic predisposition – and modifiable risk factors – such as smoking or lifestyle. Besides, one can group together classical risk factors, such as male gender, age, high LDL, low HDL, smoking, (systolic) hypertension, positive family history, diabetes and high triglycerides (WHO 1979, Murray and Lopez 1997). However, these parameters do not capture all patients at risk and there might be unknown risk factors. The evaluation of electrocardiogram (ECG), echocardiogram, percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI), cardiovascular magnetic resonance imaging and cardiac-specific lab parameters - like troponin point-of-care-test - are currently state of the art for diagnosing CVD events. Over the last decades, several types of serum and genetic markers have been suggested for the improvement of prediction and detection of CVDs, but none of them had sufficient diagnostic power for clinical utility thus far (Zampetaki et al. 2012, Fiedler et al. 2018).



Figure 1 Atherosclerosis progress and clinical symptoms

Figure adapted from Klingenberg et al. (Klingenberg and Hansson 2009).

1.3 Acute coronary syndrome

Acute coronary syndrome (ACS) refers to a spectrum of diseases whose leading clinical symptom is acute chest pain caused by reduced blood flow in one or more coronary arteries. It occurs in the form of unstable angina pectoris, ST-elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI) or non-ST-elevation myocardial infarction (NSTEMI). Inadequate perfusion of heart muscle tissue initiates an ischaemic cascade that ultimately results in cardiomyocyte death. ACS is mainly caused by spontaneous plaque rupture and thrombus formation. Besides stroke, ACS is the most frequent medical instance of a cardiovascular emergency and is classified on the basis of characteristic changes in 12-lead ECG (Ibanez et al. 2018).

Typically, the main symptom of ACS is chest pain, often radiating to the left shoulder and limb, accompanied by unequivocal changes in ECG, corresponding patients' history and alterations in cardiac enzymes in peripheral blood (WHO 1979, Ibanez et al. 2018). Interestingly, a substantial part of patients suffers from a silent myocardial infarction, which occurs with few or even without any symptoms (Arenja et al. 2013, Thygesen et al. 2018). An important breakthrough proved to be the invention of a point-of-care test method invented by the German cardiologist Prof. Hugo Katus, which is based on detecting troponin T (Katus et al. 1989). Still, identification and differentiation of ACS patients remain a diagnostic challenge. Cardiac markers such as troponins are only released when cardiac cell damage has already occurred. Nevertheless, researchers have been aiming to identify novel biomarkers for early, specific and sensitive diagnosis or even identification of high-risk patients before acute events occur. However, such laboratory parameters are not available to date in clinical settings (Meder et al. 2011, Zampetaki et al. 2012, Fiedler et al. 2018).

"Time is muscle" – for this reason, ACS patients require immediate intensive medical treatment. Thereby, adequate cardiac perfusion is restored and, furthermore, the process of ischaemic heart muscle cell damage is inhibited. Usually, the standard of care procedure comprises application of oxygen, nitric oxide, beta blockers or ACE-inhibitors and dual antiplatelet therapy with acetylsalicylic acid (ASA) and a $P2Y_{12}$ inhibitor. If necessary, morphine is administered in order to reduce chest pain, diminish (cardiac) stress and, thereby, improve heart muscle oxygenation. If a patient presents with characteristic ECG changes and clinical symptoms within 90-120 min after onset of symptoms, immediate emergency cardiac catheterisation is required for both diagnosis and treatment purposes. Patients who undergo PCI

require intravenous anticoagulation in order to decrease the risk of further thrombotic events. After percutaneous access into either the radial, femoral or brachial artery, a balloon catheter is carefully advanced towards the site of the stenosis. Usually, a bare metal or drug-eluting stent is inserted to keep the stretched artery in shape and prevent re-occlusion. Dual antiplatelet therapy is recommended for at least one month after bare-metal stent implantation and 12 months after drug-eluting stent implantation (Singh et al. 2015, Valgimigli et al. 2017, Ibanez et al. 2018).

1.4 Stroke

Stroke is the second highest cause of mortality worldwide. 87% are ischaemic, thus, resulting from a vessel occlusion of a brain-supplying artery, 13% are resulting from acute intracerebral or subarachnoid bleeding. Stroke puts an enormous strain on national healthcare systems as it is the leading cause of long-term disability and has extensive personal and economic consequences (Writing Group et al. 2016). Ischaemic stroke is caused by cerebral thrombosis or embolism, which initiates the so-called ischaemic cascade.

Thrombolysis with alteplase is the medical standard of care for treating an ischaemic stroke. Alteplase, a recombinant human tissue plasminogen activator (rtPA), is a serine protease. It acts by converting plasminogen to plasmin, thus, enhancing fibrinolysis in order to dissolve the thrombus. In a routine clinical setting, the alteplase powder is dissolved with water and then diluted with sodium chloride (NaCl). If patients are selected for thrombolysis therapy, rtPA is applied intravenously within an appropriate time window. RtPA is metabolised hepatically and eliminated renally. Application within 3 h is the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approved standard of care for treating an ischaemic stroke. Other countries' guidelines allow its use until 6 h after onset of symptoms. However, "time is brain" and, thus, earlier application, ideally within 3 h, significantly reduces mortality and long-term morbidity without an increased risk resulting from (intracerebral) haemorrhage, which is the main harmful side effect (Yepes et al. 2009, Wardlaw et al. 2014, Powers et al. 2018).

1.5 Platelets and platelet function

Platelets, also called thrombocytes, are 2-3 μ m-sized, biconvex, discoid anucleate blood cells, which are released by megakaryocytes in the bone marrow. Their average life span is 7 to 10 days before elimination in the spleen and liver. Their ability to aggregate and clot makes them – alongside von Willebrand factor and the coagulation system – essential for haemostasis (Choi et al. 1995). Thrombogenic mediators and molecules are capable of initiating platelet activation, which on the one hand is a vital process for stopping bleeding but on the other hand can lead to major thrombotic events like pulmonary embolism or ischaemic stroke (Engelmann and Massberg 2013).

There are different mechanisms leading to platelet activation, such as via receptors of the P2Y family, protease activated receptors, thromboxane or 5-hydroxytryptamine receptors. Activation is mainly triggered by certain molecules, namely collagen, tissue factor, thrombin, fibrinogen and the von Willebrand factor. Signal cascades are initiated via G_q , G_i and G_{12}/G_{13} proteins and, consequently, stimulatory signal molecules and cytokines like CD40 ligand or P-selectin (SELP) are released. Thus, more platelets are recruited, their aggregation skills are facilitated and vessel constriction is mediated (Kaplan et al. 2015, Thomas et al. 2015). Over the last decades, research has deepened the knowledge of the various roles of platelets as they were proven to be of importance for many physiological and pathological processes. For instance, they impact on inflammation and modulate the recruitment of immune cells by releasing cytokines. Furthermore, they are believed to influence tumour cell growth (Warshaw et al. 1967, Merhi-Soussi et al. 2005, Boilard et al. 2010, Coupland and Parish 2014). Moreover, activated platelets were shown to contribute to CVDs by formation of platelet aggregates such as platelet-leukocyte aggregates and the release of platelet microparticles (Heijnen et al. 1999, Weber and Noels 2011, Risitano et al. 2012, Chandraratne et al. 2015).



Figure 2 Platelet receptors

Illustration of platelets and simplified scheme of different signal cascades leading to platelet activation.

1.6 Platelet inhibition

The formation of thrombi and platelet aggregates promotes various pathological disorders. In patients showing advanced stages of atherosclerosis and high risk of major cardiovascular events, prolonged antiplatelet therapy decreases the incidence of ischaemic events. In post myocardial infarction (MI) patients, antiplatelet drugs are part of the clinical standard of care to attenuate thrombus formation and, thereby, lower mortality rates (Hochtl and Huber 2014, Joshi et al. 2014, Ibanez et al. 2018). Furthermore, as secondary prevention therapy, dual antiplatelet therapy – consisting of ASA and a P2Y₁₂ inhibitor, such as clopidogrel, prasugrel or ticagrelor – was shown to significantly decrease the event rates in patients suffering from major cardiac events (Tantry et al. 2013, Thomas et al. 2015, Valgimigli et al. 2018). Dual antiplatelet therapy can work by way of inhibiting leukocytes and SELP, which trigger inflammation and activate coagulation. This reduces the formation of platelet leukocyte

aggregates and decreases the risk of major thromboembolic events (Thomas et al. 2015). Thus, CVD patients benefit from dual antiplatelet inhibition. ASA and clopidogrel are both on the World Health Organization's (WHO) list of essential medicines.² Nevertheless, the use of antiplatelet therapy needs to be carefully considered as on the one hand it prevents thrombosis and ischaemic events but on the other hand increases the risk for major bleeding. To date, the guidelines of antiplatelet therapy are mainly based upon clinical observational studies and, thus, recommendations vary in different countries (Cannon et al. 2010, Levine et al. 2016, Ibanez et al. 2018, Valgimigli et al. 2018).

 Table 1 Antiplatelet agents

 Therapeutic targets and commonly administered antiplatelet drugs.

inhibition	drug
COX-1	ASA
P2Y ₁₂	clopidogrel, prasugrel, ticagrelor, cangrelor
GP IIb/ IIIa	abciximab, tirofiban

1.6.1 Acetylsalicylic acid

Acetylsalicylic acid (trade name: aspirin) primarily suppresses the synthesis of prostaglandins and thromboxane A2 as discovered by noble price laureate Sir John Robert Vane (Vane 1971). It is listed in the WHO essential medical drugs catalogue³ for treating headaches, pain, fever, heart attacks and inflammation. It inhibits activation of platelets via the thromboxane pathway. Thromboxane receptor activation initiates an intracellular signal cascade via G_q and G_{12}/G_{13} proteins enhancing platelet aggregation. The inhibitory effect of ASA on COX enzymes lasts the entire platelet lifetime. Hence, its clinical use has been widely established, for instance, for primary and secondary prevention in mid- and high-risk heart disease patients. In post-MI patients, low-dose aspirin administration decreases the rate of future thromboembolic events (Vane 1971, Tantry et al. 2013, Thomas et al. 2015). ACS patients benefit from dual antiplatelet

 ² URL: "http://www.who.int/medicines/publications/essentialmedicines/en/", 20th edition, March 2017, visited 20.10.2018, 11.50 CET.
 ³ Ibid.

therapy and, thus, ASA administration combined with a $P2Y_{12}$ inhibitor is a standard procedure in acute MI therapy and strongly recommended after arterial stent implantation for the prevention of (stent) thrombosis and re-occlusion (Hochtl and Huber 2014, Joshi et al. 2014, Levine et al. 2016, Ibanez et al. 2018, Valgimigli et al. 2018).

1.6.2 Clopidogrel

Clopidogrel (300-600 mg loading dose, 75 mg once daily (OD) maintenance dose, trade name: Plavix), a second-generation thienopyridine drug, acts by irreversibly inhibiting the adenosine diphosphate (ADP) P2Y₁₂ receptor, which is predominantly expressed on the surface of platelets. Clopidogrel is a prodrug and undergoes metabolic activation in the gastrointestinal epithelium and hepatic cells. It requires two metabolic activation steps after oral application. Once activated, it inhibits an intracellular signal cascade via G_i and G₁₂/G₁₃ proteins inhibiting Glycoprotein IIb/ IIIa (GP IIb/ IIIa) activity and, thus, the aggregation of thrombocytes. An estimate of 16 to 50% of patients treated with clopidogrel are suspected of not adequately responding (Gurbel et al. 2003, Gurbel et al. 2007, Roberts and Nawarskas 2013). Early identification of these non-responders is important to ensure sufficient platelet inhibition (Tantry et al. 2010, Grove et al. 2012, Hochtl and Huber 2014). This phenomenon is suspected to be caused by lower expression of CYP2C19. CYP2C19 belongs to the family of cytochrome P450 enzymes, which are haemoproteins that participate in numerous oxidation processes. They are involved in the enzymatic metabolism of several hormones, vitamins, lipids, toxins and drugs. The CYP2C19 isoform in particular is mainly expressed in hepatic cells and acts on approximately 10 to 15% of clinically used drugs such as clopidogrel. Polymorphisms influence the enzymatic activity and the effectiveness of clopidogrel therapy in ACS patients. Thus, the use of clopidogrel is replaced in first-line therapy by newer drugs such as prasugrel and ticagrelor with improved efficacy (Gurbel et al. 2003, Brandt et al. 2007, Stone et al. 2013).

1.6.3 Prasugrel

Prasugrel (60 mg loading dose, 10 mg OD maintenance dose, trade name: Efient), a thirdgeneration thienopyridine drug, acts by irreversibly binding to the $P2Y_{12}$ receptors and, thus, inhibiting platelet activation and aggregation after a single metabolic activation step by enzymes of the cytochrome P450 family. Its effect is more pronounced with a more rapid onset and, therefore, prasugrel partially replaced clopidogrel as the first choice in ACS therapy. Moreover, compared to clopidogrel, prasugrel shows a more sufficient platelet inhibition in healthy individuals and ACS patients and a low number of non-responders. However, prasugrel increases the risk of major bleeding complications and is, therefore, contraindicated in patients older than 75 years or with a history of a transient ischaemic attack or stroke (Brandt et al. 2007, Wiviott et al. 2007).

1.6.4 Ticagrelor

Ticagrelor (180 mg loading dose, 90 mg maintenance dose bis in die (BD), trade name: Brilique) is a cyclopentyl-triazolo-pyrimidine and acts by inhibiting P2Y₁₂ receptors. In contrast to clopidogrel and prasugrel, it is a reversible allosteric antagonist and is administered BD because of its shorter half-life of 6-12 h. It is already orally active without requiring enzymatic activation (Teng et al. 2010). Especially in patients older than 75 years, ticagrelor showed benefits compared to prasugrel due to fewer bleeding complications. Compared to prasugrel and clopidogrel, ticagrelor treatment has also been associated with a survival benefit that was not explained by its platelet inhibitory effect (Storey et al. 2011, Steg et al. 2013, Larmore et al. 2015). However, no survival benefit compared to clopidogrel was observed in recent studies in patients with symptomatic peripheral artery disease (Hiatt et al. 2017).

1.6.5 Other CVD therapeutics

Statins act by competitive inhibition of the enzyme 3-hydroxy-3methylglutaryl-CoA (HMG-CoA) reductase, which enables the reduction of HMG-CoA to mevalonate. They effectively reduce cholesterol synthesis, which mostly (up to 70%) occurs in hepatic cells (Goldstein and Brown 1990). Additionally, statins inhibit the prenylation of proteins involved in the modulation of immune responses in chronic inflammation. Overall, statins were shown to be beneficial, when they were administered for primary prevention purposes in high-risk CVD patients (Hansson and Hermansson 2011, Taylor et al. 2013). Newer lipid lowering reagents

include Proprotein convertase subtilisin/kexin type 9 (PCSK9) inhibitors that can further reduce cholesterol when combined with statins (Robinson et al. 2014). Other medical treatment applicable for CVD therapy includes beta blockers – invented by James Black in 1964 – which reduce the progression of atheroma growth in CAD. Widely prescribed medication comprises ACE- and renin inhibitors, angiotensin receptor blockers, antiarrhythmic drugs, calcium channel blockers, nicotinic acids, fibrates, diuretics and vasodilators (Taylor et al. 2013, Wald et al. 2013, Hochtl and Huber 2014, Bednar et al. 2015, Levine et al. 2016, Ibanez et al. 2018). In advanced cases of CVD, interventional and surgical therapies, such as heart valve replacement or heart transplantation, become necessary in order to treat the perilous consequences of CVDs, such as papillary muscle rupture or heart failure (Levine et al. 2016, Ibanez et al. 2016, Ibanez et al. 2016).

1.7 New challenges

Biomarkers are an essential diagnostic tool in clinical routine providing information concerning disease formation and progression. Better biomarkers for risk stratification and therapeutic regimes would be desirable to combat CVDs and its consequences. C-reactive protein, cardiac troponines, growth differentiation factor-15 (GDF-15) and n-terminal prohormone of brain natriuretic peptide (NT-proBNP) have already been evaluated for their use in cardiovascular risk prediction. Many other molecules are in discussion for potentially being predictive of CVDs, among these sphingolipids, chemokines, myeloperoxidases or apolipoproteins. In addition to these biomarkers, ribonucleic acids (RNA) could present a novel entity of molecular biomarkers used for the early recognition of CVD (Olson 2014, Barwari et al. 2016, Fiedler et al. 2018).

1.8 Small non-coding RNAs

The decryption of the human genome revealed that only 2% of the human deoxyribonucleic acids (DNA) encode proteins. The remaining 98% were considered to be regions without any coding function (Mattick 2001). However, a vast amount of transcribed non-coding ribonucleic acids (ncRNA) were found to be distinctively expressed in various cells and tissue types and were shown to play key roles in the process of posttranscriptional gene regulation, for instance, by targeting and controlling messenger ribonucleic acids (mRNA). Microribonucleic acids (miRNAs) constitute a class of small, non-coding RNA molecules, which regulate expression

of target genes by mRNA degradation or translational repression and, thereby, contribute to the regulation of protein biosynthesis. MiRNAs with a length of 18 to 25 nt were found in both animals and plants with a high degree of evolutionary conservation. It has been proposed that they are involved in regulation of over 60% of human genes, mainly by imperfectly binding to the 3' untranslated region (UTR) of mRNAs (Carrington and Ambros 2003, Ambros 2004, Bartel 2004).

1.8.1 History

In 1992, Victor Ambros and co-workers Rosalind Lee and Rhonda Feinbaum discovered a small RNA molecule in non-parasitic nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans* as a product of the gene lin-4, a gene known to be involved in controlling its larval development. Surprisingly, this small RNA molecule did not have any protein-coding function but gave rise to a pair of small ncRNAs, whose functions were unclear (Lee et al. 1993). In the following years, under the leading influence of Victor Ambros and Gary Ruvkun, more of such small ncRNA molecules, derived from genes lin-4 and let-7, were detected in various species. They were formerly termed small temporal RNAs (Wightman et al. 1993, Pasquinelli et al. 2000, Lee and Ambros 2001). Since 2001, the term miRNA is used to describe these single-stranded RNA molecules with a length of 18 to 25 nt as an important category of small ncRNAs. Small ncRNAs comprise transfer, ribosomal, small-interfering and piwi-interacting RNAs, which can be distinguished by their unique pathways of biogenesis (Lagos-Quintana et al. 2001, Lee and Ambros 2001, Aalto and Pasquinelli 2012).

1.8.2 MicroRNA biogenesis

The majority of eukaryotic miRNA genes is transcribed by enzymes RNA polymerase II and III in the cell nucleus either directly from intron regions of the DNA or in antisense-orientated annotated genes (Lagos-Quintana et al. 2001, Lee and Ambros 2001, Cai et al. 2004). The processed primary microribonucleic acid (pri-miRNA) with about 500 to 3000 nt length obtains a poly-A-cap at the 3' end and a 7-methyl-guanosine-tail at the 5' end and forms a characteristic hairpin loop. This terminal loop might offer a target region for the subsequent cleavage by the microprocessor complex (Michlewski et al. 2008, Morlando et al. 2008). The microprocessor-complex, consisting of the Class 2 ribonuclease III enzyme Drosha and cofactors like protein Di-George syndrome chromosomal region 8 (DGCR8), directly binds to the RNA substrate and

cleaves the pri-miRNA into an approximately 70 nt long precursor micro ribonucleic acid (premiRNA) molecule (Gregory et al. 2004, Landthaler et al. 2004, Yeom et al. 2006). DGCR8 recognises the pri-miRNAs due to its "labelling" by methyltransferase-like 3 and stabilises the pri-miRNA for processing by Drosha (Alarcon et al. 2015). Next, Exportin-5, a Ran-dependent nuclear transporter, exports the pre-miRNA from the nucleus to the cytoplasm (Yi et al. 2003, Bohnsack et al. 2004). Dicer, a cytoplasmic enzyme with endonuclease activity, mainly encoded by the DICER-1 gene in humans, converts cellular miRNA precursors into short double-stranded RNA molecules (Bernstein et al. 2001, Hutvagner et al. 2001). The conversion is facilitated by several cofactors such as protein argonaute-2 before the miRNA duplex is loaded onto the RNA-induced silencing complex (RISC) (Gregory et al. 2005, Chakravarthy et al. 2010, Lee et al. 2013). Thermodynamic stability determines which of the two strands becomes an active mature strand. It seems that for most miRNAs the strand with the higher stability at the 5'-anti-sense terminal base pair (bp) is more likely to be incorporated into the RISC (Khvorova et al. 2003, Schwarz et al. 2003, Okamura et al. 2008). In contrast, the remaining strand degrades more rapidly. Recently, however, it has been shown that for some miRNAs this remaining strand also mediates miRNA functions (Ro et al. 2007, Shin 2008, Schober et al. 2014).



Figure 3 MiRNA biogenesis

Pri-miRNA is transcribed in the nucleus and is processed by Drosha to a pre-miRNA. After its export into the cytoplasm and cleavage by Dicer, two mature miRNA strands exist. There are different possibilities as to which of the mature strand will be incorporated into RISC.

1.8.2.1 Nomenclature of microRNAs

A coherent nomenclature is essential for setting up a basis for experimental comparability and interdisciplinary exchange worldwide. Therefore, common guidelines for miRNA typing were introduced in 2003 (Ambros et al. 2003): the species of origin is encoded in a three-letter prefix, such as hsa (*Homo sapiens*) or cel (*Caenorhabditis elegans*). The following prefix "mir" or capitalised "miR" differs between precursor and mature variant of the miRNA, e.g. miR-29. Differences in sequences with up to two varying nucleotides are annotated with a lower-case letter, e.g. "hsa-miR-29a". Paralogous miRNAs, which are identical mature miRNAs with different gene loci, have an additional number appended to the three-digit code with a dash, e.g. miR-29b-1. The suffixes 3p or 5p are used to label the single-stranded miRNAs, which originate from opposite arms of their precursor stage. Formerly, they were distinguished in literature by adding an asterisk or naming them "sense" and "antisense", "star" and "non-star", "guide" and

"passenger" strand. Now, labelling as 3p or 5p strand is strongly recommended. MiRNAs that originate from the same precursor but differ in their mature sequences are called isomiRs. Several mechanisms lead to these sequence variations: 5' or 3' trimming, 3' nucleotide addition and nucleotide substitution (Morin et al. 2008). All detected miRNAs are recorded in a public database, miRbase⁴, founded as part of the RNA family database in 2003 and hosted by the University of Manchester (Griffiths-Jones 2004).

1.8.3 MicroRNA function

Since the late 1990s, scientists have unveiled various fundamental functions of miRNAs in both physiological and pathophysiological pathways. Dysregulation of miRNA pathways is involved in the pathogenesis of chronic inflammation, fibrosis and sclerosis processes as well as cancers (Carrington and Ambros 2003, Ambros 2004, Bartel 2004, Cai et al. 2004, Chen et al. 2004, Gregory et al. 2005, Ro et al. 2007, Aalto and Pasquinelli 2012). Research on the function of Dicer improved the understanding of miRNAs: exemplary, experimental loss-of-function mutations and deletions in the Dicer-encoding region in zebrafish and mice resulted in fatal cardiac problems ending in embryonic or early death after birth (Bernstein et al. 2003, Wienholds et al. 2003). Since then, miRNAs have been identified in most tissues and fluids like blood, saliva, breast milk, urine and semen, where they are part of vesicles (exosomes or microparticles) or protein complexes, such as argonaute-2 and HDL. MiRNAs play diverse roles in metabolism, stem cell division and differentiation, cell cycle control, apoptosis and even tumour biogenesis (Bartel 2004, Weber et al. 2010). They promote transcript destruction, sequestration of P-bodies and repression of translational processes and trigger both deadenylation and decapping of mRNAs and, thus, lead to their decay. Interaction and pairing between miRNA and mRNA happen mostly between the seed sequence in the 5' region between nucleotides 2-8 of the miRNA and the 3'-UTR of the target mRNA (Bartel 2004, Gregory et al. 2004, Okamura et al. 2008). Many groups found levels of various miRNAs to be associated with CVD: MiR-1 was among the first found to be associated with cardiac function in CAD. Myocardial cell damage in CAD is associated with overexpression of miR-1, whereby

⁴ URL: "http://www.mirbase.org/", visited 20.10.2018, 12.15 CET.

elimination of miR-1 by an antisense inhibitor in infarcted rat hearts was found to facilitate arrhythmogenesis (Yang et al. 2007).

1.8.4 Circulating microRNAs

In 2008, Mitchell and collaborators first published on the stability of miRNAs in blood plasma samples from prostate cancer patients. These circulating miRNAs were protected from degradation and reliably detected by polymerase chain reaction (PCR). In contrast, exogenously supplied synthetic miRNA underwent rapid degradation (Mitchell et al. 2008). Literature suggests a potential paracrine function of circulating miRNAs (Landry et al. 2009, Zampetaki et al. 2010, Diehl et al. 2012, Risitano et al. 2012). Circulating miRNAs show distinctive expression patterns in serum, platelet-poor plasma (PPP), platelet-rich plasma (PRP) and other body fluids. They originate from both circulating cells like leukocytes and from tissues like ECs, liver and cardiomyocytes. In circulation, miRNAs reside in microparticles or in lipoprotein-associated transport molecules and are, thereby, protected from degradation (Weber, Baxter et al. 2010, Zampetaki et al. 2012, Bang et al. 2014). Alterations of miRNA profiles in circulation may reflect disorders and diseases: Fichtlscherer et al. identified a remarkable number of altered miRNAs in plasma of stable CAD patients compared to healthy volunteers, among them miR-126 (Fichtlscherer et al. 2010). The research group of Prof. Mayr previously assessed circulating miRNA profiles in the Bruneck study and found correlations with decreased circulating levels of miR-126-3p and miR-223-3p in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) (Zampetaki et al. 2010). Moreover, the latter were found to have predictive potential as they showed lower expression years before manifestation of T2DM. Subsequent studies showed a predominant platelet origin of many abundant circulating miRNAs (Kaudewitz et al. 2016, Willeit et al. 2017). Thus, profiling of circulating miRNAs might reveal potentials for their use as biomarkers in CVD (Zampetaki et al. 2010, Meder et al. 2011, Zampetaki et al. 2012, Willeit et al. 2013).

1.8.4.1 Circulating microRNAs and platelets

Besides their function in haemostasis, the understanding of the function of platelets has expanded considerably over the last decades: 50 years ago, Warshaw and collaborators reported on their potential to conduct protein synthesis (Warshaw et al. 1967). Since the pathogenesis of CVD and atherosclerosis seems to be closely linked to platelets, various technical approaches are taken to analyse the complexity of the processes regulating platelet function and to encrypt the mechanisms leading to atherogenic and thrombotic disorders. Dysregulation of platelet activation in particular is regarded to be a high-risk factor for developing major thrombotic and cardiac events (Gidlof et al. 2013, Thomas et al. 2015). Platelets contribute approximately 41-45% to the blood microparticles, which in turn contain most of the miRNAs abundant in human circulation (Diehl et al. 2012). High throughput sequencing unveiled the large number of over 492 miRNAs residing in platelets (Ple et al. 2012). Furthermore, it was found that microvesicles carrying miRNAs and other ncRNAs – as released by platelets or ECs – enable intercellular communication, a process which may be altered in CVD (Landry et al. 2009, Risitano et al. 2012). Enhanced platelet activity in patients with MI leads to the release of specific miRNAs into circulation, which in turn can be taken up by ECs and, thereby, influence gene expression in the ECs. For example, platelet-derived miR-320b and miR-223 were shown to target expression of intercellular adhesion molecule 1, F-box/WD repeat-containing protein 7, an onco-suppressor protein, and ephrin A1, a glycosylphosphatidyl inositol-anchored receptor tyrosine kinase ligand (Zimmerman and Weyrich 2008, Gidlof et al. 2013, Laffont et al. 2013). Others have shown that miR-223 targets the $P2Y_{12}$ receptor in human platelets, while the Mayr group reported that miR-126 targets ADAM9, which is involved in platelet activation by collagen (Landry et al. 2009, Kaudewitz et al. 2016). It seems conceivable that platelet miRNAs play an important role as a regulator of platelet function and, therefore, contribute to various diseases including CVDs. Thus, platelet-derived miRNAs may serve as a novel class of biomarkers.

1.8.4.2 Circulating microRNAs in stroke patients

In patients suffering from ischaemic stroke, several alterations in circulating miRNAs were found. For example, Jickling et al. showed circulating miR-122, miR-148a and miR-320d to be decreased within 72 h after ischaemic stroke onset compared to control patients with vascular risk factors (Jickling et al. 2014). Others reported altered expression of miR-320d in acute stroke conditions (Wang et al. 2014, Mick et al. 2017). Long and collaborators noticed a decrease of miR-126 and miR-30a in ischaemic stroke patients compared to healthy volunteers for up to 24 weeks after the event (Long et al. 2013). Mick et al. reported incident stroke to be associated with abundance of miR-941. Furthermore, miR-124-3p, miR-320d and miR-877 were differentially expressed in prevalent stroke (Mick et al. 2017). A recent study implicated that the upregulation of miR-125a-5p, miR-125b-5p and miR-143-3p is a marker of acute

ischaemic stroke, offering superior performance compared to multimodal cranial computed tomography and other previously reported protein biomarkers (Tiedt et al. 2017).

1.9 Aim of this work

There are indications that miRNAs play an important role in regulation of cardiac development and function as well as in the pathogenesis of CVD. Besides their potential as a therapeutic target in CVD therapy, alterations in circulating miRNA could be highly useful as novel type of biomarkers for detecting CVD. The aim of the present work is to investigate the association of miRNAs with platelet function, especially, with a focus on passenger strands of miRNAs. Furthermore, the understanding of how miRNAs take part in the complex processes of platelet activation might yield fundamental insights into platelet physiology. To date, no study has been conducted on the effects of thrombolysis on circulating miRNA profiles. At present, there are no advanced clinical parameters that monitor clot breakdown and reduction of thrombotic material. The author hypothesises that thrombolysis might alter levels of miRNAs in circulation. Additionally, the author aims to investigate and refine modern methods of RNA analysis and to extend the knowledge of associations between transcriptomic data and functional phenotypes. The author expects that this field in cardiovascular basic research offers potentially novel types of highly sensitive and specific diagnostic and preventive information and, furthermore, provides necessary information about future targets for (pharmacological) CVD therapies.

2 Materials

Vascular Proteomics Laboratory, James Black Cent	re, King's College London
Benches	Tecomak, Kent, UK
Pipettes and Tips	
Eppendorf Research plus pipettes	Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany
TipOne 10, 200, 1000 μL pipette tips	Starlab International, Hamburg, Germany
Disposable transfer pipettes 10 mL, 25 mL	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
Disposable tips (70 µL) for Agilent Bravo	Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, USA
Tubes	
50 mL Falcon tube	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
200 μ L RNAse free PCR tubes and caps	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
1.5mL microcentrifuge tubes, RNAse/ DNase free	Elkay Laboratory Products, Basingstoke, UK
Centrifugal filter units: Amicon Ultracel 3K	Merck Millipore, Darmstadt, Germany
MicroAmp optical 8-cap strip	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
Tubes and flat cap strips(8x)	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
Plates	
MicroAmp 96 well plate	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
MicroAmp optical 384 well reaction plate	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
MicroAmp optical adhesive film	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
Pick-&-Mix microRNA PCR Panels, 384-well	Exiqon, Vedbaek, Denmark
Instruments	
Vortex Mixer: VWR-VV3-S42	Madison Dearborn Partners, Chicago, USA
Eppendorf centrifuge 5415r	Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany
Eppendorf centrifuge 5804r	Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany
Kinetic energy centrifuge for 0.2 ml tubes)	Madison Dearborn Partners, Chicago, USA
Veriti thermal cycler	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA

Bravo automated liquid handling system (96 ST head)	Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, USA
ABI ViiA™7 real-time PCR system	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
VerifyNow P2Y ₁₂ analyser	Accriva, San Diego, USA
LSRII flow cytometer	Becton Dickinson, Franklin Lakes, USA
Infinite 200 PRO fluorescence microplate reader	Tecan, Maennedorf, Switzerland
Eppendorf Brunswick freezer	Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany
Chemicals	
RNase ZAP	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
Prostaglandin E1	Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA
Indomethacin	Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA
Phosphate buffered saline (PBS 10x)	Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA
Ultra-pure DEPC treated water	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
Electran absolute ethanol for molecular biology	VWR, Radnor, USA
QIAzol lysis reagent 50 mL	Qiagen, Hilden, Germany
Chloroform 99,8% (GLC) 1.489 g/ mL stabilised with 100 ppm amylene for analysis	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
RT, PreAmp, RT-qPCR materials: TaqMan system	
MS2-carrier	Roche, Basel, Switzerland
MultiScribe reverse transcriptase (50 U/ µL)	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
MgCl ₂ (25 mM)	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
10x RT buffer	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
Megaplex RT primers (10x) pool A v2.1 P/ N 4399966	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
Megaplex RT primers (10x) pool B v3.0 P/ N 4444281	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
dNTPs with dTTP (100 mM)	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
RNase inhibitor (20 U/ μL)	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
Megaplex PreAmp master mix (2x)	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
Megaplex PreAmp primers (10x)	Thormo Ficher Scientific, Waltham, USA
pool A v2.1 P/ N 4399233	
Megaplex PreAmp primers (10x)	Thormo Ficher Scientific, Waltham, USA
pool B v3.0 P/ N 4444303	

TaqMan 2x qPCR universal master mix	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
Individual TaqMan microRNA assays (see below)	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
RT, RT-qPCR materials: Exiqon	
5x reaction buffer	Exiqon, Vedbaek, Denmark
10x enzyme mix	Exiqon, Vedbaek, Denmark
Nuclease-free water	Exiqon, Vedbaek, Denmark
ExiLent SYBR Green master mix	Exiqon, Vedbaek, Denmark
Pick-&-Mix microRNA PCR panels, 384-well	Exiqon, Vedbaek, Denmark
Kits	
miRNeasy MiniKit	Qiagen, Hilden, Germany
Universal cDNA synthesis kit	Exiqon, Vedbaek, Denmark
DuoSet ELISA development kits	R&D Systems Minneanolis LISA
(catalogue numbers DY137, DY393, DY795)	
DuoSet ancillary reagent Kit 2	R&D Systems, Minneapolis, USA
mirCURY LNA microRNA cDNA synthesis kit	Exiqon, Vedbaek, Denmark
ELISA DY137, SELP/ CD62P	R&D Systems, Minneapolis, USA
ELISA DY393, PPBP	R&D Systems, Minneapolis, USA
ELISA DY795, PF4	R&D Systems, Minneapolis, USA
TruSeq RNA library prep kit	Illumina, San Diego, USA
KASP genotyping kit	LGC, Teddington, UK
Software	
ABI ViiA7 Version v1.1(qPCR)	Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, USA
VWorks (Agilent Bravo)	Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, USA
Trim Galore	Babraham Bioinformatics, Cambridge, UK
Microsoft Word 365	Microsoft, Redmond, USA
Microsoft Excel 365	Microsoft, Redmond, USA
Microsoft PowerPoint 365	Microsoft, Redmond, USA
Inkscape 0.91	Inkscape, Boston, USA

TaqMan individ	ual microRNA assays & primer s	duences	
Assay name	Assay ID	Full name (mirbase*)	Sequence
cel-miR-39	000200	cel-miR-39-3p	UCACCGGGUGUAAAUCAGCUUG
miR-20b	001014	hsa-miR-20b-5p	CAAAGUGCUCAUAGUGCAGGUAG
miR-21	000397	hsa-miR-21-5p	CAACACCAGUCGAUGGGCUGU
miR-21-3p	002438	hsa-miR-21-3p	CAACACCAGUCGAUGGGCUGU
miR-24	000402	hsa-miR-24-3p	UGGCUCAGUUCAGCAGGAACAG
miR-27b	000409	hsa-miR-27b-3p	UUCACAGUGGCUAAGUUCUGC
miR-28-3p	002446	hsa-miR-28-3p	CACUAGAUUGUGAGCUCCUGGA
miR-30b	000602	hsa-miR-30b-5p	UGUAAACAUCCUACACUCAGCU
miR-92a	000431	hsa-miR-92a-3p	UAUUGCACUUGUCCCGGCCUGU
miR-93	001090	hsa-miR-93-5p	CAAAGUGCUGUUCGUGCAGGUAG
miR-106a	002169	hsa-miR-106a-5p	AAAGUGCUUACAGUGCAGGUAG
miR-122	002245	hsa-miR-122-5p	UGGAGUGUGACAAUGGUGUUUG
miR-122-3p	002130	hsa-miR-122-3p	AACGCCAUUAUCACACUAAAUA
miR-126-3p	002228	hsa-miR-126-3p	UCGUACCGUGAGUAAUAAUGCG
miR-126-5p	000451	hsa-miR-126-5p	CAUUAUUACUUUUGGUACGCG
miR-146a	000468	hsa-miR-146a-5p	UGAGAACUGAAUUCCAUGGGUU
miR-146b	001097	hsa-miR-146b-5p	UGAGAACUGAAUUCCAUAGGCU
miR-148a	000470	hsa-miR-148a-3p	UCAGUGCACUACAGAACUUUGU
miR-150	000473	hsa-miR-150-5p	UCUCCCAACCCUUGUACCAGUG

TaqMan individ	ual microRNA assays & primer s	eduences	
Assay name	Assay ID	Full name (mirbase*)	Sequence
miR-191	002299	hsa-miR-191-5p	CAACGGAAUCCCAAAAGCAGCUG
miR-191-3p	002678	hsa-miR-191-3p	GCUGCGCUUGGAUUUCGUCCCC
miR-195	000494	hsa-miR-195-5p	UAGCAGCAGAAAUAUUGGC
miR-197	000497	hsa-miR-197-3p	UUCACCACCUUCUCCACCCAGC
miR-223-3p	002295	hsa-miR-223-3p	UGUCAGUUUGUCAAAUACCCCA
miR-223-5p	002098	hsa-miR-223-5p	CGUGUAUUUGACAAGCUGAGUU
miR-320	002277	hsa-miR-320-3p	AAAAGCUGGGUUGAGGGGGGA
miR-335	000546	hsa-miR-335-5p	UCAAGAGCAAUAACGAAAAAUGU
miR-486	001278	hsa-miR-486-5p	UCCUGUACUGAGCUGCCCGAG
RNY4 3'	custom-made		CCCCCCCACUGCUAAAUUUGACUGGCU
RNY4 5'	custom-made		GECUGEUCCEAUGEUAGUGGEUUAUCAGAACU
* full name accor	ding to mirbase, URL: "http://www.	mirbase.org/", visited 20.10.2018, 12	2.15 CET.

Plate de	sign Exiqon custom-n	nade RT-qPCR. This table originates from Kɛ	audewitz et a	l. (Kaudewitz, Skrob	olin et al. 2016).
Well	MicroRNA	Sequence	Well	MicroRNA	Sequence
A01	hsa-let-7e-5p	UGAGGUAGGAGGUUGUAUAGUU	E01	hsa-miR-320a	AAAGCUGGGUUGAGAGGGCGA
A03	hsa-miR-16-5p	UAGCAGCACGUAAAUAUUGGCG	E03	hsa-miR-331-3p	GCCCCUGGGCCUAUCCUAGAA
A05	hsa-miR-17-5p	CAAAGUGCUUACAGUGCAGGUAG	E05	hsa-miR-342-3p	UCUCACACAGAAAUCGCACCCGU
A07	hsa-miR-19b-3p	UGUGCAAAUCCAUGCAAAACUGA	E07	hsa-let-7b-5p	UGAGGUAGGUUGUGUGGUU
A09	hsa-miR-20a-5p	UAAAGUGCUUAUAGUGCAGGUAG	E09	hsa-miR-451a	AAACCGUUACCAUUACUGAGUU
A11	hsa-miR-20b-5p	CAAAGUGCUCAUAGUGCAGGUAG	E11	hsa-miR-454-3p	UAGUGCAAUAUUGCUUAUAGGGU
A13	hsa-miR-24-3p	UGGCUCAGUUCAGCAGGAACAG	E13	hsa-miR-484	UCAGGCUCAGUCCCCUCCCGAU
A15	hsa-miR-28-3p	CACUAGAUUGUGAGCUCCUGGA	E15	hsa-miR-486-5p	UCCUGUACUGAGCUGCCCCGAG
A17	hsa-miR-30b-5p	UGUAAACAUCCUACACUCAGCU	E17	U6 snRNA	reference gene
A19	hsa-miR-30c-5p	UGUAAACAUCCUACACUCUCAGC	E19	hsa-let-7g-5p	UGAGGUAGUAGUUUGUACAGUU
A21	hsa-miR-92a-3p	UAUUGCACUUGUCCCGGCCUGU	E21	UniSp6 CP	reference gene
A23	hsa-miR-93-5p	CAAAGUGCUGUUCGUGCAGGUAG	E23	Cel-miR-39-3p	UCACCGGGUGUAAAUCAGCUUG
C01	hsa-miR-106a-5p	AAAGUGCUUACAGUGCAGGUAG	G02	hsa-miR-19a-3p	UGUGCAAAUCUAUGCAAAACUGA
C03	hsa-miR-125a-5p	UCCCUGAGACCCUUUAACCUGUGA	G04	hsa-miR-21-5p	UAGCUUAUCAGACUGAUGUUGA
C05	hsa-miR-126-3p	UCGUACCGUGAGUAAUAAUGCG	G06	hsa-miR-25-3p	CAUUGCACUUGUCUCGGUCUGA
C07	hsa-miR-139-5p	UCUACAGUGCACGUGUCUCCAGU	G08	hsa-miR-26a-5p	UUCAAGUAAUCCAGGAUAGGCU
C09	hsa-miR-146a-5p	UGAGAACUGAAUUCCAUGGGUU	G10	hsa-miR-26b-5p	UUCAAGUAAUUCAGGAUAGGU
C11	hsa-miR-150-5p	UCUCCCAACCCUUGUACCAGUG	G12	hsa-miR-27a-3p	UUCACAGUGGCUAAGUUCCGC
-----	-----------------	-------------------------	-----	-----------------	-------------------------
C13	hsa-miR-146b-5p	UGAGAACUGAAUUCCAUAGGCU	G14	hsa-miR-27b-3p	UUCACAGUGGCUAAGUUCUGC
C15	hsa-miR-186-5p	CAAAGAAUUCUCCUUUUGGGCU	G16	hsa-miR-28-5p	AAGGAGCUCACAGUCUAUUGAG
C17	hsa-miR-191-5p	CAACGGAAUCCCAAAAGCAGCUG	G18	hsa-miR-29a-3p	UAGCACCAUCUGAAAUCGGUUA
C19	hsa-miR-197-3p	UUCACCACCUUCUCCACCCAGC	G20	hsa-miR-29b-3p	UAGCACCAUUUGAAAUCAGUGUU
C21	hsa-miR-222-3p	AGCUACAUCUGGCUACUGGGU	G22	hsa-miR-103a-3p	AGCAGCAUUGUACAGGGCUAUGA
C23	hsa-miR-223-3p	UGUCAGUUUGUCAAAUACCCCA	G24	hsa-miR-107	AGCAGCAUUGUACAGGGCUAUCA
102	hsa-miR-122-5p	UGGAGUGUGACAAUGGUGUUUG	M02	hsa-miR-363-3p	AAUUGCACGGUAUCCAUCUGUA
104	hsa-miR-125b-5p	UCCCUGAGACCCUAACUUGUGA	M04	hsa-miR-374a-5p	UUAUAAUACAACCUGAUAAGUG
901	hsa-miR-127-3p	UCGGAUCCGUCUGAGCUUGGCU	M06	hsa-miR-381-3p	UAUACAAGGGCAAGCUCUCUGU
108	hsa-miR-130a-3p	CAGUGCAAUGUUAAAAGGGCAU	M08	hsa-miR-423-5p	UGAGGGGCAGAGAGCGAGACUUU
110	hsa-miR-140-5p	CAGUGGUUUUACCCUAUGGUAG	M10	hsa-miR-518b	CAAAGCGCUCCCCUUUAGAGGU
112	hsa-miR-142-3p	UGUAGUGUUUCCUACUUUAUGGA	M12	hsa-miR-518f-3p	GAAAGCGCUUCUCUUUAGAGG
114	hsa-miR-143-3p	UGAGAUGAAGCACUGUAGCUC	M14	hsa-miR-532-3p	CCUCCCACCCCAAGGCUUGCA
116	hsa-miR-152	UCAGUGCAUGACAGAACUUGG	M16	hsa-miR-574-3p	CACGCUCAUGCACACACCCACA
118	hsa-miR-185-5p	UGGAGAAAGGCAGUUCCUGA	M18	hsa-miR-590-5p	GAGCUUAUUCAUAAAAGUGCAG
120	hsa-miR-192-5p	CUGACCUAUGAAUUGACAGCC	M20	hsa-miR-628-5p	AUGCUGACAUAUUUACUAGAGG
122	hsa-miR-193b-3p	AACUGGCCCUCAAAGUCCCGCU	M22	hsa-miR-660-5p	UACCCAUUGCAUAUCGGAGUUG
124	hsa-miR-194-5p	UGUAACAGCAACUCCAUGUGGA	M24	hsa-miR-744-5p	UGCGGGGCUAGGGCUAACAGCA

UUUGUGACCUGGUCCACUAACC	CUGUGCGUGUGACAGCGGCUGA	ACAGCAGGCACAGACAGGCAGU	UCCAUUACACUACCCUGCCUCU	UACCCUGUAGAUCCGAAUUUGUG	UAGCAGCACAUAAUGGUUUGUG	CAGUGCAAUGAUGAAAGGGCAU	UNUGUUCGGCUCGCGUGA	AGAGGUAUAGGGCAUGGGAA	CAUUAUUACUUUUGGUACGCG	AACAUAGAGGAAAUUCCACGU	CCAAUAUUGGCUGUGCUGCUCC
hsa-miR-758-3p	hsa-miR-210	hsa-miR-214-3p	hsa-miR-885-5p	hsa-miR-10a-5p	hsa-miR-15a-5p	hsa-miR-130b-3	hsa-miR-375	hsa-miR-202-3p	hsa-miR-126-5p	hsa-miR-376c-3	hsa-miR-195-3p
002	004	006	008	010	012	014	016	018	020	022	024
UAGCAGCACAGAAAUAUUGGC	ACAGUAGUCUGCACAUUGGUUA	UAAUACUGCCUGGUAAUGAUGA	AGCUACAUUGUCUGCUGGGUUUC	UAAGGUGCAUCUAGUGCAGAUAG	UAGCAGCGGGAACAGUUCUGCAG	cueecconcuecccuucceu	UCAAGAGCAAUAACGAAAAAUGU	AGGGGUGCUAUCUGUGAUUGA	UUAAUGCUAAUCGUGAUAGGGGU	inter-plate calibrator/ control	UUAUAAGCAAUGAGACUGAUU
hsa-miR-195-5p	hsa-miR-199a-3p	hsa-miR-200b-3p	hsa-miR-221-3p	hsa-miR-18a-5p	hsa-miR-503-5p	hsa-miR-328	hsa-miR-335-5p	hsa-miR-342-5p	hsa-miR-155-5p	UniSp3 IPC	hsa-miR-340-5p
K02	K04	K06	K08	K10	K12	K14	K16	K18	K20	K22	K24

3 Methods

3.1 Next-generation sequencing

Next-generation sequencing (NGS) was performed at the biomedical research centre at Guy's campus of King's College, London, in cooperation with Prof. Alka Saxena. In short, this novel method used in genetic research allows determination of the exact order of nucleotides within a small RNA or DNA molecule and is an appropriate tool for sequencing the entire RNA within one sample at once – even with comparatively low input. Samples from two healthy volunteers (1 male, 1 female) were processed to PPP and PRP in order to identify potential influences and differences affected by platelets and, thus, explore their contribution to small ncRNA levels in circulation.

RNA was isolated and Cel-miR-39 was spiked into each sample for normalisation purposes before preparing the libraries with the TruSeq RNA Library Preparation Kit (Illumina). This kit allows high-throughput RNA sequencing with easier handling compared to other commercially available kits: the specific adapters ligate to both ends of the RNA molecules before all samples are reversely transcribed into complementary deoxyribonucleic acid (cDNA). Then, the cDNA was preamplified with 12 cycles of PCR and the library was purified and washed with the Agencourt AMPure XP - PCR Purification system (Beckman-Coulter). Using Qubit (Invitrogen) and Bioanalyzer (Agilent), the libraries were quantified and mixed together before sequenced on a HiSeq2000 (Illumina). After adapter removal at the end of each RNA (adapter sequence TGGAATTCTCGGGTGCCAAGG), the samples were analysed using the software 'Trim Galore' allowing a 10% mismatch. Contamination with white blood cells may confound the analysis of PPP, PRP and serum ncRNAs due to high intracellular RNA concentration. Therefore, the absence of transcripts encoding leukocyte-specific CD45 was confirmed in both PPP and PRP. Additionally, the presence of platelet-derived RNA was assessed in PRP and PPP by real-time quantitative polymerase chain reaction (RT-qPCR). A whole blood sample was used as a positive control.

3.2 RNA isolation

For RNA extraction, a phenol-guanidine-based method was used as introduced by Chomczynski in 1987 (Chomczynski and Sacchi 1987). Importantly, no heparin-treated samples were used for analysis by RT-qPCR, as the group of Prof. Mayr previously noticed interactions between magnesium and calcium in the PCR master mix reagents and heparin (Kaudewitz et al. 2013).

First, 700 µL of QIAzol lysis reagent, a monophasic solution for lysing and denaturing protein complexes and inhibiting RNases, and 4 µL of an exogenous spike-in control RNA (Cel-miR-39) were mixed with 100 µl of the original sample. 1.25 µL MS2 carrier, a bacteriophage RNA, was added in order to maximise the efficiency of extraction by increasing the total RNA amount in the sample. Then, the mixture was vortexed thoroughly and incubated at room temperature for 5 min. 140 µL of Chloroform were added in order to increase efficiency of the process of denaturing proteins in comparison to using phenol. The phenol and chloroform solution reduces the formation of insoluble protein complexes at the interphase and forces sharper separation of the aqueous phase because of higher density of Chloroform (at 20 °C: 1.47 g/ cm³) compared to Phenol (at 20 °C: 1.07 g/ cm³). After 15 min of centrifugation at 4 °C at 12,000 rpm, the solution is visibly separated in an upper aqueous phase and a lower organic phase: the negative charge of the DNA becomes neutralised by protonation of the sugarmolecules with decreasing pH-level in this acid. Consequently, it dissolves in the lower organic phase while hydrogen bonds are formed between the nitrogenous bases of the single-stranded RNA with water molecules, thus, miRNAs and other small ncRNAs stay in the inorganic upper phase.

Next, 280 μ L of the upper aqueous phase were carefully transferred and dissolved in 420 μ L of pure ethanol in order to clean the RNA from remaining contamination and to provide appropriate binding conditions for RNA molecules, especially those with a length starting from 18 nt. Afterwards, this solution was applied into a RNeasy MinElute spin column, which contains a silica membrane filter. While centrifuging at room temperature at 13,200 rpm, the RNA molecules bind to the membrane assisted by guanidine thiocyanate from the Qiazol lysis reagent before the remaining flow-through is discarded. Next, different steps of cleaning with RWT (a guanidine salt- and ethanol-based stringent washing buffer) and RPE buffer (a buffer mainly to remove remaining traces of salt) followed in order to remove contaminating reagents

from the RNA. After the membrane was transferred onto a new Eppendorf tube, 35 μ L of nuclease-free water were pipetted onto the membrane, in order to solve and detach the RNA by short centrifuging. The eluted RNA including miRNA was immediately stored at -80 °C for at least 24 h before further use.



Figure 4 MiRNA analysis workflow

3.3 Reverse transcription (RT)

Since extracted and isolated miRNAs are prone to biological and experimental influences and highly susceptible for degradation, the TaqMan cDNA kits were used in order to transcribe the original miRNA molecules into cDNA templates. The kit contains reverse transcriptase enzyme, a natural catalyst from Moloney murine leukaemia retrovirus for recombinant construction of the cDNA and Megaplex stem-looped reverse transcription primers. These primers are ready to use and available as a set of two predefined pools of up to 380 primers each in order to enable simultaneous cDNA synthesis for a various number of mature miRNAs within one run. In general, an RT primer consists of a stem, a loop and an overhang sequence at the 3' end of 5 to 8 nt length. The stem-loop structure anneals specifically to the 3' end of the mature miRNA and is extended in the presence of enzyme reverse transcriptase. This species of sequence-specific primer evades the problems of the short length of mature miRNAs and enables a nearly conventional performance of RT-qPCR-analysis. Additionally, the stem-loop structure decreases hybridisation of its primer to other protein species, such as genomic DNA and long RNA molecules.

The RT reaction mix was adapted according to the manufacturer's protocol: dependent on the target miRNAs of interest, either Megaplex human pool A (v2.1) or human pool B (v3.0) RT primers were used. The Megaplex RT reaction kit components, MgCl₂ and the Cel-miR-39 primer, were slowly defrosted on ice. The reaction mix was prepared as follows:

Reaction Mix Components	Vol. per sample (µL)
Enzyme MultiScribe reverse transcriptase (50 U/ μ L)	2
MgCl ₂ (25 mM)	1.2
10 x RT buffer	1
Megaplex RT primers (10x) pool A or B	1
dNTPs with dTTP (100 mM)	0.3
RNase inhibitor (20 U/ µL)	0.2
Cel-miR-39 primer	1.3
Total	7

7 μ L per sample of the shortly centrifuged RT reaction mix were pipetted into a 96-well plate, a fixed volume of 3 μ L of the total extracted 35 μ L RNA eluate was added after being defrosted and mixed by pipetting up and down six times. The plates were sealed with caps, shortly centrifuged and incubated on ice for 5 min. The PCR thermal program for the reverse transcription set up was as follows:

Stage	Temp. (°C)	Time
	16	2 min
40 cycles	42	1 min
	50	1 sec
Hold	85	5 min
Hold	4	00

3.4 Preamplification (PreAmp)

The amplification of RNA and DNA molecules is an appropriate method for increasing the DNA amount for analysis of gene expression profiles. It has to be conducted when the target RNA for a RT-qPCR reaction is at low expression level as otherwise stochastic effects may distort the analysis (Weis, Tan et al. 1992, Zampetaki and Mayr 2012). As miRNAs are at relatively low expression levels in circulation, the amount of cDNA after RT is low as well. Therefore, 12 cycles of amplification were performed before loading the miRNA arrays. The Megaplex Taqman PreAmp system was used. The amplification reaction was performed

according to the manufacturer's protocol: either Megaplex human pool A (v2.1) or pool B (v3.0) PreAmp primers were used. These primer sets contain predefined pools of forward primers – specifically binding to a single strand of the target cDNA – and a reverse primer, which anneals to the unfolded stem-loop sequence present in every cDNA. All reagents were defrosted on ice, mixed by inverting the tube six times and shortly centrifuged. Then, the reagents were pipetted as follows into a 1.5 mL Eppendorf tube, vortexed and briefly spun down.

Components	Vol. per sample (µL)
TaqMan PreAmp master mix (2x)	5
Megaplex PreAmp primers pool A or B(10x)	1
Nuclease-free H ₂ 0 (PCR-H ₂ 0)	3
Total	9

Next, 9 μ L of reaction mix were pipetted onto a 96-well plate before 1 μ L of the cDNA was added and thoroughly mixed by pipetting up and down six times. After sealing the plates with adhesive film and incubation on ice for 5 min, the Thermal cycler program was set up as follows:

Stage	Temp. (°C)	Time
Hold	95	10 min
Hold	55	2 min
Hold	72	2 min
12 cycles	95	15 sec
	60	4 min
Hold*	99.9	10 min
Hold	4	œ

* enzyme inactivation

Heating the reaction mix to 95 °C causes the unwinding of the cDNA strands. The following controlled cooling down to 55 °C in the first and 60 °C in the following cycles enables the antisense primer to anneal to the template cDNA strand. The next stage at 72 °C in the first and

60 °C in the remaining cycles facilitates optimal activity for DNA polymerase, which becomes deactivated after 12 cycles by heating the reaction mix up to 99.9 °C. Then, the samples were cooled down to 4 °C, before 30 μ L of nuclease-free water were added in order to solve and dilute the amplified cDNA product. Finally, the RNA product was either directly processed or stored at -20 °C for up to one week.

3.5 Polymerase chain reaction

The polymerase chain reaction – as invented in the mid-1980's – is a highly specific and sensitive method for detecting and analysing DNA and RNA. Currently, it is available in various types and is a frequently used method for profiling of miRNAs (Zampetaki and Mayr 2012). For screening experiments, the Exiqon system was used. For the study of bigger cohorts and individual miRNA assessment, RT-qPCR was performed using the TaqMan Universal PCR system. Basically, a hot-start DNA polymerase enzyme in the PCR master mix amplifies the target cDNA using sequence-specific probes and primers and, thereby, detects the presence of the targets in real time. The TaqMan probe contains a minor groove binder – which increases the melting temperature and, thus, allows a shorter probe design – a reporter dye at the 5' end and a non-fluorescent quencher at the 3' end of the probe. After every cycle, difference and absolute fluorescence is measured and indicated in an amplification curve.

First, the diluted, preamplified cDNA and all necessary reaction reagents were slowly defrosted on ice. 5 μ L of the sample were further diluted with 85 μ L of nuclease-free water and shortly spun down. The PCR reaction was conducted according to the manufacturer's protocol. 9 parts of TaqMan 2x universal master mix and 1 part of a specific TaqMan miRNA assay were mixed and briefly spun down. Then, 2.75 μ L of the master mix/ probe solution and 2.25 μ L of the diluted cDNA were pipetted (in duplicates) onto an optical 384-well reaction plate. For bigger sample numbers, the Bravo pipet robot was used. After sealing the plate with an adhesive film and centrifuging at room temperature at 1000 rpm for 1 min, RT-qPCR was performed on a ViiA7 cycler with settings baseline start 3, baseline end 15 and Reporter/ Quencher dye FAM/ MGB-NFQ. The measurements of YRNA fragments were performed with the cDNA directly from the RT product (without PreAmp). The ViiA7 RT-qPCR was set up as follows:

Stage	Temp (°C)	Time (min)
Hold	50	2
Hold	95	10
10 gyales	95	0.15
40 Cycles	60	1

Once the protocol is started, the specific TaqMan probe binds to its complementary sequence within the cDNA. The reporter dye emits light energy, when it is excited by specific radiation, e.g. when using FAM, excitement with about 494 nm absorbance wavelength provokes emission wavelength of 518 nm. Close distance between the reporter and the quencher causes the emitted light energy from the reporter to be absorbed by the quencher due to Förster resonance energy transfer mechanism between light sensitive molecules. This is the situation at the beginning of the RT-qPCR. However, as it progresses, DNA polymerase extends the primers' bounds and cleaves probes, which are hybridised to the target sequence. Thus, the distance between quencher and reporter increases and the quencher is no longer able to absorb the emitted reporter energy. Subsequently, there is a fluorescence signal, e.g. 518 nm for FAM, which is technically detected. The intensity of this signal indicates the number of copies and, thus, reflects the relative gene expression level within the sample.

3.6 Custom-made microRNA screening panels

Screening experiments in the thrombolysis cohort were performed using Exiqon custom-made RT-qPCR arrays. This system allows quick assessment of multiple miRNAs on a ready-to-use PCR plate. 92 miRNAs were measured using the miRCURY LNA universal RT miRNA PCR kit according to the manufacturer's protocol.

Components RT	Vol. per sample (µL)
5 x RT buffer	2
10 x enzyme	1
Spike-in control	0.5
RNA	2
RNAse free H ₂ O	4.5
Total	10

Stage	Temp. (°C)	Time (min)
Hold	42	60
Hold	95	5
Hold	4	œ

The RT reaction on the Verity Thermal cycler was performed as follows:

The RT-qPCR amplification was performed using 2x SYBR green master mix and diluted cDNA products. The RT-qPCR cycler conditions were as follows:

Stage	Temp. (°C)	Time (min)
Hold	50	2
Hold	95	10
40 cycles	95	0.15
to cycles	60	1

3.7 Comparative CT method

For the miRNA RT-qPCR analysis, the comparative cycle threshold (CT) method was used. The CT value indicates the PCR cycle number, at which the fluorescence signal passes the defined threshold. Next, the difference between the miRNA of interest (e.g. miR-126-3p) and the normalisation control (e.g. Cel-miR-39 or CT average) is calculated for each sample in order to account for differences in the input amount of cDNA. Then, the value of each sample is subtracted from the reference sample before this value is transformed using 2 to the power of (- delta delta CT), which is the fold change between the sample and the reference sample.

3.8 Platelet function tests

Platelet function tests were performed at the University of Sheffield, Department of Cardiovascular Science, by Prof. Rob Storey and collaborators: Light transmittance aggregometry (LTA), VerifyNow $P2Y_{12}$ and Vasodilator-stimulated phosphoprotein phosphorylation (VASP) assay. To date, 4 platelet function tests seem most likely to provide useful and reliable results for monitoring platelet reactivity: LTA, Multiplate, VerifyNow $P2Y_{12}$ and VASP. These are, therefore, capable of controlling $P2Y_{12}$ therapy (Aradi et al. 2014). Over

the years, LTA became the most frequently used clinical tests, but recently the introduction of the VerifyNow $P2Y_{12}$ system has created new possibilities for clinicians in terms of monitoring platelet responsiveness. Currently, there exists no recommendation – neither in the European Society of Cardiology nor in the guidelines of the American Heart Association – for performing platelet function tests in CVD patients under therapy of platelet inhibitors. However, modern test methods could provide a useful tool for monitoring and, if necessary, enable immediate adapting of antiplatelet therapy regimes (Grove et al. 2012, Aradi et al. 2014).

3.8.1 Light transmittance aggregometry

Light transmittance aggregometry is an established test method for assessing platelet reactivity and, thus, controlling the effects of antiplatelet therapy: platelet suspension is stimulated by an activator of aggregation and the dynamic light transmittance reflects the process of clotting of platelets in an aggregation curve by a photometer. PRP and PPP were extracted from citrateanticoagulated blood. If necessary, PRP was diluted with PPP to a platelet count of 400 x $10^{9/}$ L. Maximum platelet activation was assessed after 6 min using either agonist arachidonic acid (AA) (20 μ M max) – in order to investigate platelet activation via thromboxane pathway – or ADP (2mM max) – in order to activate them via the ADP-receptor expressed on platelets' surface (Gum et al. 2001, Aradi et al. 2014). Analysis was performed on a BioData PAP-8E optical aggregometer.

3.8.2 VerifyNow P2Y₁₂ assay

The VerifyNow P2Y₁₂ system is a commercially available point-of-care platelet function test for assessing the response to different types of antiplatelet agents. It uses readily-prepared cartridges containing agents like arachidonic acid, ADP, thrombin receptor-activating peptide and prostaglandin E1 and measures platelet aggregation to fibrinogen-coated beads by optical turbidimetry. These data are digitally transformed into the platelet reactivity index (PRI). A major concern is its dependency on platelet count and erythrocyte volume fraction, but overall it is the most specific clinical test method for the identification of P2Y₁₂ inhibition to date. Samples were analysed on a VerifyNow P2Y₁₂ analyser by Accriva according to the manufacturer's protocol for assessing platelet reactivity in citrate-anticoagulated blood samples within the Sheffield cohort (Gurbel et al. 2007, Aradi et al. 2014).

3.8.3 Vasodilator stimulated phosphoprotein phosphorylation

The platelet vasodilator-stimulated phosphoprotein phosphorylation assay is a commercially available flow cytometry test, which assesses platelet function in response to thienopyridine drugs, such as clopidogrel, prasugrel and ticagrelor. An enormous advantage compared to other antiplatelet-testing methods is that there is nearly no interference with other drugs like GPIIb/IIIa antagonists or ASA; thus, it specifically assays the ADP dependent $P2Y_{12}$ receptor pathway. However, there exists no point-of-care test version.

Intracellular cyclic adenosine monophosphate – abundant at higher levels in resting platelets – activates protein kinases, which in turn phosphorylate the second messenger VASP. Then, monoclonal antibodies bind to the VASP, which in turn can be quantified by flow cytometry. Some studies describe the VASP method as the most accurate assay for monitoring platelet inhibition by targeting P2Y₁₂ receptor on platelets surface. Currently, this is the only method not being affected by concomitant P2Y₁ receptor activation. However, currently there is no platelet function test specifically assessing a single pathway of platelet activation (Gurbel et al. 2007, Bouman et al. 2010, Kim et al. 2013, Aradi et al. 2014, Kerneis et al. 2015). For the VASP assay, blood was collected in tubes containing citrate; the first few millilitres were discarded in order to prevent activation of platelets in the sample. The samples were then analysed on a LSRII flow cytometer (Becton Dickinson) using a VASP assay kit by BioCytex, France. The cytometer calculates the PRI: a lower percentage indicates a good response to P2Y₁₂ inhibition, a higher percentage shows a hypo-responsiveness; healthy volunteers normally reach values bigger than 69%, sufficient anti-P2Y₁₂ therapy is reflected by a PRI below 50%.

3.9 Spike-in experiment

3.9.1 Isolation of platelets

Acid-Citrate-Dextrose stock solution was made up of 100 mL water, 1.5 g citric acid, 2.0 g glucose, and 2.5 g sodium citrate. Platelets were isolated from 16 mL of peripheral venous whole blood into a tube containing 4 mL of anticoagulant Acid-Citrate-Dextrose. After centrifuging at 190 x g_n for 30 min at room temperature, the supernatant was transferred into a new tube and 20 μ M indomethacin and 1 nM prostaglandin E1 were added to avoid platelet activation. Another centrifugation step of the supernatant at 180 x g_n for 10 min at room temperature followed in order to deplete remaining leukocytes before transferring 100 μ L of the supernatant into to a new 1.5 mL Eppendorf tube.

3.9.2 PRP and PPP

Like all nucleated body cells, white blood cells contain a high number of RNAs, which would influence ncRNA measurements in serum and plasma. For the purpose of depleting such cell remnants, samples were centrifuged at room temperature at $280 \times g_n$ for 10 min. 100 µL of the supernatant, the PRP, were transferred into a new 1.5 mL tube. Furthermore, in order to separate the PRP from platelet remnant and to prepare PPP, the sample was centrifuged at room temperature at $1180 \times g_n$ for 10 min. For the spike-in experiment, the remnant platelet pellet was washed twice in modified Tyrode's buffer (134 mM NaCl, 20 mM HEPES (4-(2-Hydroxyethyl)piperazine-1-ethanesulfonic acid, N-(2-Hydroxyethyl)piperazine-N'-(2-ethanesulfonic acid)), 12 mM NaHCO₃, 2.9 mM KCl, 1mM MgCl₂, 0.34 mM Na₂HPO₄, Glucose 45 mg/ 50 mL). Between washing, prostaglandin E1 and indomethacin were added and centrifuged at room temperature at $1180 \times g_n$ for 10 min. Subsequently, the platelet pellet was re-suspended in 5% of the original PRP volume to get a 20x stock solution per each sample and this solution was spiked into PPP of the same individual in increasing amounts corresponding to 5, 50, 100 and 200% platelet count of PRP. Then, RNA was extracted immediately from whole blood, PPP, PRP, platelets, serum and plasma. For normalisation control purposes, an exogenous spike-in-Control, synthetic Cel-miR-39 mimic, was used.



Figure 5 Workflow of the platelet spike-in experiment This figure originates from Kaudewitz et al. (Kaudewitz, Skroblin et al. 2016).

3.10 ELISA

The enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) is an established method for protein analysis. In the present work, it was used to quantify levels of platelet factor 4 (PF4), proplatelet basic protein (PPBP) and P-selectin (SELP) within plasma samples of the Bruneck population cohort. The ELISA development kits by R&D Systems were used according to the manufacturer's protocol. Light transmittance was measured at 450 nm wavelength on a Tecan Infinite 200 reader using 570 nm as a reference wavelength. Statistical calculation is based on the four-parameter logistic fit nonlinear regression model.

3.11 SNP genotyping

The competitive allele-specific PCR (KASP) method is a relatively simple PCR-based method for single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) discovery. In the experiments conducted for this thesis, the KASP kit by LGC was used for analysing the abundance of the rs4636297 SNP in the Bruneck samples according to the manufacturer's protocol. Basically, the KASP assay mix contains two allele-specific primers with different fluorescence dyes. In case of a heterozygous genotype at the investigated SNP, two different fluorescent signals are detectable. Only one emittance signal is measurable if the genotype at this SNP is homozygous.

3.12 Bruneck population study

The Bruneck ischaemic heart disease and stroke prevention study is a prospective, crosssectional population-based investigation on CVDs, especially on ACS and stroke and its risk factors, hosted at the hospital of Northern Italian town Bruneck in cooperation with the University Hospital of Innsbruck. The study was approved by the research ethics committees of Bolzano and Verona. Recruitment and baseline investigations started in 1990 (n=1000) and were followed-up in a 5-year cycle. After study recruitment, exclusion criteria were insulin treatment, incomplete data collection or insufficient sample collection. Altogether, 909 individuals were selected at baseline in 1990. For the work at hand, venous serum and plasma samples from the year 2000 follow-up were used (n=669). The standard procedure was as follows: all patients had to be abstinent from smoking for at least 12 hours, then, peripheral blood was drawn by venepuncture. Serum and citrate plasma samples were divided into aliquots and immediately stored at -80 °C as previously described by Kiechl et al. (Kiechl et al. 2002). Plasma samples from the Bruneck study cohort have previously been used for miRNA profiling in the Mayr group (Zampetaki et al. 2010, Zampetaki et al. 2012, Willeit et al. 2013). For the work at hand, RT-qPCR Screening (Exiqon), individual RT-qPCR (Taqman), ELISA, the expression of different platelet activation proteins and the distribution of a specific SNP were assessed.

3.13 Sheffield ACS patients

The cohort comprises 125 ACS patients recruited from the Northern General Hospital, Sheffield, UK, enrolled in a retrospective observational study. The study was approved by the local research ethics committee and the participants provided written consent. Exclusion criteria were less than 18 years of age, suspected or confirmed pregnancy, end-stage renal failure or serious co-morbidities. One month after diagnosis of ACS, venous blood was collected from patients suffering from STEMI, NSTEMI or unstable angina pectoris and prevented from clotting by 3.13% trisodium citrate dihydrate and processed to plasma. According to clinical standard of care, patients were treated with dual antiplatelet therapy as described by Joshi et al. (Joshi et al. 2014). RT-qPCR Screening (Exiqon), individual RT-qPCR (Taqman) assessments and different platelet function tests were performed in these samples.

3.14 Healthy volunteers taking antiplatelet agents

Samples were provided from 9 male healthy volunteers (age 18-40 years), participating in a study at St Thomas Hospital, London, UK. All study subjects gave written consent and the study was approved by the local research ethics committee (Ref. 07/Q0702/24). The study protocol is described elsewhere (Leadbeater et al. 2011). After a loading dose of 60 mg Prasugrel on day 1 and a maintenance dose of 10 mg OD, 75 mg OD ASA were added on day 8 and increased to the amount of 300 mg until day 21. Blood was drawn on baseline and on days 7, 14 and 21 by peripheral venepuncture into tubes containing trisodium citrate (3.2%, 1:9 v/v; Sigma, Poole, Dorset, UK).

3.15 Radial injury cohort

The radial injury experiment was conducted to investigate the effects of local endothelial denudation by wire rotation in the radial artery on levels of selected circulating miRNAs. Healthy volunteers (n=15) who underwent local endothelial injury participated in a study at King's College London, UK. All study subjects gave written consent and the study was approved by the local research ethics committee (REC 07/Q0702/62). After access to the radial artery through a cannula, endothelial denudation was induced by wire rotation. Venous blood samples were drawn from 5 healthy volunteers at both the injured and uninjured arm and from the others (n=10) at the injured site only.

3.16 Thrombolysis cohort

The thrombolysis cohort comprises 21 patients with symptoms and radiological appearance of ischaemic stroke treated at the University Hospital of Innsbruck, Austria. These patients underwent thrombolysis therapy with intravenously applied rtPA. Venous blood samples were collected immediately before, 6 h post and 24 h post thrombolysis and coagulation was preventes. In order to identify changes in miRNA patterns, a screening experiment using Exiqon custom-made RT-qPCR plates was performed. For validation purposes, individual TaqMan RT-qPCR assays were used. Patients' characteristics are shown in Table 2.

Table 2 Characteristics of stroke patientsClinical characteristics of 21 ischaemic stroke patients who underwent thrombolysis therapy at the University Hospital of Innsbruck, Austria.

Number	21
Age, years (SD)	72 (12)
Diabetes mellitus, n (%)	2 (10)
Smoker (%)	5 (24)
NIHSS (SD)	
before treatment	12 (6)
24 h after treatment	6 (6)
at discharge	4 (5)
Infarction visible on CT or MRI, n (%)	18 (86)
Infarction location, n (%)	
MCA	12 (57)
Basal ganglia	3 (14)
PCA	1 (5)
Thalamus	1 (5)
Pons	1 (5)
N/A	3 (14)
Responder, n (%)	17 (81)
Aetiology, n (%)	
atherothrombotic	9 (43)
cardioembolic, AF	5 (24)
lacunar	3 (14)
cryptogenic	3 (14)
arterial dissection	1 (5)

4 **Results**

4.1 Next-generation sequencing

NGS was performed in order to analyse the general abundance of small ncRNAs in peripheral blood components. For the identification of influences of platelets, PPP and PRP of two healthy volunteers was used. Figure 6 shows the NGS results of the PPP samples: a first peak appears at a sequence length of 21-24 nt, which contains miRNAs, and a second one at about 32-33 nt lengths, which corresponds to fragments of YRNAs.



Figure 6 Next-generation sequencing

Histogram showing results of NGS of PPP samples (n=2) after adapter removal. The axis of abscissae shows the sequence length in bp, the axis of ordinates the read counts. This figure is adapted from Kaudewitz et al. (Kaudewitz et al. 2016).

4.1.1 Exclusion of contamination

The author sought to identify circulating miRNAs. To exclude the possibility of cellular contamination, in particular with leukocyte RNA, RT-qPCR for CD45 was performed. Results are shown in Table 3. CD45 was not detected in any of the samples. Integrin alpha-IIb (ITGA2B) was detectable in PRP but not in PPP samples, which demonstrates that these samples differ in their platelet content.

Table 3 RT-qPCR confirmation of leukocyte depletion

Integrin alpha IIb (ITGA2B), beta-actin (Actb) and CD45 were assessed with individual TaqMan assays in four samples of two healthy volunteers (same as used for NGS). Whole blood was used as a positive control. CT values are shown as mean, RT-qPCR was performed in duplicates. This table is adapted from Kaudewitz et al. (Kaudewitz et al. 2016).

Sample	CT ITGA2B	CT CD45	CT Actb
PPP 1	not detectable	not detectable	37.21
PPP 2	not detectable	not detectable	37.40
PRP 3	33.56	not detectable	32.81
PRP 4	36.89	not detectable	33.86
whole blood	not assessed	22.75	24.60

4.1.2 NGS reveals YRNA fragments

The sequencing results revealed two distinct groups of small ncRNAs: in addition to miRNAs, RNA fragments of 31-33 nt length corresponding to fragments of YRNAs were found. YRNAs are ncRNAs of 84-112 nt length that are mainly aligned to Chromosome 7 148660407-148660502 and are ubiquitously expressed in mammalian cells (Dhahbi et al. 2013). Nonetheless, the abundance of circulating YRNA fragments in circulation was surprising. While analysing the distribution of YRNA fragments, the sequencing reads showed mainly RNY4 derived fragments – predominantly from the 5' and less from the 3' end. This was also the case for RNY1- and RNY5-derived fragments. Furthermore, the abundance of YRNA fragments was notably higher in PRP compared to PPP (see Figure 7).



Figure 7 NGS reveals YRNA fragments

Fragments of YRNAs were expressed at higher levels in PRP compared to PPP (n=2; 1 male, 1 female healthy volunteer). This figure originates from Kaudewitz et al. (Kaudewitz et al. 2016).

4.1.3 The 25 most abundant small ncRNAs in NGS

NGS of small ncRNAs identified a total of 224 miRNAs in both PPP and PRP after adapter removal. Table 4 displays the 25 most abundant small ncRNAs across all 4 samples. Interestingly, not only RNY4-derived fragments were detected by NGS but also both strands of certain miRNAs, formerly termed "sense" and "antisense", "star" and "non-star" or "guide" and "passenger" strands, such as miR-126-3p and miR-126-5p, miR-223-3p and miR-223-5p, miR-21-3p and miR-21-5p (see Figure 8). For the following miRNAs, public database mirbase⁵ contains no definition as to which of the two strands is listed as the passenger and the guide strand: miR-151a, miR-338, miR-339, miR-361 and miR-423.

⁵ URL: "http://www.mirbase.org/", visited 20.10.2018, 12.15 CET.

Table 4 Small ncRNAs detected by NGS

Ranking of the 25 most abundant small ncRNAs in both PPP and PRP of two healthy volunteers. "N.-Cnt" denotes normalisation count, reads in million total reads. Fragments of YRNAs are highlighted in bold. This table originates from Kaudewitz et al. (Kaudewitz et al. 2016).

	РРР			PRP				
	Sample 1		2		1		2	
	Name	NCnt	Name	NCnt	Name	NCnt	Name	NCnt
1	RNY4 5'	22308	miR-486	15392	RNY4 5'	97325	RNY4 5'	101280
2	miR-486	20832	RNY4 5'	5957	miR-486	22977	miR-486	22038
3	miR-92a	2865	miR-92a	2417	miR-26a	15454	miR-191	16986
4	miR-191	1651	miR-22	1168	miR-191	14051	miR-26a	14734
5	miR-423-5p	1428	miR-191	897	miR-92a	10121	miR-92a	9482
6	miR-10b	1336	miR-423-5p	894	let-7f	8248	let-7f	8999
7	RNY5 5'	1213	miR-16	772	miR-22	8222	miR-22	8306
8	miR-22	1191	miR-26a	689	RNY4 3'	7183	let-7a	6179
9	let-7f	813	miR-10b	668	let-7a	5986	miR-423-5p	5803
10	miR-142	810	miR-142	586	miR-423-5p	4367	RNY4 3'	5091
11	miR-26a	808	miR-451a	553	miR-181a	3911	miR-126-5p	4900
12	RNY4 3'	735	RNY5 5'	521	miR-30d	2943	miR-181a	3965
13	miR-181a	726	miR-181a	515	miR-151a-5p	2846	miR-21-5p	3658
14	miR-16	528	let-7f	463	miR-16	2813	miR-30d	3526
15	miR-10a	520	miR-25	341	miR-126-5p	2661	miR-16d	3069
16	let-7a	409	miR-126-5p	327	miR-423-3p	2642	miR-142	2659
17	miR-126-5p	397	miR-10a	326	miR-222	2349	miR-151a-5p	2425
18	miR-25	390	let-7a	257	miR-142	2293	miR-30e	2088
19	miR-192	357	miR-27b	241	miR-21-5p	2221	miR-151a-3p	2076
20	miR-27b	331	miR-30e	239	RNY5 5'	1892	miR-423-3p	1976
21	miR-30d-5p	293	RNY4 3'	238	miR-30e	1845	miR-27b	1928
22	RNY1 3'	255	miR-30d	235	miR-151a-3p	1724	miR-222	1837
23	miR-21-5p	249	miR-192	210	miR-409	1438	RNY5 5'	1679
24	miR-148a-3p	240	miR-21-5p	172	miR-28-3p	1373	miR-28-3p	1667
25	miR-423-3p	239	miR-186	172	miR-27b	1252	let-7i	1425



45

4.2 Confirmation of YRNA fragments by RT-qPCR

To validate the NGS results regarding abundant YRNA fragments in circulation, individual RTqPCR analysis was performed using TaqMan custom-made primers for RNY4 5' and RNY4 3' in platelets, PPP and PRP from three healthy volunteers. Notably, RNY4 5' and 3' fragments were abundant in platelets, suggesting a potential contribution of platelets on levels of YRNA fragments in peripheral blood (see Figure 9).



Figure 9 RT-qPCR assessing YRNA fragments

Individual TaqMan RT-qPCR detecting YRNA fragments in PPP, PRP and platelets (PLT). CT values are shown as CT mean, RT-qPCR was performed in duplicates, n=3, x-axis=CT value, error bar=SD.

4.3 RT-qPCR measurements of miR-126-5p and miR-223-5p

For evaluation of the corresponding expression of 3p and 5p strands from the same miRNAs, two platelet-related miRNAs (miR-126 and miR-223) were screened by individual RT-qPCR. Although the TaqMan system allows multiple assessments of miRNAs within one sample, there is a necessity to choose between two different sets of RT and PreAmp primer pools (pool A and pool B). Therefore, RT-qPCR for both corresponding 3p and 5p strands of miR-126 and miR-223 cannot be performed in the same cDNA product as the primers for the 3p and 5p strands are part of different pools. Initially, 10 randomly chosen samples from the Bruneck cohort were analysed. The mean CT value was 29.44 and 30.27 for miR-126-5p and miR-223-5p. Thus, the 5p strands were readily detectable (see Figure 10). Their presence was confirmed by individual RT-qPCR. Later, these miRNAs were analysed among others in the entire Bruneck cohort.



Figure 10 RT-qPCR screening with primer pool B

RT-qPCR performed in 10 plasma samples of the Bruneck cohort, x-axis=CT mean, error bar=SD.

4.4 Antiplatelet therapy affects microRNA concentration

Next, experiments focussed on platelet-related miRNAs as previous work by the Mayr lab and others had shown a connection between platelet inhibition and miRNA abundance in the circulation (de Boer et al. 2013, Willeit et al. 2013). In samples from 6 healthy volunteers another screening for 92 miRNAs using custom-made Exiqon RT-qPCR plates was performed. Baseline measurements before medication were compared to measurements after one week of administration of 10 mg prasugrel and another week of administration of 10 mg prasugrel + 75 mg ASA and, finally, 10 mg prasugrel + 300 mg ASA. The miRNA profile revealed decreasing inter-individual variability in levels of platelet-related circulating miRNAs with prolonged antiplatelet medication. The principal component analysis (PCA, see Figure 11) based on 92 miRNAs shows circulating miRNA patterns to be affected by antiplatelet medication and, thus, presumably by platelet activity. Similarly, the same 92 miRNAs were measured in 32 closely matched ACS-patients treated with different antiplatelet medication (see Figure 12). Patients received either 75 mg ASA only (n=8), 75 mg ASA + 5 mg clopidogrel OD (n=8), 75 mg ASA + 90 mg ticagrelor BD (n=8) or 75 mg ASA + 10 mg prasugrel OD (n=8). MiRNAs were measured using the same custom-made RT-qPCR plates (Exiqon). The time for collecting plasma samples was chosen to be as late as 30 days after the event in order to avoid confounding by acute inflammation. Among the four treatment groups, the lowest inter-individual differences in miRNA patterns were observed in the ASA + prasugrel cohort as shown in the PCA (see Figure 12).



Figure 11 PCA healthy volunteers

6 male, healthy volunteers were chosen for screening for 92 miRNAs by RT-qPCR using custom-made Exiqon miRNA RT-qPCR plates. This igure originates from Kaudewitz et al. (Kaudewitz et al. 2016).

10		 75 mg ASA (30 days)
		75 mg ASA + 75mg clopidogrel OD (30 days)
U)		 75 mg ASA + 90mg ticagrelor BD (30 days)
r.)		75 mg ASA + 10mg prasugrel OD (30 days)
ev b		Variance
ənir		Groups PC1 PC2 p-value
slqxə		75 mg ASA 20.16 3.39
ې % ۲ ۰۹		75 mg ASA + 75 mg clopidogrel 8.06 12.55 0.99
3L) Z		75 mg ASA + 90 mg ticagrelor 26.41 11.2 0.44
ЪС)	75 mg ASA + 10 mg prasugrel 3.15 2.32 0.005
	-10 -5 0 5	
	PC1 (19.7% explained var.)	
Figure 1 32 ACS	12 PCA ACS patients patients undergoing different regimens of antiplatelet therapy for (made RT-oPCR plates This figure originates from Kaudewitz et al) days were assessed for 92 miRNAs by RT-qPCR using Exigon (Kandewitz et al. 2016)
	ווומעם ואו לאו עוז אומניטט. ווווט וואמוט טוואוימניט וויטווו ואממצטיוויד טי ש	

Results

50

4.5 5p strands of miR-126 and miR-223

Next, 5p strands of miR-126 and miR-223 were analysed in platelets, serum and plasma of healthy volunteers. The ratio of miR-126-5p to miR-126-3p was higher in platelets compared to serum and plasma, while the ratio of miR-223-5p to miR-223-3p was lower in platelets compared to serum and plasma (see Figure 13). The influences of different antiplatelet agents on circulating levels of the 5p strands of miR-126 and miR-223 were further investigated. Individual TaqMan RT-qPCR analysis of platelet-related miRNAs was performed in healthy volunteers (n=23) and in ACS patients (n=155). Patients were treated with ASA only or ASA in combination with a P2Y₁₂ inhibitor. The distribution of both 3p and 5p strands of miR-126 and miR-223 differed among the treatment groups. Especially in the ticagrelor group, an increase of miR-126-5p but not of miR-223-5p was observed. When levels of miR-126-3p and miR-223-3p were compared to their respective passenger strands, miR-126-5p was detected at lower mean Ct values in patients on ASA + ticagrelor and amounted to 6.48% of miR-126-3p compared to 3.79-3.96% in all other treatment groups. The proportion of miR-223-5p to miR-223-3p remained unaltered (see Figure 14).



Figure 13 Distribution of miR-126-5p & miR-223-5p in platelets, serum & plasma

Proportion of 5p strands of miR-126 and miR-223 in platelets (n=4), plasma (n=23) and serum (n=23) of healthy volunteers. RT-qPCR analysis was performed using individual TaqMan assays. Error bar=SD.



Figure 14 MiR-126 and miR-223 in response to antiplatelet agents

Alterations of the mean Ct value (left axis) of the 3p and 5p strands for miR-126 and miR-223 in patients with different antiplatelet therapies are shown (total n=155; ASA only=13; ASA + prasugrel=33, ASA + clopidogrel=77, ASA + ticagrelor=32). Note the proportional increase of miR-126-5p (right axis, % expression of guide strand) but not of miR-223-5p in plasma of ACS patients treated with ASA + ticagrelor. P-values refer to the heterogeneity between treatment groups.

4.6 MicroRNAs and platelet function tests

Next, the author aimed to identify correlations between platelet function and circulating small ncRNAs. The platelet activity was assessed using three different platelet function tests, LTA, VerifyNow and VASP. The results are shown in Figure 15. LTA did not correlate with any of the selected miRNAs, however, a statistically significant association with the VerifyNow P2Y₁₂ and the VASP assay was found (see Table 5). The VerifyNow P2Y₁₂ assay showed a significant positive association with miR-126-3p, the VASP assay showed a significant positive association with miR-126-5p, miR-126-3p, miR-191, miR-223-3p and fragments of YRNAs, RNY4 3' and RNY4 5'. Notably, a similar correlation was observed for both 3p and 5p strands of miR-126 and platelet reactivity. All assessed miRNAs are part of the platelet transcriptome (Ple et al. 2012). Some of the analysed miRNAs, e.g. miR-126 and miR-223, showed a high correlation with platelet function whereas others correlated less or not at all, e.g. miR-93, miR-106a, miR-146b and miR-150 (see Table 5).

Table 5 Platelet function tests

Correlation between selected miRNAs and platelet function tests (VerifyNow P2Y₁₂ and VASP) in ACS patients. Significant values (p<0.05) are marked in bold. "rp" denotes partial correlation.

	VerifyNow n=40		VASP n=121		
small ncRNA	rp	p-value	rp	p-value	
miR-20b	0.26	0.116	0.22	0.014	
miR-24	0.26	0.119	0.25	0.006	
miR-126-3p	0.35	0.033	0.22	0.016	
miR-126-5p	0.27	0.117	0.31	0.001	
miR-191	0.24	0.145	0.24	0.009	
miR-197	0.17	0.310	0.23	0.012	
miR-223-3p	0.24	0.139	0.28	0.002	
miR-223-5p	0.20	0.247	0.10	0.279	
RNY4 3'	0.25	0.128	0.23	0.012	
RNY4 5'	0.18	0.292	0.21	0.025	





Correlations of small ncRNAs to platelet count and function tests in 125 ACS patients undergoing antiplatelet therapy were analysed. Sample numbers were lower for the VASP (n=121) and Verify Now P2Y₁₂ (n=40) assays. 11 miRNAs and two fragments of YRNAs were assessed by individual RT-qPCR, normalised to Cel-miR-39. AA denotes arachidonic acid. This figure is adapted from Kaudewitz et al. (Kaudewitz et al. 2016).

4.6.1 Platelet spike-in experiment

In order to verify whether selected miRNAs and YRNA fragments derive from platelets, isolated and washed platelets from PRP were re-suspended into PPP in increasing fractions of the initial volume. RT-qPCR was performed using individual TaqMan assays in order to analyse the abundance of both selected miRNAs and YRNA fragments, RNY4 3' and RNY4 5' (see Figure 16). MiR-223-3p as well as miR-223-5p showed a linear increase with platelet spike-in, even though the latter to a lesser extent. MiR-126-5p and miR-126-3p showed a similar increase. Circulating miR-126 was formerly believed to be derived mostly from ECs (Fish, Santoro et al. 2008, Wang, Aurora et al. 2008). The obtained results highlight that both strands of miR-126 reside within platelets at considerable amounts. Strong associations were also observed for RNY4 3' and RNY4 5' as well as miR-191 and miR-21. No dependency on platelets was observed for miR-122: this miRNA is liver specific and, thus, the platelet spike-in did not affect miR-122 levels (see Figure 16 and 17). Similar results were observed for miR-486, which is highly expressed in red blood cells (Pritchard et al. 2012).



Figure 16 Platelet spike-in experiment in PPP

Levels of miR-126-3p, miR-126-5p, miR-223-3p, miR-223-5p and miR-122 relative to PRP as assessed in the platelet spike-in experiment in PPP. This figure is adapted from Kaudewitz et al. (Kaudewitz et al. 2016).



Figure 17 Platelet spike-in experiment and dependency of small ncRNA levels Representation of the statistical significance of associations of levels of 24 miRNAs and two YRNA fragments with the relative amount of platelet spike-in. P-values were calculated by linear mixed models. The grey horizontal line indicates the significance level after adjustment for multiple testing. This figure is adapted from Kaudewitz et al. (Kaudewitz et al. 2016).

4.6.2 Platelet activation markers

In order to further investigate the relationship between circulating miRNAs, YRNAs and platelets, measurements in samples from the Bruneck study were performed. Plasma samples of 669 participants were analysed: selected miRNAs and YRNA fragments were measured by individual RT-qPCR. The platelet activation markers platelet factor 4 (PF4), pro-platelet basic protein (PPBP) and P-selectin (SELP) were quantified by ELISA. All three platelet activation markers showed remarkable correlation with most of the assessed miRNAs and the two YRNA fragments: RNY4 5' (PPBP rSp=0.65; PF4 rSp=0.66; SELP rSp=0.54) and RNY4 3' (PPBP rSp=0.69; PF4 rSp=0.71; SELP rSp=0.55). Compared to PF4 and PPBP, SELP showed weaker correlations. Again, there were no associations with the liver-derived miR-122; similarly, some miRNAs failed to show significant correlations or showed remarkably weaker correlations to platelet proteins, e.g. miR-150. Notably, strong correlations were found inter alia for RNY4 3', RNY4 5', miR-126-3p and miR-223-3p (see Figure 18, 19 and 20).



Figure 18 Correlation of plasma miRNAs and YRNA fragments

Expression of 20 small ncRNAs (18 miRNAs, 2 YRNAs) measured in the Bruneck population (n=669), several of which correlated with levels of plasma YRNA fragments. Numbers represent the first two decimal digits of the magnitude of Spearman correlation, the colour indicates magnitude and direction of correlation. This figure is adapted from Kaudewitz et al. (Kaudewitz et al. 2016).



Figure 19 Correlation of small ncRNAs and markers of platelet activation

Results of the RT-qPCR measurements in the entire Bruneck cohort (n=669) correlated with results of the ELISA tests assessing PF4, PPBP and SELP. Numbers represent the first two decimal digits of the magnitude of Spearman correlation, the colour indicates magnitude and direction of correlation. This figure is adapted from Kaudewitz et al. (Kaudewitz et al. 2016).





4.7 Genetic influence on miR-126

Over the last years, it became apparent that single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNP) of the human genome are, at least partly, altered in several disease conditions. One functional SNP has been described for miR-126 as a nucleotide variant in the pri-miR-126 sequence downstream of the Drosha/ DGCR8 cleavage site: the rs4636297 SNP as listed in the single nucleotide polymorphism database (dbSNP). This SNP was previously analysed in the 1000 genomes project (Genomes Project, Abecasis et al. 2012). Within the European population (n=503), the allele distribution was 36.4% for the A allele and 63.6% for the G allele.⁶ In the Bruneck cohort, similar distributions were identified: 39.0% of the population are carrier of the minor allele, 61.0% of the major allele (see Table 6). It is yet unclear, whether these allele contributions are responsible for variations in levels of circulating miRNAs such as miR-126-3p, although this rs4636297 SNP has been found to influence the cleavage process of pri-miR-126 and, thus, the expression of miR-126. Pri-miR-126 with the minor A allele is more likely to be transformed into mature miR-126 than the major G allele variant (Harnprasopwat et al. 2010). Genotyping for this SNP was performed in the entire Bruneck cohort.

	Bruneck (n=628)		European Population (n=503)		
	count frequency		count	frequency	
Allele					
А	490	0.390	366	0.364	
G	766	0.610	640	0.636	
Genotype					
AA	105	0.167	70	0.139	
GA	280	0.446	226	0.449	
GG	243	0.387	207	0.412	

Table 6 Genotype and	l allele distribution	for the rs4636297 SNP
----------------------	-----------------------	-----------------------

Analysis of the genotype and allele frequencies in the entire Bruneck cohort (n=628) yielded similar frequency distribution as observed in the European population due to the 1000 genomes project.⁷ This table originates from Kaudewitz et al. (Kaudewitz et al. 2016).

 ⁶ URL:"http://grch37.ensembl.org/Homo_sapiens/Variation/Population?db=core;r=9:1395646
 50-139565650;v=rs4636297;vdb=variation;vf =2807655", visited 22.03.2017, 16.59 CET.
 ⁷ Ibid.


Figure 21 The rs4636297 SNP cleavage site and effect on miR-126

The rs4636297 SNP affects expression levels of mature miR-126. Left: schematic representation of the cleavage sites for enzyme Drosha downstream of the stem-loop on the pri-miR-126. Right: pri-miR-126 with the minor A allele is more likely processed to mature miR-126 compared to the major G variant. This figure originates from Kaudewitz et al. (Kaudewitz et al. 2016).

Individuals carrying homozygous alleles for the AA (minor) genotype showed higher levels of mature miR-126-3p in both serum (+4.4%, p=0.050) and plasma (+6.9%, p=0.099) compared to the GG (homozygous for major allele) and GA genotype (see Table 7). For the 5p strand the results failed to reach significance although a similar pattern was observed in individuals carrying the AA (+7.1%, p=0.203) and the GA alleles (+7.4%, p=0.208). Interestingly, the AA genotype showed positive associations with plasma levels of markers that reflect platelet activation, such as PF4 (p=0.002), PPBP (p<0.001) and SELP (p=0.099) (see Figure 22).

Table 7 MiR-126 dependency on the rs4636297 SNP

Associations of plasma and serum levels of miR-126-3p and miR-126-5p in the Bruneck cohort (n=669) with the rs4636297 SNP. "A" indicates the minor allele, "G" the major allele. This table originates from Kaudewitz et al. (Kaudewitz et al. 2016).

MiRNA	Model	Mean difference	P-value
Serum miR-126-3p	dominant	1.6% (-1.7, 4.9%)	0.356
	additive	3.9% (-0.7, 8.6%)	0.097
	recessive	4.4% (-0.0, 8.9%)	0.050
Plasma miR-126-3p	dominant	1.2% (-4.8, 7.6%)	0.697
	additive	4.9% (-3.5, 14.1%)	0.258
	recessive	6.9% (-1.3, 15.8%)	0.099
Plasma miR-126-5p	dominant	3.6% (-4.5, 12.4%)	0.387
	additive	7.4% (-3.9, 20.1%)	0.208
	recessive	7.1% (-3.7, 19.1%)	0.203

additive (per A-allele), dominant (AA+GA vs. GG), recessive (AA vs. GA+GG), Genotype (n): GG (243), GA (280), AA (105)



Figure 22 Genetic impact of the rs4636297SNP on platelet activation proteins Associations between the rs4636297 SNP genotype and levels of platelet activation proteins PF4, PPBP and SELP in the Bruneck population (n=669). This figure originates from Kaudewitz et al. (Kaudewitz et al. 2016).

4.8 Radial injury experiment

In order to investigate reactions to acute arterial injury, early effects of endothelial denudation on circulating miRNAs in five healthy volunteers were analysed. No significant changes were found in the early reaction to vascular injury after 10 min, 60 min and 5 h. Interestingly, 7 days after intervention, levels of miR-126-3p and miR-126-5p were higher in plasma taken from the injured arm compared to the uninjured arm. For miR-126-3p, this difference remained significant after adjustment for multiple testing. Levels of miR-223-3p were also higher at day 7 compared to baseline in the injured arm. No significant changes were observed for miR-223-5p (see Figure 23). Overall, the ratio of both strands of miR-126 and miR-223 remained similar in plasma.



Figure 23 Radial injury experiment

Endothelial denudation was performed in 15 healthy volunteers by wire rotation. MiRNAs were measured at baseline, 10 min, 1 h, 5 h, 2 days and 7 days after intervention by individual TaqMan RT-qPCR. Black symbols=test against baseline, non-injured arms; red symbols=tests for effect modification by arm within time points.

4.9 Effects of thrombolysis on circulating microRNAs

In order to determine influences of thrombolysis therapy with rtPA on circulating miRNAs, miRNAs were screened using custom-made RT-qPCR plates (see

Figure 24). Results were then validated by individual TaqMan RT-qPCR (see Figure 25). Blood samples were drawn at baseline (immediately before infusion of rtPA), 6 h and 24 h after thrombolysis by peripheral venepuncture. All patients (n=21) presented clinical symptoms and radiologic signs of an ischaemic stroke. Significantly lower levels were observed for miR-122, miR-125b, miR-192, miR-214 and miR-375 at 24 h after rtPA administration. For miR-122 and miR-375, this reduction was already significant at 6 h. In contrast, a significant increase was observed for miR-26b, miR-28-5p and miR-223-5p 6 h after thrombolysis therapy using CelmiR-39 for normalisation. When normalising to CT average and, thus, adjusting for plateletassociated alterations of circulating miRNAs, significance of downregulation of miR-122, miR-125b, miR-214 and miR-375 at both 6 h and 24 h post injection was observed. The drop of miR-126-5p and miR-192 was only significant at 6 h, but not at 24 h compared to baseline. Interestingly, miR-126-5p returned to baseline levels 24 h after the onset of therapy. Significantly higher levels were observed for miR-191 and miR-223-5p at both points in time. For miR-26b, miR-106a and miR-223-3p, the increase was significant at 24 h but not at 6 h. Overall, the levels of miR-122 and miR-375 were significantly downregulated at both points in time after thrombolysis using either normalisation method (see Figure 25 and 26).





Plasma samples from 6 ischaemic stroke patients were screened at baseline and 6 h after thrombolysis. 92 miRNAs were assessed by custom-made RT-qPCR plates. The labelled miRNAs were found up- or downregulated at 6 h at least twofold compared to baseline (vertical dotted lines). Data points above the horizontal dotted line (p-value in paired t-test < 0.5) are significant changes.





The miRNAs displayed in the graphs were selected from the screening experiment and analysed by individual RT-qPCR. The graph on the eft shows RT-qPCR data normalised to Cel-miR-39, on the right several unaffected endogenous miRNAs were used for CT average normalisation. The miRNAs, which show consistently significant alterations with both normalisation methods, are underlined.





5 Discussion

5.1 Overview

According to the WHO, about one third of annual global deaths are caused by CVDs and, thus, there is a high demand for improvement of preventive, diagnostic and therapeutic strategies.⁸ Especially gene regulation by several small ncRNAs like miRNAs has previously been shown to be linked to CVD (Zampetaki et al. 2010, Zampetaki et al. 2012, Olson 2014, Zampetaki et al. 2014). In this work, associations between circulating miRNAs and platelets were further investigated. State-of-the-art NGS was used for screening of the overall abundance of small ncRNAs in PPP and PRP of healthy volunteers. Platelet function was assessed using LTA, VASP and VerifyNow. Samples from healthy volunteers participating in the Bruneck study and from patients with ACS in the Sheffield cohort were analysed: the Bruneck cohort was used in order to investigate miRNA correlations with platelet activation markers in the general population and to identify aberrations by a functional SNP for miR-126. Subsequently, a spikein experiment of washed platelets in PPP was conducted in order to demonstrate the dependency of several miRNAs upon platelets. The Sheffield cohort was used to identify miRNA correlations with platelet function tests in ACS patients under dual antiplatelet therapy. In order to identify acute effects of endothelial denudation on levels of platelet-related circulating miRNAs, repeated measurements were obtained from a small cohort where injury in the radial artery was provoked. Finally, circulating miRNAs were investigated in ischaemic stroke patients in order to explore influences of therapeutic lysis with alteplase.

5.2 Platelet contribution to small ncRNAs in plasma

In the NGS experiment, the 5p strands of miR-223 miR-126 and, interestingly, fragments of YRNA were found to be present in plasma of healthy volunteers. This is in line with recent findings by Dhahbi et al., who also found high levels of YRNAs in human serum and plasma (Dhahbi et al. 2013). Data obtained by conducting individual RT-qPCR confirm the presence

⁸ URL: "https://www.who.int/en/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/cardiovascular-diseases-(cvds)", visited 02.09.2017, 10.35 CET.

of RNY4 3' and RNY4 5' fragments as well as the 5p strands of miR-126 and miR-223 in circulation. In humans, YRNAs were first detected in the cytoplasm of systemic lupus erythematosus patients: the pre-letter "Y" indicates its cytoplasmic origin and, thus, makes it distinct from nuclear URNAs (Lerner et al. 1981). Other groups have shown the enrichment of YRNAs in exosomes (Tosar et al. 2015, van Balkom et al. 2015).

The data presented above revealed the relative abundance of RNY4 5' and RNY4 3' in descending order in platelets, PRP and PPP, and, thus, the author proposes an additional platelet origin of YRNA fragments in circulation. In circulation, fragments of YRNA have been shown – together with transfer RNAs – to be packed in vesicles or in cell-free ribonucleoprotein complexes in mammals. However, variations between species were observed: for example, expression levels in humans are significantly higher compared to those in mice (Dhahbi et al. 2013, Dhahbi et al. 2014). To date, the function of YRNAs is poorly understood: 4 types of human YRNAs – RNY1, RNY3, RNY4 and RNY5 – were detected. The formerly termed RNY2 is suspected to be a modified type of RNY1. YRNAs originate from several genes encoded on one locus on chromosome 7 148660407-148660502 and other pseudogenes, which are responsible for type-specific biogenesis happening before they are being released into circulation (Pruijn et al. 1993, Maraia et al. 1994, Verhagen and Pruijn 2011, Nicolas et al. 2012). YRNAs might be released due to cellular stress and apoptosis (Rutjes et al. 1999).

When excluding contamination from other circulating cells in the platelet spike-in experiment, the platelet origin of several small ncRNAs, including miR-126-5p, miR-223-5p, RNY4 3' and RNY4 5' has been validated. Platelets are capable of releasing active exosomes and microvesicles, possibly for the purpose of intercellular communication with surrounding cells like ECs. At present, there is no evidence that platelet-derived YRNA fragments are taken up by other cells and mediate paracrine functions. Thus far, such a mechanism was only described for certain platelet miRNAs (Landry et al. 2009, Pan et al. 2014). Moreover, transcriptomic alterations in platelets influence these processes and promote pathogenesis as has been, for instance, proposed in chronic inflammation (Heijnen et al. 1999, Risitano et al. 2012). In 2006, Christov et al. showed YRNAs to be an essential factor required for an initiation step of chromosomal S1 phase DNA-replication in human cells (Christov et al. 2006). Others reported an interaction of RNAs with La/ SSB antibody and Ro protein (e.g. Ro60) – both of which are necessary proteins for the physiological degradation and elimination of incorrectly folded

proteins (Stein et al. 2005, Verhagen and Pruijn 2011). YRNA fragments were found to be altered in solid tumour and breast cancer cells. Thus, it seems conceivable that their dysregulation might contribute to tumorigenesis (Meiri et al. 2010, Nicolas et al. 2012, Dhahbi et al. 2014).

However, Repetto and collaborators have proposed YRNAs as biomarkers for detecting CVD: they identified apoptotic macrophages in humans and mice as a source of circulating YRNA fragments – especially RNY1-5' – and noticed altered levels in atherosclerosis. Furthermore, they reported that RNY1 5' and RNY4 5' levels are higher in serum of CAD patients than in healthy controls. Hence, they suggest YRNAs like RNY1 5' derived from macrophages to be a suitable biomarker for CAD (Repetto et al. 2015). This work, in contrast, demonstrates that platelets contribute to YRNA fragments in circulation. This must be taken into consideration when implicating YRNA fragments as potential biomarkers for CVD.

5.3 ACS patients and effects of antiplatelet agents

Apart from their aggregation response, the involvement of platelets in CVD is poorly understood. This work highlights that platelets contain and release miRNAs into circulation – a process which may be altered in patients with CVD (Heijnen et al. 1999, Risitano et al. 2012, Zampetaki et al. 2012).

Platelet function tests were performed in plasma of patients 30 days after diagnosis of an ACS in order to extenuate the impact of acute inflammation. Significant correlations between platelet function and several platelet related miRNAs and YRNAs, including miR-126 and miR-223, have been noted. Both miRNAs were shown to be reliably detectable in plasma, serum and platelets. The ratio of miR-126-5p to miR-126-3p was higher in platelets compared to plasma and serum. Levels of miR-126-3p were higher in plasma and serum compared to platelets. VerifyNow $P2Y_{12}$ – used for analysing platelet aggregation in whole blood – only showed significant correlation with miR-126-3p (p=0.033). The VASP assay positively correlated with several miRNAs, including miR-126-3p (p=0.016) and miR-223-3p (p=0.002). Interestingly, miR-126-5p (p=0.001) also reached statistical significance, whereas miR-223-5p (p=0.279) did not. Additionally, levels of RNY4 3' (p=0.012) and RNY4 5' (p=0.025) showed a positive correlation with the VASP assay. Potentially, the relatively low number of samples (n=40)

analysed with the VerifyNow system is, at least partly, responsible for the non-significant results for the investigated miRNAs. For the VASP assay, measurements in 121 samples were available. LTA did not show correlation with any of the measured miRNAs and YRNAs, neither in response to arachidonic acid nor to ADP. LTA – using arachidonic acid or ADP as an agonist reagent – was performed in PRP. VerifyNow P2Y₁₂ and the VASP assay was used in order to evaluate platelet activation, which is provoked by targeting receptors of the P2Y₁₂ family in whole blood (Gum et al. 2001, Grove et al. 2012).

Currently, the VASP assay seems to be the most specific test method for assessing platelet function in comparison to other platforms because it does, for example, not interfere with ADP-mediated co-activation of P2Y₁ receptors and, thus, enables more specific monitoring of pharmacological treatment with clopidogrel, prasugrel and ticagrelor. However, this method is not yet eligible for wider clinical use - it is only available in specialised laboratories (Bouman et al. 2010, Tantry et al. 2010, Grove et al. 2012). Furthermore, the results of this work partially correspond to a study by Shi et al., who investigated patients with coronary heart disease: LTA in response to ADP did not show significant correlation with detected miRNAs, whereas VASP-detected PRI did (Shi, R. et al. 2013). Potentially, these differences could be, at least partly, caused by an impact of Aspirin on the aggregometry analysis. In the ACS cohort, all patients were treated with Aspirin. Aspirin was shown to inhibit platelets' response to arachidonic acid to such an extent that it disguises inter-patient variability and results in a loss of sensitivity (de Boer et al. 2013). Aspirin does not only obliterate the platelet response to arachidonic acid but also raises the threshold concentration of ADP that triggers platelet aggregation in LTA (Capurro et al. 1980). In plasma of stable CAD patients undergoing dual antiplatelet therapy, Fichtlscherer and collaborators reported a significant reduction of vasculoprotective miR-126-3p. This study, however, failed to consider the confounding effects of several administered antiplatelet drugs (Fichtlscherer et al. 2010). The obtained data show influences of different antiplatelet agents being reflected in levels of circulating miRNAs in ACS patients: least inter-individual variability of 92 screened miRNAs was identified in the patient group having been administered 75 mg ASA and 10 mg prasugrel OD. These findings are consistent with previous publications by the Mayr lab having shown that antiplatelet agents affect the abundance of platelet-related miRNAs in circulation, among them miR-126 and miR-223 (Zampetaki et al. 2012, Willeit et al. 2013). The data presented in this thesis show that both strands of miR-126 and miR-223 are affected. There are different classes of P2Y₁₂ inhibitors

with different properties: clopidogrel and prasugrel are thienopyridines, whilst ticagrelor is a cyclopentyl-triazolopyrimidine. Clopidogrel demands two sequential enzymatic oxidative steps by CYP450 isoenzymes for activation; prasugrel is activated by one enzymatic processing step and ticagrelor is an initially active oral agent (Cannon et al. 2010).

In the ACS cohort, the author made the novel observation that plasma levels of miR-126-3p and miR-126-5p were increased in patients having been administered ASA + ticagrelor. Recently, Carino and collaborators observed a decrease of miR-126-3p after therapeutic switch from clopidogrel to ticagrelor (Carino et al. 2016). It should be considered whether these observations at 24 h after switching might be biased by after-effects of clopidogrel and, thus, not specifically attributable to ticagrelor. The results at hand, in contrast, were obtained at 30 days of dual antiplatelet therapy and provide evidence for a long-term impact of ticagrelor. A proportional increase of miR-126-5p but not of miR-223-5p in the ASA + ticagrelor group was found. Thus, it seems conceivable that these alterations of miR-126-5p are not exclusively attributable to the degree of platelet inhibition. Storey et al. reported a more sufficient platelet inhibition measured by LTA in ticagrelor versus clopidogrel treatment. Paradoxically, levels of inflammation markers C-reactive protein and IL-6, were increased in ticagrelor patients although ticagrelor has been shown to be more effective than clopidogrel in the PLATO study. However, these alterations might be unrelated to P2Y₁₂ inhibition and platelet function (Storey et al. 2011, Storey et al. 2014). Ticagrelor seems to influence adenosine metabolism by regulating the reuptake and, thus, has positive side effects besides platelet inhibition (van Giezen et al. 2012). Furthermore, ticagrelor showed an additional effect by targeting equilibrative nucleoside transporter 1, which inhibits adenosine intake by platelets. Thus, extracellular adenosine levels are increased, which in turn leads to greater probability of adenosine receptor activation and, therefore, could influence platelet activity (Armstrong et al. 2014). Future studies need to solve how P2Y₁₂ inhibitors influence miRNA release by platelets and other cells as well as their physiological functions.

5.4 The rs4636297 SNP affects expression of miR-126

The data presented in this work provide further evidence for a SNP in the MIR126 gene that affects levels of miR-126 in circulation. Over the last century research revealed numerous influences of genetic and epigenetic dysfunctions in various pathophysiologies and, exemplary, even the biogenesis of several miRNAs was shown to be dependent on genotypic differences. SNPs are a main source of genotypic variations in humans. Harnprasopwat reported that the rs4636297 SNP is differently expressed throughout ethnic groups. Cells containing the ancestral allele (G) of the rs4636297 SNP - the pri-126-24G variant - inhibit the processing of pri-miR-126 to pre-miR-126 and, thus, the expression of mature miR-126. This has an suppressing effect on the target genes of miR-126 (Harnprasopwat et al. 2010). Deleting the MIR126 gene in zebrafish and mice caused major angiogenetic problems and vascular dysintegrity (Fish et al. 2008, Wang et al. 2008). McAuley and collaborators confirmed similar effects of this SNP in another CVD context when they found associations with diabetic retinopathy, a microvascular sight-threatening complication of diabetes (McAuley et al. 2015). Likewise, miR-126 synthesis was shown to be affected by epigenetic influences in the EGFL7 T-2 promoter region during breast tumour growth: methylation of the T-2 region was associated with lower expression of miR-126 and vice versa, which shows that differences in the EGFL7 host gene are associated with altered mature miR-126 levels in tumour cells (Zhang et al. 2013).

To the author's knowledge, effects of this SNP on endogenous expression of circulating miR-126 have not been reported yet. In the general population (Bruneck cohort, n=669), attenuated levels of miR-126 in individuals carrying the GG and GA allele compared to those carrying AA have been identified. The G allele inhibits the processing of pri-miR-126 to pre-miR-126 and, thus, AA carriers express higher levels of the mature strands in both serum (+4.4%, p=0.050) and plasma (+6.9%, p=0.099). The higher plasma concentrations of miR-126 in AA carriers in turn correlate with levels of markers that reflect platelet activation, PF4 (p=0.002), PPBP (p<0.001) and SELP (p=0.099). Correlation was more distinct for PPBP and PF4 compared to SELP. PPBP and PF4 originate exclusively from platelets, while SELP is present on both platelets and endothelial cells (Fijnheer et al. 1997). Taken together, the rs4636297 SNP might affect platelet activation. In the case of miR-126, it seems conceivable that it has an impact on platelet function, although the rs4636297 SNP per se may not be sufficient for a contribution to pathological disorders with dysregulated thrombocyte function.

Furthermore, the author observed correlations between several platelet-derived miRNAs, YRNA fragments and platelet activation markers in the Bruneck study. Platelets were found to play a significant role in the development of CVD, but their transcriptomic regulations, especially mediated by small ncRNAs, and their defined mechanistic roles remain unclear. Neither miR-126 nor miR-223 are exclusively present in platelets. For example, miR-223 is abundant in inflammatory cells and miR-126 was initially thought to be specific for ECs (Fish et al. 2008, Diehl et al. 2012, Willeit et al. 2013). The latter is not the case. MiR-126 is also present in megakaryocytes and the spike-in experiment demonstrates the dependency of circulating miR-126 levels on platelets. Thus, changes in circulating levels of miR-126 cannot be attributed to ECs exclusively. Likewise, therapeutic strategies targeting miR-126 will not only have an impact on ECs but also affect megakaryocytes. A better understanding of miR-126 function in megakaryocytes and platelets is a prerequisite for designing novel diagnostic and therapeutic concepts based on miR-126 (Ple et al. 2012, Willeit et al. 2013, Coupland and Parish 2014). Conclusively, the author observed an influence of the rs4636297 SNP on levels of circulating miR-126 and an impact of this genotype on plasma concentrations of platelet activation proteins PF4, SELP and PPBP. This implies effects of miR-126 on platelet function.

5.5 Radial injury

Besides, effects of acute arterial injury and endothelial denudation on levels of circulating miRNAs have been investigated in healthy volunteers. Both platelets and ECs contribute to circulating miRNAs (Fish et al. 2008, Zampetaki et al. 2010). The author detected increased levels of circulating miR-126-3p and miR-126-5p in the injured arm 7 days after intervention. This complements earlier work by Prof. Mayr's group: in a limb ischaemia-reperfusion experiment in healthy volunteers, miR-126 was elevated 7 days after intervention (Zampetaki et al. 2012).

As described earlier in the context of antiplatelet therapy, the data obtained show a similar alteration regarding both strands of miR-126 and miR-223. No changes were observed in the early phase after intervention, however, results reached statistical significance for the upregulation of miR-126 at day 7. Thus, the initial miRNA release in response to arterial injury was apparently too small to result in a significant change in circulating miRNA levels. However, higher miR-126-3p levels were observed at day 7 during the vascular healing response in the injured but not the uninjured arm. Previously, it has been described that both

mature strands of miR-126 are consistently detectable in ECs and, moreover, both have distinct functions (Fish et al. 2008, Zhang et al. 2013, Schober et al. 2014). MiR-126-3p and miR-126-5p seem to be expressed in a site- and function-specific manner in the vessel wall: in aortic tissue miR-126-5p levels are higher at non-predilection sites compared to the 3p strand and, thus, have potential athero-protective function as a suppressor of notch 1 inhibitor delta-like 1 homolog (DLK1), which is a protein that has antiproliferative effects after endothelial injury. Overexpression of miR-126-5p decreases levels of DLK1, which in turn increases endothelium layer proliferation rates. While miR-126-3p delivered by apoptotic ECs seems to enhance plaque stability at predilection sites and, thereby, limits atherosclerosis, the 5p strand does so by promoting EC proliferation at non-predilection sites (Zernecke et al. 2009, Weber and Noels 2011, Schober et al. 2014).

This work shows that both miR-126-3p and miR-126-5p are upregulated in circulation at day 7 after endothelial denudation. Given the evidence of the importance of miR-126 for endothelial integrity, this is an interesting observation. Potentially, EC proliferation as a late reaction to injury contributes to the higher expression of miR-126 in circulation. However, this cannot offer a satisfying explanation for the upregulation of miR-223. The latter association achieved nominal significance but did not withstand correction for multiple testing. An alternative explanation could be the activation of platelets at the former site of injury. However, one would expect platelet activation to be an acute rather than a delayed response to vascular injury. Nonetheless, as described earlier, platelet-derived miRNAs such as miR-126 may stimulate proliferation of ECs at the injury site (Schober et al. 2014). This shows exemplary how small RNA molecules might impact both physiological and pathological functions. More work is needed to address whether the paracrine release of platelet miRNAs is necessary for endothelial maintenance and response to endothelial disintegration.

5.6 Thrombolysis

Several studies have been performed investigating the effects of stroke on miRNA expression (Long et al. 2013, Jickling et al. 2014, Wang et al. 2014, Liu et al. 2015, Mick et al. 2017). However, to the author's knowledge, this work is the first that compares circulating miRNA profiles before and after thrombolysis in circulation of ischaemic stroke patients. In an ischaemic stroke mouse model, Zhao et al. recently reported that 31 miRNAs were upregulated and 11 downregulated upon rtPA thrombolysis (Zhao et al. 2015). The data presented in this thesis show that circulating miRNAs are altered upon thrombolysis therapy in humans.

After an initial screening experiment, several miRNAs were selected for detailed assessment by individual RT-qPCR in samples of 21 stroke patients. A significant rise of miR-26b, miR-106a, miR-191, miR-223-3p and miR-223-5p after thrombolysis was observed. To the extent of the author's knowledge, none of these miRNAs have been described to be affected by rtPA treatment in humans before. MiR-26b was reported to decrease the size of cardiac hypertrophy in mouse cardiomyocytes (Han et al. 2012). Upregulation of miR-26b was shown to be linked to hypoxia and hypoxia-related apoptosis in rat cardiomyocytes (Wang et al. 2015). To this date, no study has been published about circulating miR-106a in CVD. MiR-106a is reported to be associated with different types of cancer (Landais et al. 2007). Hackl et al. reported a decrease of miR-106a transcription in cellular models of ageing (Hackl et al. 2010). MiR-191 was previously shown to be decreased in patients with prediabetes and manifest T2DM (Zampetaki et al. 2010). As described earlier, the data given here show that circulating miR-191 also derives from platelets. Of the selected miRNAs validated by RT-qPCR, miR-191 showed the highest fold change upon thrombolysis. In the spike-in experiment, the author shows both mature strands of miR-223 to be expressed in platelets and to undergo similar changes upon antiplatelet therapy. The group of Prof. Mayr previously found that miR-223, alongside miR-126 and miR-197, is predictive of major cardiac events (Zampetaki et al. 2012). Furthermore, as described earlier, miR-223 correlates with platelet function in healthy volunteers as well as ACS patients. Activated platelets are structural parts of the thrombus and thrombolysis with rtPA enhances clot breakdown. The increase of platelet-related miRNAs (miR-191, miR-223) upon thrombolysis might be explained by a release of platelet material trapped in the thrombus. Future studies need to find out, why these two platelet-related miRNAs but not others are differently altered in stroke patients and affected by rtPA therapy.

The author did not observe any significant alteration of levels of miR-126-3p during the course of thrombolytic therapy. Potentially, this is due to its expression in various cell types and/or the effects of clot breakdown being too small to be represented in peripheral plasma. For example, miR126-3p and miR-126-5p are highly expressed in both ECs and platelets (Harris et al. 2008, Kaudewitz et al. 2016). Long et al. also reported a general lower abundance of miR-126 in stroke patients compared to healthy controls (Long et al. 2013). Interestingly, a decrease of miR-126-5p at 6 h after thrombolysis that reverted to baseline at 24 h has been observed. It needs to be taken into consideration that thrombolysis does not target the thrombus specifically and has effects on other cell and tissue types. For example, data in this thesis show that levels of miR-122 decrease after thrombolysis. The expression of the liver-specific miR-122 was found to be altered in acute stroke patients and decreased 72 h after stroke onset (Jickling et al. 2014, Wang et al. 2014). The development of miR-122 levels in stroke patients compared to healthy control samples could, however, not be confirmed in the thrombolysis cohort as no reference samples from healthy controls or samples from the time before stroke onset have been available. Besides, the Mayr group recently reported that circulating levels of miR-122 strongly correlate with the risk of developing metabolic syndrome and T2DM, which in turn are risk factors for stroke (Willeit et al. 2017). In the spike-in experiment, it has been proved that levels of miR-122 are not affected by platelets. It is plausible that rtPA, which is metabolised hepatically, influences the abundance of liver-derived miRNAs such as miR-122. Alternatively, the decrease of miR-122 might be caused by a previous upregulation by the acute event instead of being induced by rtPA.

Several other circulating miRNAs showed a decrease upon the course of thrombolysis. Levels of miR-125b-5p, miR-192, miR-214 and miR-375 were lower at both 6 h and 24 h after rtPA administration. Interestingly, in the literature only miR-125b-5p was reported to be abundant in platelets, although platelets are the main contributor to many other circulating miRNAs (Ple et al. 2012, Tiedt et al. 2017). Van Balkom et al. reported high expression of miR-214 in ECs due to hypoxia and a release of miR-214-packed exosomes, which stimulate angiogenesis (van Balkom et al. 2013). MiR-214 application in mice reduced the myocardial cell damage, injury size and apoptosis rates induced by experimental hypoxemia or hypoperfusion (Wang et al. 2016). It seems possible that miR-214 is released into circulation during ischaemia either actively by ECs or due to endothelial damage in the hypoxic stroke area. MiR-125b-5p, which is described to be abundant in the platelet transcriptome at moderate levels, was also decreased

at both points in time (Ple et al. 2012). Sempere et al. found a high neuronal expression of miR-125b-5p in human and mouse brains (Sempere et al. 2004). Recent work by the Mayr group unveiled a significant inverse correlation of aortic diameter size and miR-125b in aortic aneurysm patients (Zampetaki et al. 2014). Recently, Tiedt and collaborators reported that miR-125a-5p, miR-125b-5p and miR-143-3p are elevated after stroke onset and, thus, potentially offer diagnostic utility as biomarkers for ischaemic stroke (Tiedt et al. 2017). In this work, the author shows that levels of miR-125b-5p - besides miR-122, miR-192 and miR-375 - were higher before thrombolysis. This might be due to the effects of alteplase therapy on levels of circulating miR-125b-5p. Pharmacological impact on levels of miR-125b-5p must be taken into consideration when discussing its biomarker potential. MiR-125b, miR-275 and miR-122 have also been shown to be upregulated in liver biopsies of simple steatosis or non-alcoholic steatohepatitis (Pirola et al. 2015). Similarly, patients with unstable angina pectoris presented higher levels of miR-192 and miR-375 than healthy volunteers (Ren et al. 2013). Furthermore, miR-375 is positively associated with heart failure, diabetes, myocardial infarction and cardiac hypertrophy but reduced in different types of cancer in animal studies. Furthermore, Garikipati and collaborators found an upregulation of miR-375 in the rate of human heart failure. Silencing of miR-375 in turn enhanced angiogenesis and reduced inflammation after MI (Garikipati et al. 2015). Thus, alterations in circulating miRNA patterns after thrombolysis are not exclusively attributable to rtPA effects or clot breakdown. As a consequence of the stroke, the ischaemia might trigger the release of several miRNAs from the injury site, which might explain their relapse to baseline levels after some time. However, it seems probable that thrombolysis also triggers the release of miRNAs into circulation. After intervention, serum from stroke patients showed a modest upregulation of platelet-derived miRNAs. These effects were less pronounced for miRNAs that are abundant in multiple cell and tissue types such as miR-126-3p. While the expression of miR-126-5p decreased 6 h after thrombolysis but recovers to baseline levels after 24 h, levels of miR-126-3p did not change. This might be due to influences of EC damage or activity at the ischaemic damage site and the release of miRNAs upon thrombolysis. However, it needs to be taken into account that the investigated cohort comprises three patients with cryptogenic stroke. In these patients, the effect of thrombolysis might not be comparable to that in patients with ischaemic stroke since thrombotic occlusion was not clinically confirmed.

Furthermore, the author observed analytical differences dependent on the applied normalisation methods. Especially the use of endogenous miRNAs as a normalisation control in patients after

thrombolysis might be problematic, as effects of rtPA on circulating miRNAs are poorly investigated yet. Therefore, care must be taken when using endogenous miRNAs in the context of ischaemic diseases such as stroke. However, the presented data support the conclusion that thrombolysis in stroke patients leads to specific miRNA changes in circulation.



Figure 27 Effects of thrombolysis

Several miRNAs were up- or downregulated in plasma of ischaemic stroke patients after thrombolysis therapy.

5.7 Normalisation problems

Throughout this work, differences were observed between normalisation methods. Normalisation of miRNA measurements is key in miRNA research due to inter- and intrapersonal variability in sample preparation and RNA-extraction efficiency. In analogy to protein measurements by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays, a fixed volume of serum or plasma is used. No correction is performed for the RNA content within a sample. Given the minute contribution of miRNAs, the total RNA amount of plasma would also not be suitable as a normalisation control. Similarly, the small nuclear RNA U6 is less suitable as an endogenous control. It is an intracellular RNA with low circulating levels and high interindividual variability that is strongly affected by cell damage or apoptosis (Benz et al. 2013). However, normalisation of the data is essential in order to limit influences of technical variabilities and to ensure comparability of data. For the work at hand, two different normalisation methods were used: firstly, a synthetic non-mammalian miRNA was used (Cel-miR-39), which was described earlier as an exogenous normalisation control. A concern when using synthetic miRNAs e.g. manually spiked-in Cel-miR-39 is that they are more likely to be degraded by ribonucleases compared to protected endogenous miRNAs packed in protein complexes or residing in microparticles. Secondly, CT average values calculated using panels of unaffected abundant miRNAs such as the liver-specific miR-122 – which must not show a disease association – were used as an endogenous normalisation control (Lagos-Quintana et al. 2002, Zampetaki and Mayr 2012).

However, no single appropriate control for circulating miRNAs is available so far. CT average seems suitable when a broader miRNA panel is analysed. Furthermore, it has been shown that several circulating miRNAs are co-expressed in clusters and highly correlated. Thus, analysing miRNA patterns, so called miRNA signatures, can offer more comprehensive information compared to alterations of single miRNAs. However, all applied normalisation methods are prone to analytical errors and, therefore, it is recommended to use different normalisation methods in order to gain reliable and consistent data (Zampetaki and Mayr 2012, Benz et al. 2013, Fiedler et al. 2018).

5.8 Clinical relevance

In the era of precision medicine, soluble biomarkers become ever more important for predicting or diagnosing a wide range of diseases and treatment responses. For instance in cardiology, altered levels of troponin indicate an acute MI, elevated BNP reflects heart failure and increased D-dimer, a fibrin degradation product, points towards a thrombotic event while none of the parameters offer a hundred percent sensitivity. Small ncRNAs have the potential to offer a new entity of soluble biomarkers to diagnose diseases, to predict progression, to monitor therapeutic interventions and to prevent complications in order to improve clinical outcome and reduce overall mortality.

5.8.1 Antiplatelet therapy

The importance of effective antiplatelet therapy becomes clear when studying high-ontreatment platelet reactivity patients, which are at a significantly higher risk of major atherothrombotic and cardiac events (Breet et al. 2011). This effect was first described in patients who suffered from thrombotic stent occlusion after PCI stenting followed by immediate dual platelet inhibition with ASA and clopidogrel. Such patients were then called clopidogrel nonresponders. Nowadays, an estimate of one third of patients suffers from high-on-treatment platelet reactivity, despite seemingly adequate dual platelet inhibition with ASA and a $P2Y_{12}$ inhibitor (Gurbel et al. 2003, Tantry et al. 2013). There is a need for an ideal platelet agent, which would show quick onset of efficacy without the necessity of activation of a prodrug, fewer side effects and interactions (other drugs, genetic influence), a wide therapeutic window and the possibility of antagonism. To date, several SNPs have been found to have an impact on the effectiveness of CYP enzymes and, thus, affect the therapeutic success of antiplatelet therapy (Preissner et al. 2013).

 $P2Y_{12}$ inhibitors act by targeting the seven-transmembrane domain receptor of type $P2Y_{12}$, which triggers platelet aggregation via Gi and G12/13 protein (Hochtl and Huber 2014, Joshi et al. 2014). Clinical studies have described the varying effectiveness of $P2Y_{12}$ inhibition. Clopidogrel, in particular, does not work well in individuals who have low levels of the CYP2C19 liver enzyme needed to activate the prodrug. Prasugrel shows a more efficient platelet inhibition compared to clopidogrel and significantly improves clinical outcome with decreased rates of ischaemic events - as shown for stent thrombosis in ACS patients with planned PCI – but is accompanied by a higher risk of major bleeding complications (Brandt et al. 2007, Wiviott et al. 2007). Others report that ACS patients benefit more from treatment with ticagrelor compared to clopidogrel administration (Storey et al. 2007, Cannon et al. 2010). However, in a recently published large clinical review of antiplatelet therapy in ACS patients (n=16,098), Larmore and collaborators concluded that prasugrel (n=13,134) is the most widely administered drug and preferable to ticagrelor (n=2,964) in terms of unintended side effects while showing similar effectiveness in platelet inhibition (Larmore et al. 2015). In PCI patients, the highest efficacy was achieved by prasugrel in contrast to high-dose clopidogrel or ticagrelor treatment. However, the former was accompanied by higher risk of major side effects like bleeding compared to ticagrelor (Singh et al. 2015). In a small clinical trial of cardiac arrest ACS patients (n=40) undergoing PCI, prasugrel and ticagrelor showed better therapeutic success compared to clopidogrel, in particular with regards to a reduction of re-thrombosis (Bednar et al. 2015). Furthermore, in the PLATO trial, Storey et al. reported fewer adverse events of sepsis and pulmonary complications in the ticagrelor versus the clopidogrel group, but this benefit was independent of platelet function (Storey et al. 2011, Storey et al. 2014).

Altogether, modern antiplatelet therapy has fundamentally improved clinical outcome of CVD patients' treatment and, thus, lowered overall mortality rates. Platelet-related miRNAs are, amongst others, influenced by antiplatelet medication. Furthermore, circulating miRNAs might reflect processes leading to platelet formation and, thereby, offer useful information regarding the state of platelet and megakaryocyte activity. Thus, customised antiplatelet drugs and sufficient monitoring of platelet function – potentially by miRNA-based methods – could be a further step towards improving CVD therapy in the future (Hochtl and Huber 2014, Bednar et al. 2015, Larmore et al. 2015, Thomas et al. 2015, Levine et al. 2016, Ibanez et al. 2018).

5.8.2 Platelet function tests

Since William Duke started to explore the physiological function of platelets in 1910, platelet activity became an expanding topic in research and clinical settings (Duke 1983). Approximately 50 years later, Gustav Born invented the light transmittance aggregometry method and, since then, platelet function tests have become an important tool for detecting haemostatic disorders (Born 1962). However, currently, there is no function test with a wide clinical utility, which is capable of assessing the diverse signalling events leading to platelet activation in physiological as well as pathological conditions (Gurbel et al. 2007, Grove et al. 2012). Classical test methods like bleeding time and platelet count are prone to biological and artificial influences and only highly specialised laboratories provide useful results for advanced coagulation tests. However, the latest platelet function in platelets but lack an assessment of other agonists and processes triggering platelet activation (Grove et al. 2012, Thomas et al. 2015). To date, it is unclear to what extent miRNA biomarkers might improve clinical diagnostic strategies.

Novel miRNA-based platelet function tests could offer possibilities for monitoring and adapting antiplatelet therapy. However, one must be careful when interpreting experimentally assessed platelet function data. For instance, inter-laboratory comparability of platelet function tests by LTA is poor. Even commercially available platelet function tests are only comparable to a limited extent and do not capture the diverse mechanisms, which can lead to platelet activation and aggregation (Bouman et al. 2010, Tantry et al. 2010). Recently, Kerneis and collaborators compared STEMI-patients 30 days after undergoing PCI and consecutive treatment with either prasugrel 10 mg OD (n=60) or ticagrelor 90 mg BD (n=58) and performed LTA, VerifyNow P2Y₁₂ and VASP. Notably, they found remarkable differences in on-treatment platelet reactivity using the different platforms (Kerneis et al. 2015).

The group of Prof. Mayr as well as others analysed circulating platelet miRNAs in both physiological and pathophysiological processes: platelet miRNAs might contain information on the functionality of platelet activation and aggregation but also on the dysfunctionality leading to various disorders and diseases like thrombosis, MI or stroke (Zimmerman and Weyrich 2008, Nagalla et al. 2011, Zampetaki et al. 2012, Laffont et al. 2013, Willeit et al. 2013). Ward and collaborators described cell-specific expression profiles of circulating miRNAs and, particularly in MI patients, differences between high thrombus burden STEMI (n=9) and NSTEMI (n=4), which could, at least partly, result from the presence of activated and aggregated platelets in the thrombotic and ischaemic tissue (Ward et al. 2013). It is yet unclear to what extent these miRNAs also influence platelet function. For example, Landry and co-workers propose that the regulation of mRNAs of P2Y₁₂ receptor proteins and the receptor expression itself on the surface of platelets is, at least partially, controlled by argonaute-2-miR-223 complexes (Landry et al. 2009). Altogether, the data presented in this thesis show that miR-223-3p, miR-223-5p, miR-126-3p, miR-126-5p and a few other miRNAs as well as YRNA fragments reside in platelets, are influenced by antiplatelet agents and correlate with platelet function as well as platelet activation proteins. Future studies need to ascertain, whether these molecules modulate platelet function and are, therefore, suitable for monitoring platelet function and platelet inhibition.

5.8.3 Technical challenges for small ncRNAs as biomarkers

Small ncRNAs, miRNAs in particular, have characteristics desirable for serving as a novel class of biomarkers. They are involved in protein regulation via mRNA interaction, reflect intracellular signal pathways, genetic processes and have regulatory functions in various physiological and pathophysiological conditions. Moreover, some miRNAs seem to be synthesised and released in a cell and tissue-specific manner such as miR-122 exclusively being produced by hepatic cells (Lagos-Quintana et al. 2002). Furthermore, miRNAs are detectable in all types of body fluids – such as urine, saliva, ejaculate or breast milk – they are packed in microparticles, exosomes or lipoproteins and, thus, relatively stable. Circulating miRNAs originate from various circulating cells like erythrocytes, leukocytes or platelets but also from tissues, including ECs that line the blood vessels. They are secreted in an active or passive manner. Although miRNAs only occur at low levels in circulation, about 200 miNRAs can be readily detected by RT-qPCR-analysis even in small volumes (100-200 µl) of either fresh blood or even frozen plasma and serum samples. This is advantageous in comparison to many other test methods, for example platelet function tests, which require fresh samples or larger sample volumes (Mitchell et al. 2008, Weber et al. 2010, Zampetaki and Mayr 2012, Laffont et al. 2013, Willeit et al. 2013, Bang et al. 2014, Jickling et al. 2014, Bertoia et al. 2015). Nonetheless, there are several reasons that still limit the suitability of miRNA biomarkers, especially in clinical practice. The process of RNA purification, RT, PreAmp and RT-qPCR is timeconsuming and at present the workflow for assessing miRNA expression in body fluids cannot be fully automated. Thus, it is not an appropriate point of care method in emergency situations (Shiu et al. 2014). Another major concern is the relative rather than absolute quantification and a lack of a general normalisation method for miRNA measurements, which accounts for variability in sample preparation and is a source of methodological error. Standardised reference values are essential for comparability and eligibility as an appropriate tool for routine diagnostics. However, these absolute reference values have yet to be established.

Novel technologies might overcome some of the problems miRNA research faces to date: NGS enables highly specific detection of a wide range of RNA molecules and, thus, allows a more sensitive identification of small ncRNAs including miRNAs and their isomirs within one run. Few experiments have shown variations of bases preferably at the 3p or 5p end of mature miRNAs, for which conventional RT-qPCR primer might not account for; this is supposedly caused by alternative cleavage by enzymes Dicer and Drosha and further posttranscriptional

modifications (Yang et al. 2006, Wu et al. 2009). Moreover, several NGS findings of miRNAs were not coherent with the sequence list on mirbase⁹, as this database is mainly based on analyses by RT-qPCR (Ebhardt et al. 2009, Lee et al. 2010). Still, NGS is time-consuming and expensive and also not yet suitable for clinical routine application in CVD diagnosis. Therefore, miRNA research needs more consistent technologies and platforms, common standards and accepted normalisation methods for better comparability. However, the accepted paradigms in miRNA research are still shifting. Exemplary, over the last decade there was, more or less, a consensus in this field that only one strand of a pre-miRNA duplex becomes biologically active while its corresponding star strand is degraded. The recent discovery regarding the biological function of some star strands claim the opposite and, finally, it was shown that both strands of miRNAs are expressed in various cell and tissue types with specific biological functions (Shin 2008, Bang et al. 2014, Schober et al. 2014). Future research might overcome the current limitations and help to uncover the potential of miRNAs as biomarkers for CVD.

5.8.3.1 The biomarker potential of miR-223

Encoded on X chromosome locus q12, miR-223 has its highest expression in the bone marrow and is inter alia involved in regulation of haematopoietic cell development (Chen et al. 2004, Johnnidis et al. 2008). The work at hand confirms miR-223-3p to be expressed at high levels in both PPP and PRP as detected by NGS and validated by individual RT-qPCR. Similarly, others and the Mayr group identified miR-223-3p to be among the highly abundant miRNAs in platelet-derived microparticles, PRP and platelets itself and proposed an association with miRNA patterns that correlate with platelet aggregation and are predictive of CVD. Additionally, changes in levels of miR-223-3p were observed in circulation of healthy volunteers upon antiplatelet therapy (Nagalla et al. 2011, Diehl et al. 2012, de Boer et al. 2013, Willeit et al. 2013, Pan et al. 2014). In the experiments conducted for this thesis, associations between circulating levels of miR-223, platelet activation markers and platelet activity were found. Exemplary, during the course of antiplatelet therapy, levels of circulating miR-223 were reduced in both healthy volunteers and ACS patients. In ACS patients, it has been identified that platelet reactivity, which was assessed by VASP, significantly correlates with levels of

⁹ URL: "http://www.mirbase.org/", visited 20.10.2018, 12.15 CET.

circulating miR-223-3p. In line with the presented data, others have also shown that antiplatelet therapy influences the expression of miR-223-3p in circulation. For instance, decreased circulating miR-223-3p levels were detected in both healthy volunteers and patients taking ASA (de Boer et al. 2013, Willeit et al. 2013). In contrast, activation of platelets promotes the secretion of miR-223-3p packed microparticles (Gidlof et al. 2013, Laffont et al. 2013).

In CVD patients identified as clopidogrel non-responders, platelets showed a lower expression of miR-223-3p accompanied by attenuated platelet function compared to healthy volunteers. Similarly, associations between low miR-223-3p levels and decreased responsiveness to clopidogrel were observed in NSTEMI-patients. Altogether, these findings led to the suggestion that miR-223-3p might be a parameter for monitoring platelet reactivity and P2Y₁₂ inhibition as well as predicting responsiveness to clopidogrel (Shi,R. et al. 2013, Zhang et al. 2014). Interestingly, Leierseder et al. reported findings regarding miR-223-3p and platelet physiology in mice: compared to the wild-type mice, miR-223-3p deficient mice neither showed differences in platelet volume, number, lifespan and platelet surface receptors nor performed worse in ADP-induced platelet aggregation tests (Leierseder et al. 2013). Mice compared to humans, however, lack a binding site in the 3'-UTR of the mRNA coding for purinergic receptor P2Y₁₂. This might, at least partly, explain the distinct effects that miR-223-3p exerts on platelet genesis and function in mice and humans (Landry et al. 2009, Shi et al. 2015). Conclusively, it emphasises the necessity for being careful when extrapolating knowledge gained from animal studies to humans.

In recent years, miR-223 has generated substantial interest in platelet physiology and, concomitantly, in CVD. Previous work of the Mayr group identified miR-223-3p – alongside miR-126-3p and miR-197 – to be predictive of major cardiac events and, thereby, improved the risk re-classification based on the Framingham risk score in a primary preventive setting (Zampetaki et al. 2012). Similarly, Schulte et al. recently revealed that miR-197 and miR-223-3p in serum of CAD patients (n=873) are predictive of cardiovascular death (Schulte et al. 2015). In other diseases such as chronic kidney disease, dysfunction of haemostasis and platelet aggregation seem to be closely linked to disease pathogenesis. A fundamental role of miR-223-3p was observed in a mouse model of chronic kidney disease, where regulation of miR-223-3p correlated with disease stage to a high degree and had predictive power for disease

progression (Taibi et al. 2014). A general association of altered miR-223-3p with endothelial and platelet dysfunction and chronic inflammation is probable (Pan et al. 2014).

Another interesting aspect is the transfer of microparticles containing miR-223-3p, as described by Laffont and collaborators, for mediation between human platelets and ECs, thereby, influencing gene expression in human umbilical vein ECs and targeting regulation of mRNA and protein levels of few endothelial genes (Laffont et al. 2013). Others reported on the process of endothelial uptake of HDL-complexes containing platelet-derived miR-223. This in turn altered the expression of intercellular adhesion molecule 1, an important cellular adhesion molecule, which is expressed on ECs (Tabet et al. 2014). Pan et al. found that platelet-derived microparticles containing miR-223-3p induce apoptosis in ECs by targeting insulin like growth factor 1 receptor (Pan et al. 2014). Shi and collaborators reported attenuated proliferation rates of ECs mediated by overexpression of miR-223-3p in vitro and, thereby, inhibition of angiogenesis. Importantly, they observed a potential experimental source of error: levels of miR-223-3p in ECs increased in vitro after conventional isolation and culture (Shi, L. et al. 2013).

The work at hand corroborates that platelets are a major source of circulating miR-223 and that miR-223 is among the most abundant miRNAs of platelet origin (Landry et al. 2009, Ple et al. 2012). Moreover, it demonstrates the presence of the 5p strand of miR-223 – former called star or passenger strand – in circulation, which, similarly to its corresponding strand, changes upon therapeutic platelet inhibition, endothelial denudation and thrombolysis. Therefore, it could potentially serve as part of a biomarker for reflecting platelet function, vascular injury or ischaemic events. Overall, there is increasing evidence for a role of miR-223 in angiogenesis and maintenance of vascular integrity, which might offer opportunities for establishing novel preventive, diagnostic and therapeutic approaches in CVD.

5.8.3.2 The biomarker potential of miR-126

Substantial evidence points towards a participation of miR-126 in CVD. MiR-126 is encoded on chromosome 9, Egfl7, an intron region of the epidermal-growth factor-like domain gene, and is important for the development of the vascular system. It is proposed to be involved in the control of the vascular endothelial growth factor pathway via DLK1 but also in CVD pathophysiology – for instance, by modulating the vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 (Fish et al. 2008, Wang et al. 2008, Nichol and Stuhlmann 2012). Wang and collaborators were among the first to describe its functions in angiogenesis in vivo: mice with experimental deletion of miR-126-3p suffered from cardiac diseases, haemorrhaging and embryonic lethality. Moreover, they observed pro-angiogenic effects of miR-126-3p on the regulation of MAP kinase signal pathway by repressing sprout-related EVH1 domain-containing protein 1 (Wang et al. 2008). The experimental overexpression of the pro-inflammatory miR-126-3p attenuates levels of vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 and, thereby, reduces cell adherence for instance by leukocytes. Thus, miR-126-3p regulates adhesion molecule expression in ECs and vascular inflammation processes (Merhi-Soussi et al. 2005, Harris et al. 2008).

Another trigger of atherosclerosis, laminar shear stress, accounts for upregulation of miR-126-3p in human umbilical vein ECs in vitro, which coincides with modulations of vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 and Syndecan 4. Similarly, in vivo experiments in Apo-E knockout mice models for chronic kidney disease revealed significant associations of miR-126-3p and expression of Syndecan 4 and C-X-C chemokine receptor type 4. Both molecules were previously shown to be linked to atherosclerosis (Taibi et al. 2014, Mondadori dos Santos et al. 2015). Likewise, the stability of atherosclerotic plaques seems to be affected by levels of miR-126-3p: miR-126-3p is enriched in apoptotic bodies, upregulates the synthesis of C-X-C motif chemokine 12, which enhances plaque stability via EC communication and, in turn, attenuates endothelial damage and, thereby, inhibits atherosclerosis progression. This process is for example disturbed in T2DM, where high blood glucose damages ECs and disturbs vascular maintenance (Zernecke et al. 2009, Jansen et al. 2013). The Mayr group and others revealed associations between low levels of circulating miR-126-3p and dysregulated glucose tolerance in T2DM (Fichtlscherer et al. 2010, Zampetaki et al. 2010, Olivieri et al. 2015). MiR-126-3p was suggested, besides miR-197 and miR-223-3p, to be predictive of major cardiac events (Zampetaki et al. 2012).

Previous studies implicated the existence of circulating mature miR-126-3p of specific EC origin (Fish et al. 2008, Wang et al. 2008, Zampetaki et al. 2010). However, the data in this work complement recent findings and show miR-126-3p to be also expressed in platelets (Diehl et al. 2012, Willeit et al. 2013). MiR-126-5p has just recently been shown to contribute to atherosclerosis development (Schober et al. 2014). The author confirmed the abundance of miR-126-5p in both serum and plasma. Furthermore, significant associations of miR-126-3p and miR-126-5p with platelet function as well as antiplatelet therapy in ACS patients have been noted. Further studies need to investigate to what extent platelet-derived and endothelial miR-126 contribute to the pathogenesis of CVD.

5.8.4 MicroRNAs as therapeutics

The important role of miRNAs in various physiological and pathological mechanisms might reveal novel pharmacological targets. The first miRNA-based drug was tested in hepatitis C patients. Antagonising the liver-specific miR-122 by Miravirsen, which is a modified antisense locked nucleic acid, inhibited viral replication and reduced the hepatitis C viral load. It was well tolerated in a Phase II clinical trial (Janssen et al. 2013). However, clinical trials for miRNAbased therapy of CVD are not yet in sight. Nevertheless, some experimental studies promise potential novel options: inhibition of miR-24 decreased the myocardial infarction area in mice, limited apoptosis and improved cardiac maintenance (Fiedler et al. 2011). In a swine model undergoing cardiac ischaemia, cell-protective and anti-inflammatory benefits were demonstrated by administering antisense miR-92a (locked nucleic acid-92a). Inhibiting expression of miR-92a, surprisingly, had a positive effect on the size of the infarction area. Therefore, an anti-miR-92a based therapy is proposed to reduce ischaemic areas post MI with concomitantly improved cardiac ejection fraction (Hinkel et al. 2013). Similarly, overexpression of miR-126-3p in mesenchymal stem cells and subsequent injections into ischaemic mouse myocardium led to improved angiogenetic and cardiac function (Huang et al. 2013). Schober and collaborators discussed systemic application of miR-126-5p in atherosclerosis patients in order to improve healing of injured ECs by promoting EC proliferation via DLK1 pathway (Schober et al. 2014). Santulli and collaborators designed a miRNA-based drug-eluting stent and inserted it during PCI in a rat balloon injury model: with an adenoviral vector construct with miR-126-3p binding sites (Ad-p27-126TS) they induced overexpression of p27 – a cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor involved in cell cycle control – in vascular smooth muscle and ECs. This overexpression of p27 showed protective effects on ECs and significantly reduced rates of hypercoagulability, complete re-endothelialisation and, most importantly, stent thrombosis (Santulli et al. 2014).

While promising concepts emerge from these preclinical studies for deciphering basic pathophysiological mechanisms in CVD, the successful translation of miRNA therapeutics faces several hurdles. Inhibition of one miRNA might not only influence the target of interest but also show side effects in other cellular processes as a single miRNA can lead to multiple effects on gene expression and acts differently in various tissues. For instance, inhibition of miR-34a might on the one hand offer a possible therapeutic approach for reducing cardiomyocyte cell death. However, on the other hand, it has been found to contribute to induction of tumourigenesis, such as in neuroblastoma or hepatocellular carcinoma (Hermeking 2010, Boon et al. 2013). Simultaneously, an interventional phase I study is currently recruiting patients with unresectable liver cell carcinoma in order to test therapeutic use of miR-34 (clinical trial: NCT01829971). Another example is the recent study by Flierl et al., who showed that the phosphorothioate-modified RNA backbone of longer anti-miR-agents – widely used for experimental purposes in laboratories – induces platelet activation and aggregation via glycoprotein VI (Flierl et al. 2015). Thus, systemic miRNA therapeutics may lead to unexpected complications, unless more tissue-specific targeted engagement can be achieved.

6 Conclusion

The work at hand elucidates the role of platelets in contributing to circulating ncRNAs, in particular miRNAs and YRNA fragments, in human physiology and pathology. Small ncRNAs, such as miRNAs and YRNAs, could be important regulators of signal cascades in platelets and, thereby, contribute to CVD pathogenesis. To the author's knowledge, the data presented in this thesis show for the first time that miRNAs like miR-126-3p, miR-126-5p, miR-223-3p and miR-223-5p as well as fragments of YRNA significantly correlate with platelet activity and function and are affected by antiplatelet therapy. Ticagrelor in particular seems to have an impact on circulating levels of miR-126-5p in ACS patients. Additionally, it has been confirmed that the rs4636297 SNP affects miR-126 expression and correlates with markers of platelet activation and, thereby, miR-126 is likely to participate in platelet function. Additionally, this thesis first provides evidence that circulating miRNAs are altered upon thrombolysis therapy in stroke patients, among them miR-214 and miR-125b-5p.

These insights are essential for the development of miRNA-based preventive, diagnostic and therapeutic approaches in CVD research. Future work needs to address whether miRNAs or YRNAs offer clinical utility for platelet-related disorders and CVDs, for example, by enabling individually customised antiplatelet therapy and improvement of monitoring tools for assessment of bleeding risk and by offering a novel class of biomarkers for identifying CVD predisposition. This thesis shall encourage further studies, help to shed light on the role of miRNAs in cardiovascular research and improve prevention, diagnosis and treatment of CVD.

7 References

Aalto, A. P. and A. E. Pasquinelli (2012). "Small non-coding RNAs mount a silent revolution in gene expression." <u>Curr Opin Cell Biol</u> **24**(3): 333-340.

Alarcon, C. R., H. Lee, H. Goodarzi, N. Halberg and S. F. Tavazoie (2015). "N6-methyladenosine marks primary microRNAs for processing." <u>Nature</u> **519**(7544): 482-485.

Ambros, V. (2004). "The functions of animal microRNAs." <u>Nature</u> **431**(7006): 350-355.

Ambros, V., B. Bartel, D. P. Bartel, C. B. Burge, J. C. Carrington, X. Chen, G. Dreyfuss, S. R. Eddy, S. Griffiths-Jones, M. Marshall, M. Matzke, G. Ruvkun and T. Tuschl (2003). "A uniform system for microRNA annotation." <u>RNA</u> 9(3): 277-279.

Aradi, D., R. F. Storey, A. Komocsi, D. Trenk, D. Gulba, R. G. Kiss, S. Husted, L. Bonello, D. Sibbing, J. P. Collet, K. Huber and C. Working Group on Thrombosis of the European Society of (2014). "Expert position paper on the role of platelet function testing in patients undergoing percutaneous coronary intervention." <u>Eur Heart J</u> **35**(4): 209-215.

Arenja, N., C. Mueller, N. F. Ehl, M. Brinkert, K. Roost, T. Reichlin, S. M. Sou, T. Hochgruber, S. Osswald and M. J. Zellweger (2013). "Prevalence, extent, and independent predictors of silent myocardial infarction." <u>Am J Med</u> **126**(6): 515-522.

Armstrong, D., C. Summers, L. Ewart, S. Nylander, J. E. Sidaway and J. J. van Giezen (2014). "Characterization of the adenosine pharmacology of ticagrelor reveals therapeutically relevant inhibition of equilibrative nucleoside transporter 1." <u>J Cardiovasc Pharmacol Ther</u> **19**(2): 209-219.

Bang, C., S. Batkai, S. Dangwal, S. K. Gupta, A. Foinquinos, A. Holzmann, A. Just, J. Remke, K. Zimmer, A. Zeug, E. Ponimaskin, A. Schmiedl, X. Yin, M. Mayr, R. Halder, A. Fischer, S. Engelhardt, Y. Wei, A. Schober, J. Fiedler and T. Thum (2014). "Cardiac fibroblast-derived microRNA passenger strand-enriched exosomes mediate cardiomyocyte hypertrophy." J Clin Invest 124(5): 2136-2146.

Bartel, D. P. (2004). "MicroRNAs: genomics, biogenesis, mechanism, and function." <u>Cell</u> **116**(2): 281-297.

Barwari, T., A. Joshi and M. Mayr (2016). "MicroRNAs in Cardiovascular Disease." J Am Coll Cardiol **68**(23): 2577-2584.

Bednar, F., J. Kroupa, M. Ondrakova, P. Osmancik, M. Kopa and Z. Motovska (2015). "Antiplatelet efficacy of P2Y inhibitors (prasugrel, ticagrelor, clopidogrel) in patients treated with mild therapeutic hypothermia after cardiac arrest due to acute myocardial infarction." J Thromb Thrombolysis.

Benz, F., C. Roderburg, D. Vargas Cardenas, M. Vucur, J. Gautheron, A. Koch, H. Zimmermann, J. Janssen, L. Nieuwenhuijsen, M. Luedde, N. Frey, F. Tacke, C. Trautwein and T. Luedde (2013). "U6 is unsuitable for normalization of serum miRNA levels in patients with sepsis or liver fibrosis." <u>Exp Mol Med</u> **45**: e42.

Bernstein, E., A. A. Caudy, S. M. Hammond and G. J. Hannon (2001). "Role for a bidentate ribonuclease in the initiation step of RNA interference." <u>Nature</u> **409**(6818): 363-366.

Bernstein, E., S. Y. Kim, M. A. Carmell, E. P. Murchison, H. Alcorn, M. Z. Li, A. A. Mills, S. J. Elledge, K. V. Anderson and G. J. Hannon (2003). "Dicer is essential for mouse development." <u>Nat Genet</u> **35**(3): 215-217.

Bertoia, M. L., K. A. Bertrand, S. J. Sawyer, E. B. Rimm and K. J. Mukamal (2015). "Reproducibility of Circulating MicroRNAs in Stored Plasma Samples." <u>PLoS One</u> **10**(8): e0136665.

Bohnsack, M. T., K. Czaplinski and D. Gorlich (2004). "Exportin 5 is a RanGTP-dependent dsRNA-binding protein that mediates nuclear export of pre-miRNAs." <u>RNA</u> 10(2): 185-191.

Boilard, E., P. A. Nigrovic, K. Larabee, G. F. Watts, J. S. Coblyn, M. E. Weinblatt, E. M. Massarotti, E. Remold-O'Donnell, R. W. Farndale, J. Ware and D. M. Lee (2010). "Platelets amplify inflammation in arthritis via collagen-dependent microparticle production." <u>Science</u> **327**(5965): 580-583.

Boon, R. A., K. Iekushi, S. Lechner, T. Seeger, A. Fischer, S. Heydt, D. Kaluza, K. Treguer, G. Carmona, A. Bonauer, A. J. Horrevoets, N. Didier, Z. Girmatsion, P. Biliczki, J. R. Ehrlich, H. A. Katus, O. J. Muller, M. Potente, A. M. Zeiher, H. Hermeking and S. Dimmeler (2013). "MicroRNA-34a regulates cardiac ageing and function." <u>Nature</u> **495**(7439): 107-110.

Born, G. V. (1962). "Aggregation of blood platelets by adenosine diphosphate and its reversal." <u>Nature</u> **194**: 927-929.

Bouman, H. J., E. Parlak, J. W. van Werkum, N. J. Breet, H. ten Cate, C. M. Hackeng, J. M. ten Berg and D. Taubert (2010). "Which platelet function test is suitable to monitor clopidogrel responsiveness? A pharmacokinetic analysis on the active metabolite of clopidogrel." J Thromb Haemost **8**(3): 482-488.

Brandt, J. T., C. D. Payne, S. D. Wiviott, G. Weerakkody, N. A. Farid, D. S. Small, J. A. Jakubowski, H. Naganuma and K. J. Winters (2007). "A comparison of prasugrel and clopidogrel loading doses on platelet function: magnitude of platelet inhibition is related to active metabolite formation." <u>Am Heart J</u> 153(1): 66 e69-16.

Breet, N. J., J. W. van Werkum, H. J. Bouman, J. C. Kelder, A. M. Harmsze, C. M. Hackeng and J. M. ten Berg (2011). "High on-treatment platelet reactivity to both aspirin and clopidogrel is associated with the highest risk of adverse events following percutaneous coronary intervention." <u>Heart</u> **97**(12): 983-990.

Cai, X., C. H. Hagedorn and B. R. Cullen (2004). "Human microRNAs are processed from capped, polyadenylated transcripts that can also function as mRNAs." <u>RNA</u> 10(12): 1957-1966.

Cannon, C. P., R. A. Harrington, S. James, D. Ardissino, R. C. Becker, H. Emanuelsson, S. Husted, H. Katus, M. Keltai, N. S. Khurmi, F. Kontny, B. S. Lewis, P. G. Steg, R. F. Storey, D. Wojdyla, L. Wallentin, P. L. inhibition and I. patient Outcomes (2010). "Comparison of ticagrelor with clopidogrel in patients with a planned invasive strategy for acute coronary syndromes (PLATO): a randomised double-blind study." Lancet **375**(9711): 283-293.

Capurro, N. L., L. C. Lipson, R. O. Bonow, R. E. Goldstein, N. R. Shulman and S. E. Epstein (1980). "Relative effects of aspirin on platelet aggregation and prostaglandin-mediated coronary vasodilatation in the dog." <u>Circulation</u> **62**(6): 1221-1227.

Carino, A., S. De Rosa, S. Sorrentino, A. Polimeni, J. Sabatino, G. Caiazzo, D. Torella, C. Spaccarotella, A. Mongiardo, A. Strangio, C. Filippis and C. Indolfi (2016). "Modulation of Circulating MicroRNAs Levels during the Switch from Clopidogrel to Ticagrelor." <u>Biomed Res Int</u> **2016**: 3968206.

Carrington, J. C. and V. Ambros (2003). "Role of microRNAs in plant and animal development." <u>Science</u> **301**(5631): 336-338.

Chakravarthy, S., S. H. Sternberg, C. A. Kellenberger and J. A. Doudna (2010). "Substrate-specific kinetics of Dicer-catalyzed RNA processing." J Mol Biol 404(3): 392-402. Chandraratne, S., M. L. von Bruehl, J. I. Pagel, K. Stark, E. Kleinert, I. Konrad, S. Farschtschi, R. Coletti, F. Gartner, O. Chillo, K. R. Legate, M. Lorenz, S. Rutkowski, A. Caballero-Martinez, R. Starke, A. Tirniceriu, L. Pauleikhoff, S. Fischer, G. Assmann, J. Mueller-Hoecker, J. Ware, B. Nieswandt, W. Schaper, C. Schulz, E. Deindl and S. Massberg (2015). "Critical role of platelet glycoprotein ibalpha in arterial remodeling." <u>Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol</u> **35**(3): 589-597.

Chen, C. Z., L. Li, H. F. Lodish and D. P. Bartel (2004). "MicroRNAs modulate hematopoietic lineage differentiation." <u>Science</u> **303**(5654): 83-86.

Choi, E. S., J. L. Nichol, M. M. Hokom, A. C. Hornkohl and P. Hunt (1995). "Platelets generated in vitro from proplatelet-displaying human megakaryocytes are functional." <u>Blood</u> **85**(2): 402-413.

Chomczynski, P. and N. Sacchi (1987). "Single-step method of RNA isolation by acid guanidinium thiocyanate-phenol-chloroform extraction." <u>Anal</u> <u>Biochem</u> 162(1): 156-159.

Christov, C. P., T. J. Gardiner, D. Szuts and T. Krude (2006). "Functional requirement of noncoding Y RNAs for human chromosomal DNA replication." <u>Mol Cell Biol</u> **26**(18): 6993-7004.

Coupland, L. A. and C. R. Parish (2014). "Platelets, selectins, and the control of tumor metastasis." <u>Semin Oncol</u> **41**(3): 422-434.

de Boer, H. C., C. van Solingen, J. Prins, J. M. Duijs, M. V. Huisman, T. J. Rabelink and A. J. van Zonneveld (2013). "Aspirin treatment hampers the use of plasma microRNA-126 as a biomarker for the progression of vascular disease." <u>Eur Heart J</u> **34**(44): 3451-3457.

Dhahbi, J. M., S. R. Spindler, H. Atamna, D. Boffelli and D. I. Martin (2014). "Deep Sequencing of Serum Small RNAs Identifies Patterns of 5' tRNA Half and YRNA Fragment Expression Associated with Breast Cancer." <u>Biomark</u> <u>Cancer</u> 6: 37-47.

Dhahbi, J. M., S. R. Spindler, H. Atamna, D. Boffelli, P. Mote and D. I. Martin (2013). "5'-YRNA fragments derived by processing of transcripts from specific YRNA genes and pseudogenes are abundant in human serum and plasma." <u>Physiol Genomics</u> **45**(21): 990-998.

Diehl, P., A. Fricke, L. Sander, J. Stamm, N. Bassler, N. Htun, M. Ziemann, T. Helbing, A. El-Osta, J. B. Jowett and K. Peter (2012). "Microparticles: major transport vehicles for distinct microRNAs in circulation." <u>Cardiovasc</u> <u>Res</u> **93**(4): 633-644.

Duke, W. W. (1983). "The relation of blood platelets to hemorrhagic disease. By W.W. Duke." JAMA **250**(9): 1201-1209.

Ebhardt, H. A., H. H. Tsang, D. C. Dai, Y. Liu, B. Bostan and R. P. Fahlman (2009). "Meta-analysis of small RNA-sequencing errors reveals ubiquitous post-transcriptional RNA modifications." <u>Nucleic Acids Res</u> **37**(8): 2461-2470.

Engelmann, B. and S. Massberg (2013). "Thrombosis as an intravascular effector of innate immunity." <u>Nat Rev Immunol</u> **13**(1): 34-45.

Fichtlscherer, S., S. De Rosa, H. Fox, T. Schwietz, A. Fischer, C. Liebetrau, M. Weber, C. W. Hamm, T. Roxe, M. Muller-Ardogan, A. Bonauer, A. M. Zeiher and S. Dimmeler (2010). "Circulating microRNAs in patients with coronary artery disease." <u>Circ Res</u> **107**(5): 677-684.

Fiedler, J., A. H. Baker, S. Dimmeler, S. Heymans, M. Mayr and T. Thum (2018). "Non-coding RNAs in vascular disease - from basic science to clinical applications: scientific update from the Working Group of Myocardial Function of the European Society of Cardiology." <u>Cardiovasc Res</u> **114**(10): 1281-1286.

Fiedler, J., V. Jazbutyte, B. C. Kirchmaier, S. K. Gupta, J. Lorenzen, D. Hartmann, P. Galuppo, S. Kneitz, J. T. Pena, C. Sohn-Lee, X. Loyer, J. Soutschek, T. Brand, T. Tuschl, J. Heineke, U. Martin, S. Schulte-Merker, G. Ertl, S. Engelhardt, J. Bauersachs and T. Thum (2011). "MicroRNA-24 regulates vascularity after myocardial infarction." <u>Circulation</u> **124**(6): 720-730.

Fijnheer, R., C. J. Frijns, J. Korteweg, H. Rommes, J. H. Peters, J. J. Sixma and H. K. Nieuwenhuis (1997). "The origin of P-selectin as a circulating plasma protein." <u>Thromb Haemost</u> 77(6): 1081-1085.

Fish, J. E., M. M. Santoro, S. U. Morton, S. Yu, R. F. Yeh, J. D. Wythe, K. N. Ivey, B. G. Bruneau, D. Y. Stainier and D. Srivastava (2008). "miR-126 regulates angiogenic signaling and vascular integrity." <u>Dev Cell</u> **15**(2): 272-284.

Flierl, U., T. L. Nero, B. Lim, J. F. Arthur, Y. Yao, S. M. Jung, E. Gitz, A. Y. Pollitt, M. T. Zaldivia, M. Jandrot-Perrus, A. Schafer, B. Nieswandt, R. K. Andrews, M. W. Parker, E. E. Gardiner and K. Peter (2015). "Phosphorothioate backbone modifications of nucleotide-based drugs are potent platelet activators." J Exp Med 212(2): 129-137.
Garikipati, V. N., P. Krishnamurthy, S. K. Verma, M. Khan, T. Abramova, A. R. Mackie, G. Qin, C. Benedict, E. Nickoloff, J. Johnson, E. Gao, D. W. Losordo, S. R. Houser, W. J. Koch and R. Kishore (2015). "Negative Regulation of miR-375 by Interleukin-10 Enhances Bone Marrow-Derived Progenitor Cell-Mediated Myocardial Repair and Function After Myocardial Infarction." <u>Stem Cells</u> **33**(12): 3519-3529.

Genomes Project, C., G. R. Abecasis, A. Auton, L. D. Brooks, M. A. DePristo, R. M. Durbin, R. E. Handsaker, H. M. Kang, G. T. Marth and G. A. McVean (2012). "An integrated map of genetic variation from 1,092 human genomes." <u>Nature</u> **491**(7422): 56-65.

Gidlof, O., M. van der Brug, J. Ohman, P. Gilje, B. Olde, C. Wahlestedt and D. Erlinge (2013). "Platelets activated during myocardial infarction release functional miRNA, which can be taken up by endothelial cells and regulate ICAM1 expression." <u>Blood</u> **121**(19): 3908-3917, S3901-3926.

Gistera, A. and G. K. Hansson (2017). "The immunology of atherosclerosis." Nat Rev Nephrol **13**(6): 368-380.

Goldstein, J. L. and M. S. Brown (1990). "Regulation of the mevalonate pathway." <u>Nature</u> **343**(6257): 425-430.

Gregory, R. I., T. P. Chendrimada, N. Cooch and R. Shiekhattar (2005). "Human RISC couples microRNA biogenesis and posttranscriptional gene silencing." <u>Cell</u> **123**(4): 631-640.

Gregory, R. I., K. P. Yan, G. Amuthan, T. Chendrimada, B. Doratotaj, N. Cooch and R. Shiekhattar (2004). "The Microprocessor complex mediates the genesis of microRNAs." <u>Nature</u> **432**(7014): 235-240.

Griffiths-Jones, S. (2004). "The microRNA Registry." <u>Nucleic Acids Res</u> **32**(Database issue): D109-111.

Grove, E. L., R. F. Storey and M. Wurtz (2012). "Platelet function testing in atherothrombotic disease." <u>Curr Pharm Des</u> 18(33): 5379-5391.

Gum, P. A., K. Kottke-Marchant, E. D. Poggio, H. Gurm, P. A. Welsh, L. Brooks, S. K. Sapp and E. J. Topol (2001). "Profile and prevalence of aspirin resistance in patients with cardiovascular disease." <u>Am J Cardiol</u> **88**(3): 230-235.

Gurbel, P. A., R. C. Becker, K. G. Mann, S. R. Steinhubl and A. D. Michelson (2007). "Platelet function monitoring in patients with coronary artery disease." J Am Coll Cardiol **50**(19): 1822-1834.

Gurbel, P. A., K. P. Bliden, B. L. Hiatt and C. M. O'Connor (2003). "Clopidogrel for coronary stenting: response variability, drug resistance, and the effect of pretreatment platelet reactivity." <u>Circulation</u> **107**(23): 2908-2913.

Hackl, M., S. Brunner, K. Fortschegger, C. Schreiner, L. Micutkova, C.
Muck, G. T. Laschober, G. Lepperdinger, N. Sampson, P. Berger, D.
Herndler-Brandstetter, M. Wieser, H. Kuhnel, A. Strasser, M. Rinnerthaler,
M. Breitenbach, M. Mildner, L. Eckhart, E. Tschachler, A. Trost, J. W. Bauer,
C. Papak, Z. Trajanoski, M. Scheideler, R. Grillari-Voglauer, B. GrubeckLoebenstein, P. Jansen-Durr and J. Grillari (2010). "miR-17, miR-19b, miR20a, and miR-106a are down-regulated in human aging." <u>Aging Cell</u> 9(2):
291-296.

Han, M., Z. Yang, D. Sayed, M. He, S. Gao, L. Lin, S. Yoon and M. Abdellatif (2012). "GATA4 expression is primarily regulated via a miR-26bdependent post-transcriptional mechanism during cardiac hypertrophy." <u>Cardiovasc Res</u> **93**(4): 645-654.

Hansson, G. K. and A. Hermansson (2011). "The immune system in atherosclerosis." <u>Nat Immunol</u> **12**(3): 204-212.

Harnprasopwat, R., D. Ha, T. Toyoshima, H. Lodish, A. Tojo and A. Kotani (2010). "Alteration of processing induced by a single nucleotide polymorphism in pri-miR-126." <u>Biochem Biophys Res Commun</u> **399**(2): 117-122.

Harris, T. A., M. Yamakuchi, M. Ferlito, J. T. Mendell and C. J. Lowenstein (2008). "MicroRNA-126 regulates endothelial expression of vascular cell adhesion molecule 1." <u>Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A</u> **105**(5): 1516-1521.

Heijnen, H. F., A. E. Schiel, R. Fijnheer, H. J. Geuze and J. J. Sixma (1999). "Activated platelets release two types of membrane vesicles: microvesicles by surface shedding and exosomes derived from exocytosis of multivesicular bodies and alpha-granules." <u>Blood</u> 94(11): 3791-3799.

Hermeking, H. (2010). "The miR-34 family in cancer and apoptosis." <u>Cell</u> <u>Death Differ</u> 17(2): 193-199.

Hiatt, W. R., F. G. Fowkes, G. Heizer, J. S. Berger, I. Baumgartner, P. Held, B. G. Katona, K. W. Mahaffey, L. Norgren, W. S. Jones, J. Blomster, M. Millegard, C. Reist, M. R. Patel, E. T. S. Committee and Investigators (2017). "Ticagrelor versus Clopidogrel in Symptomatic Peripheral Artery Disease." <u>N</u> <u>Engl J Med</u> **376**(1): 32-40. Hinkel, R., D. Penzkofer, S. Zuhlke, A. Fischer, W. Husada, Q. F. Xu, E. Baloch, E. van Rooij, A. M. Zeiher, C. Kupatt and S. Dimmeler (2013). "Inhibition of microRNA-92a protects against ischemia/reperfusion injury in a large-animal model." <u>Circulation</u> **128**(10): 1066-1075.

Hochtl, T. and K. Huber (2014). "P2Y12-receptor-inhibiting antiplatelet strategies in acute coronary syndromes." <u>Hamostaseologie</u> **34**(1): 20-28.

Huang, F., X. Zhu, X. Q. Hu, Z. F. Fang, L. Tang, X. L. Lu and S. H. Zhou (2013). "Mesenchymal stem cells modified with miR-126 release angiogenic factors and activate Notch ligand Delta-like-4, enhancing ischemic angiogenesis and cell survival." Int J Mol Med **31**(2): 484-492.

Hutvagner, G., J. McLachlan, A. E. Pasquinelli, E. Balint, T. Tuschl and P. D. Zamore (2001). "A cellular function for the RNA-interference enzyme Dicer in the maturation of the let-7 small temporal RNA." <u>Science</u> **293**(5531): 834-838.

Ibanez, B., S. James, S. Agewall, M. J. Antunes, C. Bucciarelli-Ducci, H. Bueno, A. L. P. Caforio, F. Crea, J. A. Goudevenos, S. Halvorsen, G. Hindricks, A. Kastrati, M. J. Lenzen, E. Prescott, M. Roffi, M. Valgimigli, C. Varenhorst, P. Vranckx, P. Widimsky and E. S. C. S. D. Group (2018). "2017 ESC Guidelines for the management of acute myocardial infarction in patients presenting with ST-segment elevation: The Task Force for the management of acute myocardial infarction in patients presenting with ST-segment elevation of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC)." <u>Eur Heart J</u> 39(2): 119-177.

Jansen, F., X. Yang, M. Hoelscher, A. Cattelan, T. Schmitz, S. Proebsting, D. Wenzel, S. Vosen, B. S. Franklin, B. K. Fleischmann, G. Nickenig and N. Werner (2013). "Endothelial microparticle-mediated transfer of MicroRNA-126 promotes vascular endothelial cell repair via SPRED1 and is abrogated in glucose-damaged endothelial microparticles." <u>Circulation</u> **128**(18): 2026-2038.

Janssen, H. L., H. W. Reesink, E. J. Lawitz, S. Zeuzem, M. Rodriguez-Torres, K. Patel, A. J. van der Meer, A. K. Patick, A. Chen, Y. Zhou, R. Persson, B. D. King, S. Kauppinen, A. A. Levin and M. R. Hodges (2013). "Treatment of HCV infection by targeting microRNA." <u>N Engl J Med</u> **368**(18): 1685-1694.

Jickling, G. C., B. P. Ander, X. Zhan, D. Noblett, B. Stamova and D. Liu (2014). "microRNA expression in peripheral blood cells following acute ischemic stroke and their predicted gene targets." <u>PLoS One</u> **9**(6): e99283.

Johnnidis, J. B., M. H. Harris, R. T. Wheeler, S. Stehling-Sun, M. H. Lam, O. Kirak, T. R. Brummelkamp, M. D. Fleming and F. D. Camargo (2008).

"Regulation of progenitor cell proliferation and granulocyte function by microRNA-223." <u>Nature</u> **451**(7182): 1125-1129.

Joshi, R. R., R. Hossain, A. C. Morton, R. Ecob, H. M. Judge, C. Wales, J. V. Walker, A. Karunakaran and R. F. Storey (2014). "Evolving pattern of platelet P2Y12 inhibition in patients with acute coronary syndromes." <u>Platelets</u> **25**(6): 416-422.

Kaplan, Z. S., A. Zarpellon, I. Alwis, Y. Yuan, J. McFadyen, M. Ghasemzadeh, S. M. Schoenwaelder, Z. M. Ruggeri and S. P. Jackson (2015). "Thrombin-dependent intravascular leukocyte trafficking regulated by fibrin and the platelet receptors GPIb and PAR4." <u>Nat Commun</u> 6: 7835.

Katus, H. A., A. Remppis, S. Looser, K. Hallermeier, T. Scheffold and W. Kubler (1989). "Enzyme linked immuno assay of cardiac troponin T for the detection of acute myocardial infarction in patients." <u>J Mol Cell Cardiol</u> **21**(12): 1349-1353.

Kaudewitz, D., R. Lee, P. Willeit, R. McGregor, H. S. Markus, S. Kiechl, A. Zampetaki, R. F. Storey, K. M. Channon and M. Mayr (2013). "Impact of intravenous heparin on quantification of circulating microRNAs in patients with coronary artery disease." <u>Thromb Haemost</u> **110**(3): 609-615.

Kaudewitz, D., P. Skroblin, L. H. Bender, T. Barwari, P. Willeit, R.
Pechlaner, N. P. Sunderland, K. Willeit, A. C. Morton, P. C. Armstrong, M.
V. Chan, R. Lu, X. Yin, F. Gracio, K. Dudek, S. R. Langley, A. Zampetaki, E.
de Rinaldis, S. Ye, T. D. Warner, A. Saxena, S. Kiechl, R. F. Storey and M.
Mayr (2016). "Association of MicroRNAs and YRNAs With Platelet
Function." <u>Circ Res</u> 118(3): 420-432.

Kerneis, M., J. Silvain, J. Abtan, M. Hauguel, O. Barthelemy, L. Payot, D. Brugier, S. Galier, J. P. Collet and G. Montalescot (2015). "Platelet effect of prasugrel and ticagrelor in patients with ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction." <u>Arch Cardiovasc Dis</u> **108**(10): 502-510.

Khvorova, A., A. Reynolds and S. D. Jayasena (2003). "Functional siRNAs and miRNAs exhibit strand bias." <u>Cell</u> **115**(2): 209-216.

Kiechl, S., E. Lorenz, M. Reindl, C. J. Wiedermann, F. Oberhollenzer, E. Bonora, J. Willeit and D. A. Schwartz (2002). "Toll-like receptor 4 polymorphisms and atherogenesis." <u>N Engl J Med</u> **347**(3): 185-192.

Kim, I. S., Y. H. Jeong, U. S. Tantry, Y. Park, D. H. Lee, K. P. Bliden, J. S. Koh, J. R. Park, J. S. Jang, S. J. Hwang, E. H. Koh, C. H. Kwak, J. Y. Hwang, S. Kim and P. A. Gurbel (2013). "Relation between the vasodilator-stimulated

phosphoprotein phosphorylation assay and light transmittance aggregometry in East Asian patients after high-dose clopidogrel loading." <u>Am Heart J</u> **166**(1): 95-103.

Klingenberg, R. and G. K. Hansson (2009). "Treating inflammation in atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease: emerging therapies." <u>Eur Heart J</u> **30**(23): 2838-2844.

Laffont, B., A. Corduan, H. Ple, A. C. Duchez, N. Cloutier, E. Boilard and P. Provost (2013). "Activated platelets can deliver mRNA regulatory Ago2*microRNA complexes to endothelial cells via microparticles." <u>Blood</u> **122**(2): 253-261.

Lagos-Quintana, M., R. Rauhut, W. Lendeckel and T. Tuschl (2001). "Identification of novel genes coding for small expressed RNAs." <u>Science</u> **294**(5543): 853-858.

Lagos-Quintana, M., R. Rauhut, A. Yalcin, J. Meyer, W. Lendeckel and T. Tuschl (2002). "Identification of tissue-specific microRNAs from mouse." <u>Curr Biol</u> **12**(9): 735-739.

Landais, S., S. Landry, P. Legault and E. Rassart (2007). "Oncogenic potential of the miR-106-363 cluster and its implication in human T-cell leukemia." <u>Cancer Res</u> 67(12): 5699-5707.

Landry, P., I. Plante, D. L. Ouellet, M. P. Perron, G. Rousseau and P. Provost (2009). "Existence of a microRNA pathway in anucleate platelets." <u>Nat Struct</u> <u>Mol Biol</u> **16**(9): 961-966.

Landthaler, M., A. Yalcin and T. Tuschl (2004). "The human DiGeorge syndrome critical region gene 8 and Its D. melanogaster homolog are required for miRNA biogenesis." <u>Curr Biol</u> 14(23): 2162-2167.

Larmore, C., M. B. Effron, C. Molife, M. DeKoven, Y. Zhu, J. Lu, S. Karkare, H. D. Lieu, W. C. Lee and G. W. Vetrovec (2015). ""Real-World" comparison of prasugrel with ticagrelor in patients with acute coronary syndrome treated with percutaneous coronary intervention in the United States." <u>Catheter Cardiovasc Interv</u>.

Leadbeater, P. D., N. S. Kirkby, S. Thomas, A. R. Dhanji, A. T. Tucker, G. L. Milne, J. A. Mitchell and T. D. Warner (2011). "Aspirin has little additional anti-platelet effect in healthy volunteers receiving prasugrel." <u>J Thromb</u> <u>Haemost</u> 9(10): 2050-2056.

Lee, H. Y., K. Zhou, A. M. Smith, C. L. Noland and J. A. Doudna (2013). "Differential roles of human Dicer-binding proteins TRBP and PACT in small RNA processing." <u>Nucleic Acids Res</u> **41**(13): 6568-6576.

Lee, L. W., S. Zhang, A. Etheridge, L. Ma, D. Martin, D. Galas and K. Wang (2010). "Complexity of the microRNA repertoire revealed by next-generation sequencing." <u>RNA</u> 16(11): 2170-2180.

Lee, R. C. and V. Ambros (2001). "An extensive class of small RNAs in Caenorhabditis elegans." <u>Science</u> **294**(5543): 862-864.

Lee, R. C., R. L. Feinbaum and V. Ambros (1993). "The C. elegans heterochronic gene lin-4 encodes small RNAs with antisense complementarity to lin-14." <u>Cell</u> **75**(5): 843-854.

Leierseder, S., T. Petzold, L. Zhang, X. Loyer, S. Massberg and S. Engelhardt (2013). "MiR-223 is dispensable for platelet production and function in mice." <u>Thromb Haemost</u> **110**(6): 1207-1214.

Lerner, M. R., J. A. Boyle, J. A. Hardin and J. A. Steitz (1981). "Two novel classes of small ribonucleoproteins detected by antibodies associated with lupus erythematosus." <u>Science</u> **211**(4480): 400-402.

Levine, G. N., E. R. Bates, J. A. Bittl, R. G. Brindis, S. D. Fihn, L. A. Fleisher, C. B. Granger, R. A. Lange, M. J. Mack, L. Mauri, R. Mehran, D. Mukherjee, L. K. Newby, P. T. O'Gara, M. S. Sabatine, P. K. Smith and S. C. Smith, Jr. (2016). "2016 ACC/AHA Guideline Focused Update on Duration of Dual Antiplatelet Therapy in Patients With Coronary Artery Disease: A Report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Clinical Practice Guidelines: An Update of the 2011 ACCF/AHA/SCAI Guideline for Percutaneous Coronary Intervention, 2011 ACCF/AHA Guideline for Coronary Artery Bypass Graft Surgery, 2012 ACC/AHA/ACP/AATS/PCNA/SCAI/STS Guideline for the Diagnosis and Management of Patients With Stable Ischemic Heart Disease, 2013 ACCF/AHA Guideline for the Management of ST-Elevation Myocardial Infarction, 2014 AHA/ACC Guideline for the Management of Patients With Non-ST-Elevation Acute Coronary Syndromes, and 2014 ACC/AHA Guideline on Perioperative Cardiovascular Evaluation and Management of Patients Undergoing Noncardiac Surgery." <u>Circulation</u> **134**(10): e123-155.

Liu, Y., J. Zhang, R. Han, H. Liu, D. Sun and X. Liu (2015). "Downregulation of serum brain specific microRNA is associated with inflammation and infarct volume in acute ischemic stroke." <u>J Clin Neurosci</u> **22**(2): 291-295.

Long, G., F. Wang, H. Li, Z. Yin, C. Sandip, Y. Lou, Y. Wang, C. Chen and D. W. Wang (2013). "Circulating miR-30a, miR-126 and let-7b as biomarker for ischemic stroke in humans." <u>BMC Neurology</u> **13**(1): 178.

Lozano, R., M. Naghavi, K. Foreman, S. Lim, K. Shibuya, V. Aboyans, J. Abraham, T. Adair, R. Aggarwal, S. Y. Ahn, M. Alvarado, H. R. Anderson, L. M. Anderson, K. G. Andrews, C. Atkinson, L. M. Baddour, S. Barker-Collo, D. H. Bartels, M. L. Bell, E. J. Benjamin, D. Bennett, K. Bhalla, B. Bikbov, A. Bin Abdulhak, G. Birbeck, F. Blyth, I. Bolliger, S. Boufous, C. Bucello, M. Burch, P. Burney, J. Carapetis, H. Chen, D. Chou, S. S. Chugh, L. E. Coffeng, S. D. Colan, S. Colquhoun, K. E. Colson, J. Condon, M. D. Connor, L. T. Cooper, M. Corriere, M. Cortinovis, K. C. de Vaccaro, W. Couser, B. C. Cowie, M. H. Criqui, M. Cross, K. C. Dabhadkar, N. Dahodwala, D. De Leo, L. Degenhardt, A. Delossantos, J. Denenberg, D. C. Des Jarlais, S. D. Dharmaratne, E. R. Dorsey, T. Driscoll, H. Duber, B. Ebel, P. J. Erwin, P. Espindola, M. Ezzati, V. Feigin, A. D. Flaxman, M. H. Forouzanfar, F. G. Fowkes, R. Franklin, M. Fransen, M. K. Freeman, S. E. Gabriel, E. Gakidou, F. Gaspari, R. F. Gillum, D. Gonzalez-Medina, Y. A. Halasa, D. Haring, J. E. Harrison, R. Havmoeller, R. J. Hay, B. Hoen, P. J. Hotez, D. Hoy, K. H. Jacobsen, S. L. James, R. Jasrasaria, S. Jayaraman, N. Johns, G. Karthikeyan, N. Kassebaum, A. Keren, J. P. Khoo, L. M. Knowlton, O. Kobusingye, A. Koranteng, R. Krishnamurthi, M. Lipnick, S. E. Lipshultz, S. L. Ohno, J. Mabweijano, M. F. MacIntyre, L. Mallinger, L. March, G. B. Marks, R. Marks, A. Matsumori, R. Matzopoulos, B. M. Mayosi, J. H. McAnulty, M. M. McDermott, J. McGrath, G. A. Mensah, T. R. Merriman, C. Michaud, M. Miller, T. R. Miller, C. Mock, A. O. Mocumbi, A. A. Mokdad, A. Moran, K. Mulholland, M. N. Nair, L. Naldi, K. M. Narayan, K. Nasseri, P. Norman, M. O'Donnell, S. B. Omer, K. Ortblad, R. Osborne, D. Ozgediz, B. Pahari, J. D. Pandian, A. P. Rivero, R. P. Padilla, F. Perez-Ruiz, N. Perico, D. Phillips, K. Pierce, C. A. Pope, 3rd, E. Porrini, F. Pourmalek, M. Raju, D. Ranganathan, J. T. Rehm, D. B. Rein, G. Remuzzi, F. P. Rivara, T. Roberts, F. R. De Leon, L. C. Rosenfeld, L. Rushton, R. L. Sacco, J. A. Salomon, U. Sampson, E. Sanman, D. C. Schwebel, M. Segui-Gomez, D. S. Shepard, D. Singh, J. Singleton, K. Sliwa, E. Smith, A. Steer, J. A. Taylor, B. Thomas, I. M. Tleyjeh, J. A. Towbin, T. Truelsen, E. A. Undurraga, N. Venketasubramanian, L. Vijayakumar, T. Vos, G. R. Wagner, M. Wang, W. Wang, K. Watt, M. A. Weinstock, R. Weintraub, J. D. Wilkinson, A. D. Woolf, S. Wulf, P. H. Yeh, P. Yip, A. Zabetian, Z. J. Zheng, A. D. Lopez, C. J. Murray, M. A. AlMazroa and Z. A. Memish (2012). "Global and regional mortality from 235 causes of death for 20 age groups in 1990 and 2010: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010." Lancet 380(9859): 2095-2128.

Maraia, R. J., N. Sasaki-Tozawa, C. T. Driscoll, E. D. Green and G. J. Darlington (1994). "The human Y4 small cytoplasmic RNA gene is controlled

by upstream elements and resides on chromosome 7 with all other hY scRNA genes." <u>Nucleic Acids Res</u> **22**(15): 3045-3052.

Mattick, J. S. (2001). "Non-coding RNAs: the architects of eukaryotic complexity." <u>EMBO Rep</u> 2(11): 986-991.

McAuley, A. K., M. Dirani, J. J. Wang, P. P. Connell, E. L. Lamoureux and A. W. Hewitt (2015). "A genetic variant regulating miR-126 is associated with sight threatening diabetic retinopathy." <u>Diab Vasc Dis Res</u> **12**(2): 133-138.

Meder, B., A. Keller, B. Vogel, J. Haas, F. Sedaghat-Hamedani, E. Kayvanpour, S. Just, A. Borries, J. Rudloff, P. Leidinger, E. Meese, H. A. Katus and W. Rottbauer (2011). "MicroRNA signatures in total peripheral blood as novel biomarkers for acute myocardial infarction." <u>Basic Res Cardiol</u> **106**(1): 13-23.

Meiri, E., A. Levy, H. Benjamin, M. Ben-David, L. Cohen, A. Dov, N. Dromi, E. Elyakim, N. Yerushalmi, O. Zion, G. Lithwick-Yanai and E. Sitbon (2010). "Discovery of microRNAs and other small RNAs in solid tumors." <u>Nucleic</u> <u>Acids Res</u> **38**(18): 6234-6246.

Merhi-Soussi, F., B. R. Kwak, D. Magne, C. Chadjichristos, M. Berti, G. Pelli, R. W. James, F. Mach and C. Gabay (2005). "Interleukin-1 plays a major role in vascular inflammation and atherosclerosis in male apolipoprotein E-knockout mice." <u>Cardiovasc Res</u> **66**(3): 583-593.

Michlewski, G., S. Guil, C. A. Semple and J. F. Caceres (2008). "Posttranscriptional regulation of miRNAs harboring conserved terminal loops." <u>Mol Cell</u> **32**(3): 383-393.

Mick, E., R. Shah, K. Tanriverdi, V. Murthy, M. Gerstein, J. Rozowsky, R. Kitchen, M. G. Larson, D. Levy and J. E. Freedman (2017). "Stroke and Circulating Extracellular RNAs." <u>Stroke</u> **48**(4): 828-834.

Mitchell, P. S., R. K. Parkin, E. M. Kroh, B. R. Fritz, S. K. Wyman, E. L. Pogosova-Agadjanyan, A. Peterson, J. Noteboom, K. C. O'Briant, A. Allen, D. W. Lin, N. Urban, C. W. Drescher, B. S. Knudsen, D. L. Stirewalt, R. Gentleman, R. L. Vessella, P. S. Nelson, D. B. Martin and M. Tewari (2008). "Circulating microRNAs as stable blood-based markers for cancer detection." <u>Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A</u> **105**(30): 10513-10518.

Mondadori dos Santos, A., L. Metzinger, O. Haddad, E. M'Baya-Moutoula, F. Taibi, N. Charnaux, Z. A. Massy, H. Hlawaty and V. Metzinger-Le Meuth

(2015). "miR-126 Is Involved in Vascular Remodeling under Laminar Shear Stress." <u>Biomed Res Int</u> **2015**: 497280.

Morin, R. D., M. D. O'Connor, M. Griffith, F. Kuchenbauer, A. Delaney, A. L. Prabhu, Y. Zhao, H. McDonald, T. Zeng, M. Hirst, C. J. Eaves and M. A. Marra (2008). "Application of massively parallel sequencing to microRNA profiling and discovery in human embryonic stem cells." <u>Genome Res</u> 18(4): 610-621.

Morlando, M., M. Ballarino, N. Gromak, F. Pagano, I. Bozzoni and N. J. Proudfoot (2008). "Primary microRNA transcripts are processed co-transcriptionally." <u>Nat Struct Mol Biol</u> **15**(9): 902-909.

Murray, C. J. and A. D. Lopez (1997). "Alternative projections of mortality and disability by cause 1990-2020: Global Burden of Disease Study." <u>Lancet</u> **349**(9064): 1498-1504.

Nagalla, S., C. Shaw, X. Kong, A. A. Kondkar, L. C. Edelstein, L. Ma, J. Chen, G. S. McKnight, J. A. Lopez, L. Yang, Y. Jin, M. S. Bray, S. M. Leal, J. F. Dong and P. F. Bray (2011). "Platelet microRNA-mRNA coexpression profiles correlate with platelet reactivity." <u>Blood</u> **117**(19): 5189-5197.

Nichol, D. and H. Stuhlmann (2012). "EGFL7: a unique angiogenic signaling factor in vascular development and disease." <u>Blood</u> **119**(6): 1345-1352.

Nicolas, F. E., A. E. Hall, T. Csorba, C. Turnbull and T. Dalmay (2012). "Biogenesis of Y RNA-derived small RNAs is independent of the microRNA pathway." <u>FEBS Lett</u> **586**(8): 1226-1230.

Okamura, K., M. D. Phillips, D. M. Tyler, H. Duan, Y. T. Chou and E. C. Lai (2008). "The regulatory activity of microRNA* species has substantial influence on microRNA and 3' UTR evolution." <u>Nat Struct Mol Biol</u> **15**(4): 354-363.

Olivieri, F., L. Spazzafumo, M. Bonafe, R. Recchioni, F. Prattichizzo, F. Marcheselli, L. Micolucci, E. Mensa, A. Giuliani, G. Santini, M. Gobbi, R. Lazzarini, M. Boemi, R. Testa, R. Antonicelli, A. D. Procopio and A. R. Bonfigli (2015). "MiR-21-5p and miR-126a-3p levels in plasma and circulating angiogenic cells: relationship with type 2 diabetes complications." <u>Oncotarget</u>.

Olson, E. N. (2014). "MicroRNAs as Therapeutic Targets and Biomarkers of Cardiovascular Disease." <u>Science Translational Medicine</u> **6**(239): 239ps233.

Pan, Y., H. Liang, H. Liu, D. Li, X. Chen, L. Li, C. Y. Zhang and K. Zen (2014). "Platelet-secreted microRNA-223 promotes endothelial cell apoptosis

induced by advanced glycation end products via targeting the insulin-like growth factor 1 receptor." J Immunol **192**(1): 437-446.

Pasquinelli, A. E., B. J. Reinhart, F. Slack, M. Q. Martindale, M. I. Kuroda,
B. Maller, D. C. Hayward, E. E. Ball, B. Degnan, P. Muller, J. Spring, A.
Srinivasan, M. Fishman, J. Finnerty, J. Corbo, M. Levine, P. Leahy, E.
Davidson and G. Ruvkun (2000). "Conservation of the sequence and temporal expression of let-7 heterochronic regulatory RNA." <u>Nature</u> 408(6808): 86-89.

Pirola, C. J., T. Fernandez Gianotti, G. O. Castano, P. Mallardi, J. San Martino, M. Mora Gonzalez Lopez Ledesma, D. Flichman, F. Mirshahi, A. J. Sanyal and S. Sookoian (2015). "Circulating microRNA signature in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: from serum non-coding RNAs to liver histology and disease pathogenesis." <u>Gut</u> 64(5): 800-812.

Ple, H., P. Landry, A. Benham, C. Coarfa, P. H. Gunaratne and P. Provost (2012). "The repertoire and features of human platelet microRNAs." <u>PLoS</u> <u>One</u> 7(12): e50746.

Powers, W. J., A. A. Rabinstein, T. Ackerson, O. M. Adeoye, N. C. Bambakidis, K. Becker, J. Biller, M. Brown, B. M. Demaerschalk, B. Hoh, E. C. Jauch, C. S. Kidwell, T. M. Leslie-Mazwi, B. Ovbiagele, P. A. Scott, K. N. Sheth, A. M. Southerland, D. V. Summers, D. L. Tirschwell and C. American Heart Association Stroke (2018). "2018 Guidelines for the Early Management of Patients With Acute Ischemic Stroke: A Guideline for Healthcare Professionals From the American Heart Association/American Stroke Association." <u>Stroke</u> 49(3): e46-e110.

Preissner, S. C., M. F. Hoffmann, R. Preissner, M. Dunkel, A. Gewiess and S. Preissner (2013). "Polymorphic cytochrome P450 enzymes (CYPs) and their role in personalized therapy." <u>PLoS One</u> **8**(12): e82562.

Pritchard, C. C., E. Kroh, B. Wood, J. D. Arroyo, K. J. Dougherty, M. M. Miyaji, J. F. Tait and M. Tewari (2012). "Blood cell origin of circulating microRNAs: a cautionary note for cancer biomarker studies." <u>Cancer Prev Res</u> (<u>Phila</u>) 5(3): 492-497.

Pruijn, G. J., P. A. Wingens, S. L. Peters, J. P. Thijssen and W. J. van Venrooij (1993). "Ro RNP associated Y RNAs are highly conserved among mammals." <u>Biochim Biophys Acta</u> **1216**(3): 395-401.

Ren, J., J. Zhang, N. Xu, G. Han, Q. Geng, J. Song, S. Li, J. Zhao and H. Chen (2013). "Signature of circulating microRNAs as potential biomarkers in vulnerable coronary artery disease." <u>PLoS One</u> **8**(12): e80738.

Repetto, E., L. Lichtenstein, Z. Hizir, N. Tekaya, M. Benahmed, J. B. Ruidavets, L. E. Zaragosi, B. Perret, L. Bouchareychas, A. Genoux, R. Lotte, R. Ruimy, J. Ferrieres, P. Barbry, L. O. Martinez and M. Trabucchi (2015). "RNY-derived small RNAs as a signature of coronary artery disease." <u>BMC</u> <u>Med</u> 13(1): 259.

Risitano, A., L. M. Beaulieu, O. Vitseva and J. E. Freedman (2012). "Platelets and platelet-like particles mediate intercellular RNA transfer." <u>Blood</u> **119**(26): 6288-6295.

Ro, S., C. Park, D. Young, K. M. Sanders and W. Yan (2007). "Tissuedependent paired expression of miRNAs." <u>Nucleic Acids Res</u> **35**(17): 5944-5953.

Roberts, D. I. and J. J. Nawarskas (2013). "Treatment options for patients with poor clopidogrel response." <u>Cardiol Rev</u> **21**(6): 309-317.

Robinson, J. G., B. S. Nedergaard, W. J. Rogers, J. Fialkow, J. M. Neutel, D. Ramstad, R. Somaratne, J. C. Legg, P. Nelson, R. Scott, S. M. Wasserman, R. Weiss and L.-. Investigators (2014). "Effect of evolocumab or ezetimibe added to moderate- or high-intensity statin therapy on LDL-C lowering in patients with hypercholesterolemia: the LAPLACE-2 randomized clinical trial." JAMA 311(18): 1870-1882.

Rutjes, S. A., A. van der Heijden, P. J. Utz, W. J. van Venrooij and G. J. Pruijn (1999). "Rapid nucleolytic degradation of the small cytoplasmic Y RNAs during apoptosis." <u>J Biol Chem</u> **274**(35): 24799-24807.

Santulli, G., A. Wronska, K. Uryu, T. G. Diacovo, M. Gao, S. O. Marx, J. Kitajewski, J. M. Chilton, K. M. Akat, T. Tuschl, A. R. Marks and H. Totary-Jain (2014). "A selective microRNA-based strategy inhibits restenosis while preserving endothelial function." J Clin Invest **124**(9): 4102-4114.

Schober, A., M. Nazari-Jahantigh, Y. Wei, K. Bidzhekov, F. Gremse, J. Grommes, R. T. Megens, K. Heyll, H. Noels, M. Hristov, S. Wang, F. Kiessling, E. N. Olson and C. Weber (2014). "MicroRNA-126-5p promotes endothelial proliferation and limits atherosclerosis by suppressing Dlk1." <u>Nat Med</u> 20(4): 368-376.

Schulte, C., S. Molz, S. Appelbaum, M. Karakas, F. Ojeda, D. M. Lau, T. Hartmann, K. J. Lackner, D. Westermann, R. B. Schnabel, S. Blankenberg and T. Zeller (2015). "miRNA-197 and miRNA-223 Predict Cardiovascular Death in a Cohort of Patients with Symptomatic Coronary Artery Disease." <u>PLoS</u> <u>One</u> **10**(12): e0145930.

Schwarz, D. S., G. Hutvagner, T. Du, Z. Xu, N. Aronin and P. D. Zamore (2003). "Asymmetry in the assembly of the RNAi enzyme complex." <u>Cell</u> **115**(2): 199-208.

Sempere, L. F., S. Freemantle, I. Pitha-Rowe, E. Moss, E. Dmitrovsky and V. Ambros (2004). "Expression profiling of mammalian microRNAs uncovers a subset of brain-expressed microRNAs with possible roles in murine and human neuronal differentiation." <u>Genome Biol</u> 5(3): R13.

Shi, L., B. Fisslthaler, N. Zippel, T. Fromel, J. Hu, A. Elgheznawy, H. Heide, R. Popp and I. Fleming (2013). "MicroRNA-223 antagonizes angiogenesis by targeting betal integrin and preventing growth factor signaling in endothelial cells." <u>Circ Res</u> **113**(12): 1320-1330.

Shi, R., L. Ge, X. Zhou, W.-J. Ji, R.-Y. Lu, Y.-Y. Zhang, S. Zeng, X. Liu, J.-H. Zhao, W.-C. Zhang, T.-M. Jiang and Y.-M. Li (2013). "Decreased platelet miR-223 expression is associated with high on-clopidogrel platelet reactivity." <u>Thrombosis Research</u> **131**(6): 508-513.

Shi, R., X. Zhou, W. J. Ji, Y. Y. Zhang, Y. Q. Ma, J. Q. Zhang and Y. M. Li (2015). "The Emerging Role of miR-223 in Platelet Reactivity: Implications in Antiplatelet Therapy." <u>Biomed Res Int</u> **2015**: 981841.

Shin, C. (2008). "Cleavage of the star strand facilitates assembly of some microRNAs into Ago2-containing silencing complexes in mammals." <u>Mol</u> <u>Cells</u> **26**(3): 308-313.

Shiu, P. K., J. J. Zhuang and C. P. Hunter (2014). "Assays for direct and indirect effects of C. elegans endo-siRNAs." <u>Methods Mol Biol</u> **1173**: 71-87.

Singh, S., M. Singh, N. Grewal and S. Khosla (2015). "Comparative Efficacy and Safety of Prasugrel, Ticagrelor, and Standard-Dose and High-Dose Clopidogrel in Patients Undergoing Percutaneous Coronary Intervention: A Network Meta-analysis." <u>Am J Ther</u>.

Steg, P. G., R. A. Harrington, H. Emanuelsson, H. A. Katus, K. W. Mahaffey, B. Meier, R. F. Storey, D. M. Wojdyla, B. S. Lewis, G. Maurer, L. Wallentin, S. K. James and P. S. Group (2013). "Stent thrombosis with ticagrelor versus clopidogrel in patients with acute coronary syndromes: an analysis from the prospective, randomized PLATO trial." <u>Circulation</u> **128**(10): 1055-1065.

Stein, A. J., G. Fuchs, C. Fu, S. L. Wolin and K. M. Reinisch (2005). "Structural insights into RNA quality control: the Ro autoantigen binds misfolded RNAs via its central cavity." <u>Cell</u> **121**(4): 529-539. Steinberg, D., S. Parthasarathy, T. E. Carew, J. C. Khoo and J. L. Witztum (1989). "Beyond cholesterol. Modifications of low-density lipoprotein that increase its atherogenicity." <u>N Engl J Med</u> **320**(14): 915-924.

Stone, G. W., B. Witzenbichler, G. Weisz, M. J. Rinaldi, F. J. Neumann, D. C. Metzger, T. D. Henry, D. A. Cox, P. L. Duffy, E. Mazzaferri, P. A. Gurbel, K. Xu, H. Parise, A. J. Kirtane, B. R. Brodie, R. Mehran, T. D. Stuckey and A.-D. Investigators (2013). "Platelet reactivity and clinical outcomes after coronary artery implantation of drug-eluting stents (ADAPT-DES): a prospective multicentre registry study." Lancet **382**(9892): 614-623.

Storey, R. F., R. C. Becker, R. A. Harrington, S. Husted, S. K. James, F. Cools, P. G. Steg, N. S. Khurmi, H. Emanuelsson, A. Cooper, R. Cairns, C. P. Cannon and L. Wallentin (2011). "Characterization of dyspnoea in PLATO study patients treated with ticagrelor or clopidogrel and its association with clinical outcomes." <u>Eur Heart J</u> **32**(23): 2945-2953.

Storey, R. F., S. Husted, R. A. Harrington, S. Heptinstall, R. G. Wilcox, G. Peters, M. Wickens, H. Emanuelsson, P. Gurbel, P. Grande and C. P. Cannon (2007). "Inhibition of platelet aggregation by AZD6140, a reversible oral P2Y12 receptor antagonist, compared with clopidogrel in patients with acute coronary syndromes." J Am Coll Cardiol **50**(19): 1852-1856.

Storey, R. F., S. K. James, A. Siegbahn, C. Varenhorst, C. Held, J. Ycas, S. E. Husted, C. P. Cannon, R. C. Becker, P. G. Steg, N. Asenblad and L. Wallentin (2014). "Lower mortality following pulmonary adverse events and sepsis with ticagrelor compared to clopidogrel in the PLATO study." <u>Platelets</u> **25**(7): 517-525.

Tabet, F., K. C. Vickers, L. F. Cuesta Torres, C. B. Wiese, B. M. Shoucri, G. Lambert, C. Catherinet, L. Prado-Lourenco, M. G. Levin, S. Thacker, P. Sethupathy, P. J. Barter, A. T. Remaley and K. A. Rye (2014). "HDL-transferred microRNA-223 regulates ICAM-1 expression in endothelial cells." <u>Nat Commun</u> 5: 3292.

Taibi, F., V. Metzinger-Le Meuth, E. M'Baya-Moutoula, M. Djelouat, L. Louvet, J. M. Bugnicourt, S. Poirot, A. Bengrine, J. M. Chillon, Z. A. Massy and L. Metzinger (2014). "Possible involvement of microRNAs in vascular damage in experimental chronic kidney disease." <u>Biochim Biophys Acta</u> **1842**(1): 88-98.

Tantry, U. S., K. P. Bliden, C. Wei, R. F. Storey, M. Armstrong, K. Butler and P. A. Gurbel (2010). "First analysis of the relation between CYP2C19 genotype and pharmacodynamics in patients treated with ticagrelor versus clopidogrel: the ONSET/OFFSET and RESPOND genotype studies." <u>Circ</u> <u>Cardiovasc Genet</u> **3**(6): 556-566.

Tantry, U. S., L. Bonello, D. Aradi, M. J. Price, Y. H. Jeong, D. J. Angiolillo, G. W. Stone, N. Curzen, T. Geisler, J. Ten Berg, A. Kirtane, J. Siller-Matula, E. Mahla, R. C. Becker, D. L. Bhatt, R. Waksman, S. V. Rao, D. Alexopoulos, R. Marcucci, J. L. Reny, D. Trenk, D. Sibbing, P. A. Gurbel and R. Working Group on On-Treatment Platelet (2013). "Consensus and update on the definition of on-treatment platelet reactivity to adenosine diphosphate associated with ischemia and bleeding." J Am Coll Cardiol **62**(24): 2261-2273.

Taylor, F., M. D. Huffman, A. F. Macedo, T. H. Moore, M. Burke, G. Davey Smith, K. Ward and S. Ebrahim (2013). "Statins for the primary prevention of cardiovascular disease." <u>Cochrane Database Syst Rev</u> 1: CD004816.

Teng, R., S. Oliver, M. A. Hayes and K. Butler (2010). "Absorption, distribution, metabolism, and excretion of ticagrelor in healthy subjects." <u>Drug Metab Dispos</u> **38**(9): 1514-1521.

Thomas, M. R., S. N. Outteridge, R. A. Ajjan, F. Phoenix, G. K. Sangha, R. E. Faulkner, R. Ecob, H. M. Judge, H. Khan, L. E. West, D. H. Dockrell, I. Sabroe and R. F. Storey (2015). "Platelet P2Y12 Inhibitors Reduce Systemic Inflammation and Its Prothrombotic Effects in an Experimental Human Model." <u>Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol</u> **35**(12): 2562-2570.

Thygesen, K., J. S. Alpert, A. S. Jaffe, B. R. Chaitman, J. J. Bax, D. A. Morrow, H. D. White and E. S. C. S. D. Group (2018). "Fourth universal definition of myocardial infarction (2018)." <u>Eur Heart J</u>.

Tiedt, S., M. Prestel, R. Malik, N. Schieferdecker, M. Duering, V. Kautzky, I. Stoycheva, J. Bock, B. H. Northoff, M. Klein, F. Dorn, K. Krohn, D. Teupser, A. Liesz, N. Plesnila, L. M. Holdt and M. Dichgans (2017). "RNA-Seq Identifies Circulating miR-125a-5p, miR-125b-5p, and miR-143-3p as Potential Biomarkers for Acute Ischemic Stroke." <u>Circ Res</u> 121(8): 970-980.

Tosar, J. P., F. Gambaro, J. Sanguinetti, B. Bonilla, K. W. Witwer and A. Cayota (2015). "Assessment of small RNA sorting into different extracellular fractions revealed by high-throughput sequencing of breast cell lines." <u>Nucleic Acids Res</u> **43**(11): 5601-5616.

Valgimigli, M., H. Bueno, R. A. Byrne, J. P. Collet, F. Costa, A. Jeppsson, P. Juni, A. Kastrati, P. Kolh, L. Mauri, G. Montalescot, F. J. Neumann, M. Petricevic, M. Roffi, P. G. Steg, S. Windecker, J. L. Zamorano, G. N. Levine, E. S. C. S. D. Group, E. S. C. C. f. P. Guidelines and E. S. C. N. C. Societies

(2017). "2017 ESC focused update on dual antiplatelet therapy in coronary artery disease developed in collaboration with EACTS: The Task Force for dual antiplatelet therapy in coronary artery disease of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) and of the European Association for Cardio-Thoracic Surgery (EACTS)." <u>Eur Heart J</u>.

Valgimigli, M., H. Bueno, R. A. Byrne, J. P. Collet, F. Costa, A. Jeppsson, P. Juni, A. Kastrati, P. Kolh, L. Mauri, G. Montalescot, F. J. Neumann, M. Petricevic, M. Roffi, P. G. Steg, S. Windecker, J. L. Zamorano, G. N. Levine, E. S. C. S. D. Group, E. S. C. C. f. P. Guidelines and E. S. C. N. C. Societies (2018). "2017 ESC focused update on dual antiplatelet therapy in coronary artery disease developed in collaboration with EACTS: The Task Force for dual antiplatelet therapy in coronary artery disease of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) and of the European Association for Cardio-Thoracic Surgery (EACTS)." <u>Eur Heart J</u> **39**(3): 213-260.

van Balkom, B. W., O. G. de Jong, M. Smits, J. Brummelman, K. den Ouden, P. M. de Bree, M. A. van Eijndhoven, D. M. Pegtel, W. Stoorvogel, T. Wurdinger and M. C. Verhaar (2013). "Endothelial cells require miR-214 to secrete exosomes that suppress senescence and induce angiogenesis in human and mouse endothelial cells." <u>Blood</u> **121**(19): 3997-4006, S3991-3915.

van Balkom, B. W., A. S. Eisele, D. M. Pegtel, S. Bervoets and M. C. Verhaar (2015). "Quantitative and qualitative analysis of small RNAs in human endothelial cells and exosomes provides insights into localized RNA processing, degradation and sorting." <u>J Extracell Vesicles</u> 4: 26760.

van Giezen, J. J., J. Sidaway, P. Glaves, I. Kirk and J. A. Bjorkman (2012). "Ticagrelor inhibits adenosine uptake in vitro and enhances adenosinemediated hyperemia responses in a canine model." <u>J Cardiovasc Pharmacol</u> <u>Ther</u> 17(2): 164-172.

Vane, J. R. (1971). "Inhibition of prostaglandin synthesis as a mechanism of action for aspirin-like drugs." <u>Nat New Biol</u> **231**(25): 232-235.

Verhagen, A. P. and G. J. Pruijn (2011). "Are the Ro RNP-associated Y RNAs concealing microRNAs? Y RNA-derived miRNAs may be involved in autoimmunity." <u>Bioessays</u> **33**(9): 674-682.

Wald, D. S., J. K. Morris, N. J. Wald, A. J. Chase, R. J. Edwards, L. O. Hughes, C. Berry, K. G. Oldroyd and P. Investigators (2013). "Randomized trial of preventive angioplasty in myocardial infarction." <u>N Engl J Med</u> **369**(12): 1115-1123.

Wang, S., A. B. Aurora, B. A. Johnson, X. Qi, J. McAnally, J. A. Hill, J. A. Richardson, R. Bassel-Duby and E. N. Olson (2008). "The endothelial-specific microRNA miR-126 governs vascular integrity and angiogenesis." <u>Dev Cell</u> **15**(2): 261-271.

Wang, W., G. Sun, L. Zhang, L. Shi and Y. Zeng (2014). "Circulating microRNAs as novel potential biomarkers for early diagnosis of acute stroke in humans." J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis 23(10): 2607-2613.

Wang, X., T. Ha, Y. Hu, C. Lu, L. Liu, X. Zhang, R. Kao, J. Kalbfleisch, D. Williams and C. Li (2016). "MicroRNA-214 protects against hypoxia/reoxygenation induced cell damage and myocardial ischemia/reperfusion injury via suppression of PTEN and Bim1 expression." Oncotarget 7(52): 86926-86936.

Wang, X., C. Li and Q. Dai (2015). "Down-regulation of microRNA-26b rescued hypoxia-induced apoptosis in cultured neonatal rat cardiac myocytes by regulating PTEN." Int J Clin Exp Med **8**(3): 4073-4079.

Ward, J. A., N. Esa, R. Pidikiti, J. E. Freedman, J. F. Keaney, K. Tanriverdi, O. Vitseva, V. Ambros, R. Lee and D. D. McManus (2013). "Circulating Cell and Plasma microRNA Profiles Differ between Non-ST-Segment and ST-Segment-Elevation Myocardial Infarction." <u>Fam Med Med Sci Res</u> **2**(2): 108.

Wardlaw, J. M., V. Murray, E. Berge and G. J. del Zoppo (2014). "Thrombolysis for acute ischaemic stroke." <u>Cochrane Database Syst Rev(7)</u>: CD000213.

Warshaw, A. L., L. Laster and N. R. Shulman (1967). "Protein Synthesis by Human Platelets." <u>The Journal of Biological Chemistry</u> **242**(9): 2094-2097.

Weber, C. and H. Noels (2011). "Atherosclerosis: current pathogenesis and therapeutic options." <u>Nat Med</u> **17**(11): 1410-1422.

Weber, J. A., D. H. Baxter, S. Zhang, D. Y. Huang, K. H. Huang, M. J. Lee, D. J. Galas and K. Wang (2010). "The microRNA spectrum in 12 body fluids." <u>Clin Chem</u> 56(11): 1733-1741.

Weis, J. H., S. S. Tan, B. K. Martin and C. T. Wittwer (1992). "Detection of rare mRNAs via quantitative RT-PCR." <u>Trends Genet</u> 8(8): 263-264.

WHO (1979). "Nomenclature and criteria for diagnosis of ischemic heart disease. Report of the Joint International Society and Federation of Cardiology/World Health Organization task force on standardization of clinical nomenclature." <u>Circulation</u> **59**(3): 607-609.

Wienholds, E., M. J. Koudijs, F. J. van Eeden, E. Cuppen and R. H. Plasterk (2003). "The microRNA-producing enzyme Dicer1 is essential for zebrafish development." <u>Nat Genet</u> **35**(3): 217-218.

Wightman, B., I. Ha and G. Ruvkun (1993). "Posttranscriptional regulation of the heterochronic gene lin-14 by lin-4 mediates temporal pattern formation in C. elegans." <u>Cell</u> **75**(5): 855-862.

Willeit, P., P. Skroblin, A. R. Moschen, X. Yin, D. Kaudewitz, A. Zampetaki, T. Barwari, M. Whitehead, C. M. Ramirez, L. Goedeke, N. Rotllan, E. Bonora, A. D. Hughes, P. Santer, C. Fernandez-Hernando, H. Tilg, J. Willeit, S. Kiechl and M. Mayr (2017). "Circulating MicroRNA-122 Is Associated With the Risk of New-Onset Metabolic Syndrome and Type 2 Diabetes." <u>Diabetes</u> 66(2): 347-357.

Willeit, P., A. Zampetaki, K. Dudek, D. Kaudewitz, A. King, N. S. Kirkby, R. Crosby-Nwaobi, M. Prokopi, I. Drozdov, S. R. Langley, S. Sivaprasad, H. S. Markus, J. A. Mitchell, T. D. Warner, S. Kiechl and M. Mayr (2013). "Circulating microRNAs as novel biomarkers for platelet activation." <u>Circ</u> <u>Res</u> 112(4): 595-600.

Wiviott, S. D., E. Braunwald, C. H. McCabe, G. Montalescot, W. Ruzyllo, S. Gottlieb, F. J. Neumann, D. Ardissino, S. De Servi, S. A. Murphy, J. Riesmeyer, G. Weerakkody, C. M. Gibson, E. M. Antman and T.-T. Investigators (2007). "Prasugrel versus clopidogrel in patients with acute coronary syndromes." <u>N Engl J Med</u> **357**(20): 2001-2015.

Writing Group, M., D. Mozaffarian, E. J. Benjamin, A. S. Go, D. K. Arnett,
M. J. Blaha, M. Cushman, S. R. Das, S. de Ferranti, J. P. Despres, H. J.
Fullerton, V. J. Howard, M. D. Huffman, C. R. Isasi, M. C. Jimenez, S. E.
Judd, B. M. Kissela, J. H. Lichtman, L. D. Lisabeth, S. Liu, R. H. Mackey, D.
J. Magid, D. K. McGuire, E. R. Mohler, 3rd, C. S. Moy, P. Muntner, M. E.
Mussolino, K. Nasir, R. W. Neumar, G. Nichol, L. Palaniappan, D. K. Pandey,
M. J. Reeves, C. J. Rodriguez, W. Rosamond, P. D. Sorlie, J. Stein, A.
Towfighi, T. N. Turan, S. S. Virani, D. Woo, R. W. Yeh, M. B. Turner, C.
American Heart Association Statistics and S. Stroke Statistics (2016). "Heart
Disease and Stroke Statistics-2016 Update: A Report From the American
Heart Association." <u>Circulation</u> 133(4): e38-360.

Wu, H., C. Ye, D. Ramirez and N. Manjunath (2009). "Alternative processing of primary microRNA transcripts by Drosha generates 5' end variation of mature microRNA." <u>PLoS One</u> 4(10): e7566.

Yang, B., H. Lin, J. Xiao, Y. Lu, X. Luo, B. Li, Y. Zhang, C. Xu, Y. Bai, H. Wang, G. Chen and Z. Wang (2007). "The muscle-specific microRNA miR-1

regulates cardiac arrhythmogenic potential by targeting GJA1 and KCNJ2." <u>Nat Med</u> **13**(4): 486-491.

Yang, X., B. E. Scheffler and L. A. Weston (2006). "Recent developments in primer design for DNA polymorphism and mRNA profiling in higher plants." <u>Plant Methods</u> 2(1): 4.

Yeom, K. H., Y. Lee, J. Han, M. R. Suh and V. N. Kim (2006). "Characterization of DGCR8/Pasha, the essential cofactor for Drosha in primary miRNA processing." <u>Nucleic Acids Res</u> **34**(16): 4622-4629.

Yepes, M., B. D. Roussel, C. Ali and D. Vivien (2009). "Tissue-type plasminogen activator in the ischemic brain: more than a thrombolytic." <u>Trends Neurosci</u> **32**(1): 48-55.

Yi, R., Y. Qin, I. G. Macara and B. R. Cullen (2003). "Exportin-5 mediates the nuclear export of pre-microRNAs and short hairpin RNAs." <u>Genes Dev</u> 17(24): 3011-3016.

Zampetaki, A., R. Attia, U. Mayr, R. S. Gomes, A. Phinikaridou, X. Yin, S. R. Langley, P. Willeit, R. Lu, B. Fanshawe, M. Fava, J. Barallobre-Barreiro, C. Molenaar, P. W. So, A. Abbas, M. Jahangiri, M. Waltham, R. Botnar, A. Smith and M. Mayr (2014). "Role of miR-195 in aortic aneurysmal disease." <u>Circ Res</u> **115**(10): 857-866.

Zampetaki, A., S. Kiechl, I. Drozdov, P. Willeit, U. Mayr, M. Prokopi, A. Mayr, S. Weger, F. Oberhollenzer, E. Bonora, A. Shah, J. Willeit and M. Mayr (2010). "Plasma microRNA profiling reveals loss of endothelial miR-126 and other microRNAs in type 2 diabetes." <u>Circ Res</u> 107(6): 810-817.

Zampetaki, A. and M. Mayr (2012). "Analytical challenges and technical limitations in assessing circulating miRNAs." <u>Thromb Haemost</u> **108**(4): 592-598.

Zampetaki, A., P. Willeit, L. Tilling, I. Drozdov, M. Prokopi, J. M. Renard, A. Mayr, S. Weger, G. Schett, A. Shah, C. M. Boulanger, J. Willeit, P. J. Chowienczyk, S. Kiechl and M. Mayr (2012). "Prospective study on circulating MicroRNAs and risk of myocardial infarction." <u>J Am Coll Cardiol</u> **60**(4): 290-299.

Zernecke, A., K. Bidzhekov, H. Noels, E. Shagdarsuren, L. Gan, B. Denecke, M. Hristov, T. Koppel, M. N. Jahantigh, E. Lutgens, S. Wang, E. N. Olson, A. Schober and C. Weber (2009). "Delivery of microRNA-126 by apoptotic bodies induces CXCL12-dependent vascular protection." <u>Sci Signal</u> 2(100): ra81.

Zhang, Y., P. Yang, T. Sun, D. Li, X. Xu, Y. Rui, C. Li, M. Chong, T. Ibrahim, L. Mercatali, D. Amadori, X. Lu, D. Xie, Q. J. Li and X. F. Wang (2013). "miR-126 and miR-126* repress recruitment of mesenchymal stem cells and inflammatory monocytes to inhibit breast cancer metastasis." <u>Nat</u> <u>Cell Biol</u> 15(3): 284-294.

Zhang, Y. Y., X. Zhou, W. J. Ji, R. Shi, R. Y. Lu, J. L. Li, G. H. Yang, T. Luo, J. Q. Zhang, J. H. Zhao, T. M. Jiang and Y. M. Li (2014). "Decreased circulating microRNA-223 level predicts high on-treatment platelet reactivity in patients with troponin-negative non-ST elevation acute coronary syndrome." J Thromb Thrombolysis **38**(1): 65-72.

Zhao, Y. Y., W. A. Wang and H. Hu (2015). "Treatment with recombinant tissue plasminogen activator alters the microRNA expression profiles in mouse brain after acute ischemic stroke." <u>Neurol Sci</u> **36**(8): 1463-1470.

Zimmerman, G. A. and A. S. Weyrich (2008). "Signal-dependent protein synthesis by activated platelets: new pathways to altered phenotype and function." <u>Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol</u> **28**(3): s17-24.

8 Publications

Kaudewitz, D., P. Skroblin, L. H. Bender, T. Barwari, P. Willeit, R. Pechlaner, N. P. Sunderland, K. Willeit, A. C. Morton, P. C. Armstrong, M. V. Chan, R. Lu, X. Yin, F. Gracio, K. Dudek, S. R. Langley, A. Zampetaki, E. de Rinaldis, S. Ye, T. D. Warner, A. Saxena, S. Kiechl, R. F. Storey and M. Mayr (2016). "Association of MicroRNAs and YRNAs with Platelet Function." Circulation Research 118(3): 420-432

9 Acknowledgements

Thanks to Prof. Stefan Engelhardt for being my doctoral advisor at Technical University Munich and for making it possible to conduct my work in an international environment in London and Munich.

Thanks to Prof. Manuel Mayr for offering the great opportunity of being part of his research group at the BHF James Black Centre, for introducing me to basic cardiovascular research and for the excellent supervision of my work.

Thanks to Philipp Skroblin for his patient daily support while I was working at the James Black Centre and for giving academic and personal advice.

Thanks to Anna Zampetaki for always being open for teaching and discussion and for sharing her profound knowledge of miRNA research.

I am most grateful for the unconditional support by my parents, my brothers and my family, including Stephanie.

This work is dedicated to my parents.

10 Curriculum vitae

Full name	Lukas Hermann Bender
Date of birth	14 July 1990
Place of birth	Künzelsau, Baden-Württemberg
Address	Tresckowstraße 33c
	20259 Hamburg
Parents	Alexandra D. Bender
	Dr. med. Helmut J. Bender

Education

12/2016	Third state examination
10/ 2015 - 10/ 2016	Medical clerkship
04/ 2015	Second state examination
10/2011-04/2015	Medical studies, clinical courses, TU München,
05/2014 - 12/2014	Study abroad internship, BHF Centre of Research Excellence,
	Cardiovascular Division, King's College London, UK
09/ 2011	First state examination
10/ 2009 - 09/ 2011	Medical studies, preclinical courses, LMU/ TU München
06/ 2009	High school degree
2000 - 2009	Secondary school: Eckenberg- Gymnasium Adelsheim,
1996 - 2000	Elementary school: Grundschule Seckach